ADMINISTRATIVE MANAGEMENT POLICIES



Department of Human Resource Management

6th Edition

Effective Date: April 2013

Preface

The Jefferson Parish Administrative Management Policies manual is established for the purpose of developing, maintaining and communicating policies to parish government employees. It is intended to ensure compliance with local ordinances governing terms of employment and relevant federal and state employment law. It is also intended to provide for the standards, terms and conditions of employment in a clear and comprehensive manner to maximize efficiency and orderly operation of parish government.

The Jefferson Parish Administrative Management Policies manual is adopted by the Parish President as chief administrative officer of parish government. The Parish President reserves the right to withdraw or amend the policies contained in this document to ensure effective and efficient operation of parish government.

This manual is not to be construed as a contract of employment, to create any such contractual obligations for the parish, and does not create or abridge any rights otherwise provided by local, state or federal law. Nothing in this manual should be construed as a guaranty of any particular term or condition of employment or of any particular position or otherwise confer the expectation of continued employment.

The Jefferson Parish Administrative Management Policies manual may be viewed in its entirety on the Human Resource Department home page of the Parish's intranet site found at: http://jpnet/home. It may also be viewed on the Human Resource Department's home page of the Parish's internet site found at: http://www.jeffparish.net. Employees may view a printed copy which shall be maintained within each department. Employees requiring assistance under the Americans with Disability Act Amendments Act of 2008 (ADAAA) should direct requests to the Department of Human Resource Management.

Table of Contents

Preface	2
100 General Provisions	5
101 Definitions	5
102 Establishment and Purpose	7
103 Scope and Effect	7
104 Development and Review of Policies	8
105 Application and Interpretation of Policies	9
106 Implementation and Compliance with Policies	9
200 Employment Practices	9
201 Recruitment/Selection	9
202 Employment Requirements	11
203 Nepotism and Fraternization	14
204 Separation from Employment	15
205 Employee Files	16
206 Employee Development	18
207 Job Related Injury or Illness	21
300 Equal Employment Opportunity – Non Discrimination	22
301 Equal Employment Opportunity	22
302 Employees and Applicants with Disabilities	24
303 Reasonable Accommodations for Religious Observances and Practices	25
400 Employment Compensation and Work Schedule	26
401 Compensation and Pay Plan	26
402 Hours of Work and Work Schedule	26
403 Attendance, Leave and Absence	30
404 Unearned Compensation	31
500 Employee Responsibilities, Performance and Conduct	35
501 General Provisions	35
502 Maintaining Standards of Effective Service	37
503 Reporting and Performance of Duty	41
504 Media Communications Policy	42
505 Secondary Employment	44

	506 Attire, Appearance and Grooming	45
	507 Ethics and Professional Standards	46
	508 Workplace Violence	50
	509 Prohibition against Harassment	53
	510 Political Activity	56
	511 Drugs, Alcohol and Tobacco	56
	512 Gambling	57
	513 Conviction and Arrests for Certain Crimes – Duty to Report	57
	514 Use of Property, Equipment, Vehicles and Information/Communication Resources	58
	515 Social Media Policy	67
6(00 Employee Evaluation and Protection	69
	601 Employee Evaluation	69
	602 Grievance Policy Procedures	70
ŝι	upplemental Policies & Forms	75

100 General Provisions

101 Definitions

The following words, terms and phrases shall have the ascribed meanings, unless defined by local ordinance or in the case where their context or use requires otherwise:

"Administrative Assistants" means chief operating officer, deputy chief operating officer and chief administrative assistants who assist Parish President in the supervision and coordination of duties and obligations imposed upon the Parish President by the Charter.¹

"Authoritative source" means written or verbal directive issued by the Parish President, an Appointing Authority, director of a department, or a supervisor.

"Appointing Authority" means any agency, board, commission, officer, official or other individual duly empowered to make appointments to positions and to take disciplinary action, including but not limited to termination, in Jefferson Parish Government. (The organizational chart listing appointing authorities can be found on Jeffparish.net)

"Candidate," sometimes referred to as "prospective employee",

"Chain of command" refers to the formal line of authority: e.g., supervision and communication by and between employees and supervisors, supervisors and management positions, but not necessarily in order of ascending hierarchal authority.

"Chief Operating Officer" means the chief and deputy chief operating officer to the Parish President.

"Compliance" refers to the Department of Governmental and Ethics Compliance its director/ ethics and compliance officer.

"Compensatory Time" is paid time off from work granted to an employee for working extra hours.

"Department" means any parish department created by parish ordinance and any offices under its control.

"Director" means an officer who is the head of a department created by parish ordinance and appointed by the Parish President, or in the case of Personnel Director, appointed by Personnel Board.²

"Duty" means the obligation of an employee to carry out an assigned task, service, function or responsibility as a consequence of his position or title, or the conduct thereof, or the duration of time an employee is or is to be engaged in his assigned service to the parish.

"Employee" includes each and every individual employed by the parish who is under the supervision and administration of the Parish President, including but not limited to classified employees, unclassified employees, administrative assistants, directors, and officers, whether the employment be full-time or part-time.

"Human Resource" refers to the Department of Human Resource and its director.

"Lawful order" means any order, directive, policy or instruction given by an authoritative source or given to ensure compliance with federal, state or local law which may be conveyed verbally or in writing.

¹ JPCO 2-87

² Jefferson Parish Charter 4.03(c)(1)

"Mission" refers to the goal and role of employees as public servants to devote their best effort to do the best job possible the best way possible to meet the needs of the citizens of Jefferson Parish.

"Parish" means Jefferson Parish Government.

"Parish President" means the chief administrative officer of Jefferson Parish.

"Parish Attorney" refers to the Law Department, sometimes identified as the Department of Parish Attorney and assistant parish attorneys or the legal department.

"Policy" refers to uniform, published standards approved by the Parish President and implemented by parish departments which are intended to achieve effective and efficient administration of parish government which is intended to inform and guide an employee with respect to the employee's role in the mission of parish government; and may take the form of a policy, directive or plan.

"Pre-disciplinary meeting" refers to a meeting between the Appointing Authority, or designated representative, which may include employee's supervisor, and a subordinate employee who is alleged to have violated a policy, regulation, rule, performance standard or has otherwise acted or failed to act in a manner to the prejudice of parish employment.

"Substance Use Office" refers generally and specifically to the division within the Department of Human Resource which maintains certain confidential and medical employee information.

"Suspension" means an action taken for disciplinary reasons which places an employee in a temporary status away from work, without duties, and pay. A suspension, regardless of duration, is a serious matter and considered a severe disciplinary action.

"Suspension pending investigation" is not a disciplinary action and is appealable only based upon an allegation of discrimination, pled with specificity as provided under Personnel Rule II, Section 4.3.

"Staff" refers to an employee, more than one employee, or the role or relationship in which an employee participates or shares with another employee.

"State" means State of Louisiana.

"Supervisor" refers to the principal employee who is assigned to provide direction to an employee with respect to the employee's performance of ordinary, work-related tasks, duties and responsibilities, or another employee who shares in the provision of said direction to an employee, or one or more employees in an employee's ascending channel of administration.

"Supervisory staff" refers to one or more supervisors and may include appointing authorities, directors and supervisors.

"Supplemental policies" refers to policies which are incorporated herein by reference but which are published separately.

"Unscheduled Absence" means any amount of time absent in a work day that was not previously scheduled and approved by supervisor.

"Workplace" is given the broadest possible meaning and includes by way of example any office, building, facility, or property that is owned, leased or occupied by the parish, or any location at which an employee is acting within the course and scope of employment, effects an operation, function or duty, provides goods or services, or participates with another person in any such activity.

"Work-day" means regular working hours, including lunch periods, clean up time and other breaks.

"Jefferson Parish Code of Ordinance" or "JPCO" refers to the Jefferson Parish Code of Ordinances adopted by the Jefferson Parish Council, maintained by the Jefferson Parish Council Clerk and commonly referred to as the "Municipal Code."

102 Establishment and Purpose

- 1. The Parish President, as chief administrative officer, is empowered to appoint and remove, in accordance with law, all administrative officers and employees of the parish responsible to the Parish President. The Parish President is responsible for the administration and supervision of parish departments, offices, agencies and special districts.³ (Parish Government Organizational Chart is found on jeffparish.net
- 2. The establishment and periodic amendment of this manual is intended to guide parish government employees in their routine work activities and relationships to ensure effective and efficient parish government. Employees fairly deserve the opportunity to be informed of their duties and responsibilities; to be provided with adequate administrative and supervisory direction; to be informed of their performance levels; and to be treated with dignity and respect at all times.
- 3. The purpose of this Administrative Management Polices manual is to establish and maintain a uniform system for developing, maintaining and communicating policies to parish government employees which will ensure compliance with local ordinances governing terms of employment; relevant federal and state employment law; and to provide for the standards, terms and conditions of employment in a clear and comprehensive fashion to maximize the efficiency and orderly operation of parish government.⁴

103 Scope and Effect

- These policies shall apply to all administrative officers and employees of the parish responsible to the Parish President, whether they be unclassified, employees whose term of employment is at the will of the Parish President, or classified, employees whose term of employment is governed by Personnel Administration and policies of the Personnel Board.⁵
- 2. These policies shall not be construed so as to restrict the civil rights of employees or interfere with the administration of their private affairs.

³ "The Parish President shall be the chief administrative officer of the parish and, as such, responsible to the Parish Council for carrying out policies adopted by the Council and for the administration and supervision of all parish departments, offices, agencies, and special districts. The Parish President shall not be responsible for, nor have authority to administer or supervise, the offices of Sheriff, Clerk of District Court, Tax Assessor, or Coroner, except insofar as Section 4.02 and Section 4.03 of this Charter may be applied validly to those offices." Jefferson Parish Charter, Article 3, The Parish President, Section 3.03(A), Powers and Duties. "The Parish President shall have the power to appoint and remove, subject to the provisions of this Charter, all administrative officers and employees of the parish responsible to him; or may, at his discretion, authorize the head of a department or office responsible to him to appoint and remove subordinates in such department or office subject to the provisions of this Charter." Jefferson

⁴ Appointment and dismissal of employees in the service of elected officials, other than the Parish President, are made by the elected officials subject to the provisions governing Personnel Administration. Jefferson Parish Charter, Article 4, Administrative Organization, Section 4.03, Personnel Administration. ⁵ Jeff Parish Charter, Article 4.03, Personnel Administration.

Parish Charter, Article 3, The Parish President, Section 3.03(B), Powers and Duties.

- 3. If any policy or its application to any person or circumstance is found to be in conflict with any parish ordinance governing personnel, then the parish ordinance shall take precedence but such finding shall not be construed to affect any other policy.⁶
- 4. As may be needed for efficient and effective operations, parish departments may develop, implement and revise specific procedures and departmental rules pertaining to unique operational requirements and their effect upon department employees.
 - 4.1 Departmental rules and procedures must be consistent with the intent of the language and procedures of the policies set forth herein.
 - 4.2 If any conflict arises between the provisions set forth herein and a departmental procedure, these policies shall take precedence.

104 Development and Review of Policies

1. Establishment

The primary responsibility for the development and review of policies contained herein and any related supplemental policies lies with Human Resource Director. Policies should be developed and reviewed in accordance with the below guidelines:

- 2. Development of Policies; Procedure
 - 2.1 A need for a new policy or to revise a policy is identified by the Parish President or department director. The need is communicated to the Director of Human Resource.
 - 2.2 The Director of Human Resource assesses the need to determine whether a new policy or revision is warranted. This assessment may include but is not limited to defining the problem or situation to be resolved by the policy; determine whether and to what extent the problem may be answered or resolved by existing policies; and assign staff to evaluate the frequency and/or prevalence of the problem.
 - 2.3 If the Director of Human Resource concludes there is a need for a new policy or policy revision, then the Director of Human Resource collects and reviews data from departments, other jurisdictions and literature review of best practices. At the conclusion of this process, the Director of Human Resource drafts a policy or policy revision for review and consideration by the Legal Department and Compliance.
 - 2.4 Once reviewed by Legal Department and Compliance, the draft, with comments and revisions, shall be presented to the Parish President for consideration and approval.
 - 2.5 All new administrative management policies or policy revisions are subject to approval by the Parish President.
 - 2.6 New or revised policies approved by the Parish President shall be added to the Administrative Management Policies manual or otherwise maintained as a supplemental policy by Human Resource who shall, at that same time, notify all chief administrative assistants and department directors of the new policy or policy revision.
- 3. Review of Policies

This Administrative Management Policies manual shall be reviewed every two years by the Department of Human Resource in collaboration with the Director of Compliance to ensure continuing currency and relevance in providing guidance to parish government employees.⁷

4. Revisions of Policies

The most current edition of the Administrative Management Policies manual supersedes all prior editions, manuals, policies or documents, as well as, any prior formal or informal procedure, advisory, guidance, or practice that may conflict with the Administrative Management Policies manual.

_

⁶ Jefferson Parish Executive Pay Plan, JPCO 13709, as amended; Jefferson Parish Personnel rules of the Classified Service, JPCO 20739; Pay Plan for the Classified Service, JPCO 4074, as amended; JPCO Chapter 23, Personnel.

⁷See JPCO 2-155.

105 Application and Interpretation of Policies

- 1. Application of Policies
 - The policies contained herein shall be interpreted, applied and enforced by supervisory employees. Rewarding employment relationships result from the open, fair and consistent interaction between employees and those that supervise or manage operations of government.
- 2. Interpretation of Policies; Generally
 - Generally, words, terms and phrases contained herein shall be read within their context and shall be construed according to the common and approved usage of the language. Words used in the singular number include the plural and the plural includes the singular. Words used in one gender apply also to the other genders, except as otherwise clearly indicated by the context. The word "shall" is mandatory and the word "may" is permissive.
- 3. Interpretation of Policies; Specific Instances Specific questions regarding the interpretation of the policies contained herein shall be made by department directors to the Director of Human Resource. The Director of Human Resource may delegate or assign one or more assistants the responsibility of resolving questions arising from interpretation of policies.

106 Implementation and Compliance with Policies

- 1. Human Resource is responsible for the dissemination of the Administrative Management Policies manual and any related, supplemental policies (e.g. safety policy manual, substance policy manual, etc.) to new employees and for the initial dissemination of new policies or policy revisions to directors who in turn will disseminate to their employees.
- 2. Directors are responsible for ensuring that all employees have access to this Administrative Management Policies manual and any related supplemental policies.
- 3. Directors are responsible for implementing policies which responsibility extends to the education and training of employees on new policies and policy revisions.
- 4. It is the joint responsibility of directors and chief administrative assistants to ensure policies are interpreted, applied and enforced in a fair and consistent manner.
- 5. All employees shall have access to these Administrative Management Policies manual and related supplemental policies relative to their employment.
- 6. Employees covered or affected by these policies, and any related supplemental policies, are deemed to have knowledge of and are responsible for compliance with these policies.

200 Employment Practices

201 Recruitment/Selection

- 1. Interview Procedures
 - 1.1 Establishment
 - All candidates for employment certified by the Personnel Department as qualified for appointment to any vacant position should be interviewed by the Appointing Authority or

designated representative. No Appointing Authority may make an offer of employment to any new applicant until such time as the Appointing Authority has ascertained whether or not the candidate was previously employed within Parish government.

1.2 Purpose

- To ensure that all qualified candidates are considered for employment.
- To ensure that departments make well-informed employment selection decisions by verifying candidate's work history and references prior to any offer of employment.
- To ensure that all appointing authorities check selected candidates' previous employment records with Jefferson Parish prior to making an offer of employment or appointment.
- To ensure that Jefferson Parish selects and appoints qualified candidates to open positions in a non-discriminatory manner.

1.3 Scope

This process applies to all departments, offices and agencies under the administration of the Parish President, whether the position is classified or un-classified.

1.4 Procedure

- 1.4.1 Each Appointing Authority should establish written standard procedures and practices for the selection and appointment of qualified candidates for employment within a department.
- 1.4.2 These practices shall comply with all Personnel rules, fair employment practices, proper interview procedures, and, where appropriate, written communications sent to selected and non-selected candidates.
- 1.4.3 The Appointing Authority may contact Human Resource for assistance with the interview process, reference checks, notification letters, or related issues.
- 1.4.4 All candidates must be asked if they have previously worked for Jefferson Parish.
- 1.4.5 Prior to making an offer of employment, the department employee who performs payroll functions shall run a check through the Parish Payroll System to determine whether or not the candidate has a prior employment history with Jefferson Parish. The check can be accomplished by (1) selecting "Work with Employees" on the Payroll System Main Menu; (2) Pressing F9 to re-sequence; (3) enter employee last name(s). The candidate's name should appear in the list of employees on the screen if the candidate has a prior employment history with Jefferson Parish.
- 1.4.6 If the candidate was previously employed within the Parish, the hiring department shall contact Human Resource for information regarding available employment history with Jefferson Parish.
- 1.4.7 Human Resource will provide the hiring department with available information regarding the candidate's previous employment with Jefferson Parish.
- 1.4.8 Any employee who retires from Jefferson Parish and who desires to become reemployed must notify their former immediate supervisor and the Personnel Department or Human Resource at least 30 days prior to the selected date for re-hiring. Jefferson Parish makes no guarantee that a retiree will be re-hired or that they will be returned to their previous position.
- 1.4.9 The employment selection process may only continue after the hiring department has reviewed all candidates' previous employment information.
- 1.4.10 Each Appointing Authority shall make the final employment selection in accordance with these procedures. If the selected candidates are not interviewed by the Appointing Authority, the Appointing Authority shall review the recommendation(s) of the Department staff person(s) conducting the interview prior to an offer of employment being made and attempt to meet with the newly recommended candidate before the candidate begins work or during the probationary period.
- 1.4.11 Any deviation from this procedure may take place only after the Appointing Authority has informed the appropriate chief administrative assistant of reasons or

⁸ NOTE: It is recommended that certified candidates be interviewed by more than one person, preferably a panel of two or more people, and that interviewers reflect and/or represent the diversity of the population of candidates.

- circumstances which prevent compliance and has received written approval to proceed with hiring.
- 1.4.12 If any candidate is found to have given false information during the hiring process, that candidate may be subject to termination.
- 2. Appointment to Position/Notification of Selection
 - 2.1 The Appointing Authority shall notify all candidates of their selection or non-selection for employment.
 - 2.2 Candidates selected for employment Candidates selected for employment shall be given a conditional offer of employment contingent upon satisfying pre-employment conditions.
 - 2.3 Candidates not selected for employment
 The Appointing Authority should also notify all other candidates in writing that they were not selected for the position as follows: "I would like to thank you for your recent interest in working for Jefferson Parish Government. The Department of ______ has reached a decision to hire another qualified candidate. I would encourage you to visit our Personnel Department website at www.jeffparish.net in order for you to continue your pursuit of employment opportunities with Jefferson Parish. I wish you the best of luck in your career endeavors. Respectfully...."
- 3. Background Checks
 - 3.1 Establishment and purpose
 - The Parish may conduct background checks of applicants during the normal employment process. There must be a nexus between the assigned duties and the scope of the background investigation. While conducting a background investigation, the parish may make a preliminary offer to the selected applicant. However, any offer shall be conditional on the results of the background investigation.
 - 3.2 Background investigations for prospective, classified employees must be conducted through Personnel. Background investigations for prospective, unclassified employees must be approved by the Director of Human Resource. Subsequent background investigations may be conducted in the same manner if significant changes are made to the job description or duties.
 - 3.3 When a background investigation is or may be required, the job advertisement shall include a notice that a background investigation may be required before hire or assignment to the position.
 - 3.4 Depending upon the scope of the background investigation, the applicant/employee may be required to sign a release.
 - 3.5 The content of the background investigation shall be maintained confidential unless disclosure is otherwise required by state or federal law.
 - 3.6 Louisiana Law⁹ requires a criminal history and central registry information check on any prospective or current employee who applies for a position of supervisory or disciplinary authority over children (including but not limited to positions in Parks and Recreation, Juvenile Services, Library, and JeffCAP). The hiring Department is required to perform this criminal history and central registry information check. Upon notice of clearance such notice will be placed in the employee's personnel file kept in the department which will establish a record of compliance for this law. Employees covered by this requirement include all full-time, part-time, on-call, classified, and unclassified employees who work at a site, or their work requires a visit to a site, with children, or who come in direct contact with children.

202 Employment Requirements

- 1. Medical Examinations/Drug Screening
 - 1.1 Establishment

⁹ See LSA-R.S. 46:51.2 Criminal history and central registry information and LSA-R.S. 15:587.1 Provision of information to protect children.

- •All prospective employees of Jefferson Parish Government must undergo a pre-placement physical examination conducted by Parish-authorized physician(s) prior to employment with the Parish. As much information as possible should be provided in "Part A" of the "Pre-Placement Physical Examination" form as this is the information upon which the physician will rely on developing or "tailoring" the pre-placement physical to the position. The physical examination will be based on the actual physical requirements and duties of the position for which employee is being considered.
- •All such candidates for employment must also undergo a drug screening as outlined in the Jefferson Parish Substance Use Policy, prior to being hired by the Parish.
- •All original "Pre-Placement Physical Examination" forms shall be forwarded to the Parish authorized physician. No departments shall maintain a copy of any "Pre-Placement Physical Examination" forms.

1.2 Purpose

The purpose of the physical is to ensure that all persons hired for work are physically able to perform the duties for the position; to ensure that directors, supervisors, and other pertinent personnel are informed regarding any restrictions on the work or duties of the employee as well as any need for a necessary accommodation; and to qualify employees for the State Second Injury Fund, where necessary. Under the Genetic Information Discrimination Act (GINA), employers are prohibited from requesting or requiring genetic information of employees or their family members.

1.3 Scope

This requirement applies to all departments, offices and agencies under the administration of the Parish President, whether the position is classified or unclassified, and/or all those whose employees are covered by Jefferson Parish insurance carriers.

- 1.4 Procedure for unclassified employees
 - 1.4.1 Once an appointment is made to an unclassified position, an HR20 form must be completed and submitted through normal routing channels. This is done after a preplacement physical has been completed and the prospective employee has been approved for hire.
 - 1.4.2 The normal procedure for interviewing of prospective employees for the position will then be followed.
 - 1.4.3 Once a tentative hiring decision is made, the prospective employee must be informed that employment is contingent upon the prospective employee passing a preplacement physical examination and drug screening.
 - 1.4.4 If the candidate successfully completes the entire pre-placement physical, the Human Resource Substance Use Office will notify the department and a tentative employment date can then be assigned.
 - 1.4.5 All medical records pertaining to the pre-placement physical will be kept in separate, confidential files maintained by the Human Resource Substance Use Office.
 - 1.4.6 Any Appointing Authority who has questions or requires assistance with the preplacement physical exam process shall contact the appropriate Human Resource Manager. All necessary forms and pertinent phone numbers and addresses are available through Human Resource.
- 1.5 Procedure for classified employees
 - 1.5.1 Once a classified position becomes available, the department must complete and submit a Requisition form in NeoGov. As much information as possible should be provided in the Requisition form; specifically, the essential functions of the position, the physical, environmental and sensory requirements (ergonomics) for the position are required.
 - 1.5.2 The normal procedure for the certification and interviewing of prospective employees for the position will then be followed.
 - 1.5.3 Once a tentative hiring decision is made, the prospective employee must be informed that employment is contingent upon the prospective employee passing a preplacement physical examination and drug screening.

- 1.5.4 When the candidate successfully completes the entire pre-placement physical, the Human Resource - Substance Use Office will notify the department and a tentative employment date can then be assigned.
- 1.5.5 All medical records pertaining to the pre-placement physical will be kept in separate, confidential files maintained by Human Resource Management - Substance Use Office.
- 1.5.6 Any Appointing Authority who has questions or requires assistance with the preplacement physical exam process shall contact the appropriate Human Resource Manager. All necessary forms and pertinent phone numbers and addresses are available through Human Resource.
- Department of Transportation (DOT) Safety Sensitive Positions 2.
 - 2.1 Requests for DOT drug and alcohol testing information from previous employer
 - All persons employed in DOT safety sensitive positions shall provide written consent by signing a Release of Information form. (Release of Information Form can be found on the intranet) Written consent shall be obtained as a condition of employment with Parish for any DOT safety sensitive position. The hiring Department is required to submit a request for DOT Drug and Alcohol Testing Information to any previous DOT regulated employer for whom this employee has worked within the three- year period prior to their anticipated date of appointment.
 - 2.2 The Department of Human Resource shall conduct a query on all CDL drivers through the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration Drug and Alcohol Clearinghouse.
 - 2.3 As the employer, the Parish, through the hiring Department, must obtain and review this information before the employee first performs safety sensitive functions. If this is not feasible, the Parish, through the hiring Department, must obtain and review the information as soon as possible. However, the Parish must not permit the employee to perform safety sensitive functions after 30 days from the date the employee first performed safety sensitive functions. unless the parish has obtained, or made and documented, a good faith effort to obtain this information. It is the hiring Department's responsibility to track the qualifications of their employees.¹⁰
 - 2.4 The Release of Information Form shall be retained by the Department in the employee's personnel file. A copy of the form may be provided to the employee upon request and a copy shall be forwarded to Human Resource - Substance Use Office for review.
 - Information obtained from "Request for DOT Drug and Alcohol Testing Information from Previous Employer" will be kept in separate, confidential files maintained by Human Resource Substance Use Office.
- 3. "E-Verifv"/I-9 Form

Within the first three (3) days of starting work, the employee is required to complete the employment verification I-9 process through Human Resource. 11

- **Driver's License Requirements** 4.
 - Positions which may require operation of a motor vehicle may only be occupied by individuals who are at least eighteen (18) years of age, possess a valid Louisiana driver's license (to include any required endorsements), and possess an acceptable driving record.
 - •A determination of "acceptable" driving record is made based upon reasonable assessment of job duties:
 - •A determination that an individual in the classified service does not possess an "acceptable" driving record may only be made by Personnel;
 - •A determination that an individual in the unclassified service does not possess an "acceptable" driving record is made by Human Resource:
 - •An individual's insurability by a private insurance carrier and/or proof of insurance may be considered.
 - If an employee occupies a position which may require operation of a motor vehicle. the employee shall immediately notify the employee's supervisor should the driver's license be suspended, revoked, cancelled, or if the employee becomes disqualified from operating a

¹¹ JP Resolution 118097; Title IV, Subtitle A, of the Illegal Immigration Reform & Immigrant Responsibility

Act of 1996, Pub.L. 104-208, 110 Stat. 3009, as amended (8 U.S.C. §1324a note). Page 13 Administrative Management Policies- 6th Edition

¹⁰ DOT, United States Department of Transportation. 49 C.F.R. Part 40.

- motor vehicle. It is the responsibility of the supervisor to notify the director, who shall thereafter notify Human Resource in writing of the employee's change in circumstance.
- An employee shall not operate any vehicle in the course and scope of employment with the parish unless the employee possesses a valid Louisiana driver's license and any required endorsements.
- Suspension, revocation or disgualification of driving privileges may be cause for disciplinary 4.4 action or termination.
- 4.5 Employees shall maintain a valid commercial driver's license when such license is required.
- 5. Professional License Requirement
 - Positions which require a professional license or certification shall only be occupied by individuals who maintain licensure and/or certification and who remain in good standing with the licensing body.
 - 5.2 Suspension, revocation or disqualification of professional license shall be cause for disciplinary action or termination.
- 6. **Employee Orientation**

Within the first 30 days of employment, the employee shall participate in the "New Employee Orientation" program as defined and set forth in Section 206.

203 Nepotism and Fraternization

- 1. Nepotism and Fraternization
 - Establishment and purpose
 - This policy is established in furtherance of local and state law relating to nepotism. 12 The purpose of this policy is to address the reality or appearance of improper influence, favor, or conflict of interest and issues relating to supervision, safety, confidentiality, and security which may arise when immediate family members, members of the same household, or persons having an intimate relationship are employees of the parish.
 - A member of an employee's immediate family or the employee's household or a person with whom a Parish employee has an intimate relationship may be considered for employment, may be employed, and/or may be considered for a promotion or position within the Parish provided the individual possesses all the skills and qualifications for the position of employment.
 - Employment within Parish government by immediate family members, members of the same household, or persons having an intimate relationship may be limited as follows:
 - •No member of a department head's immediate family may be employed to work within the same department:
 - •No member of a department head's household may be employed to work within the same department:
 - Notwithstanding the above, an employee may continue with employment when a member of the employee's immediate family, household or person with whom the employee is having an intimate relationship is appointed as a department head, providing the employee has been employed within the department for a period of one year prior to the appointment;
 - •No supervisor may supervise a member of his/her immediate family, a member of the household, or an individual with whom the supervisor is having an intimate relationship. 13
- 2. **Definitions**
 - "Immediate family member" includes an employee's spouse, child (step-children), child's spouse, sibling, sibling's spouse, parents (step-parents), grandparents, spouse's parents, and other blood relatives living or relatives by marriage living in the same household. 14
 - "Member of household" includes any individual residing in the same home as the employee. 2.2
 - "Intimate relationship" includes relationships where persons are considered dating on a repeated basis, are engaged, cohabitate, or consider themselves domestic partners.
- Changes in Circumstance 3.

¹³ See La.R.S. 42:1119: JPCO 23-116.

¹²La.R.S. 42:1119, Nepotism.

¹⁴See La.R.S. 42:1102 and JPCO 4074, as amended, Personnel Rules, Definitions.

Employees who marry or become immediate family members, household members, or enter into an intimate relationship during the term of their Parish government employment may continue to serve as long as:

- •One employee does not and could not have authority to supervise, appoint, remove or discipline the other:
- •One employee is not and could not be responsible for auditing the work of the other;
- •Circumstances do not otherwise exist which would create a conflict of interest for either employee.

4. Duty to Report

- 4.1 All employees have a duty to report when employees marry, become immediate family members, or enter into an intimate relationship when one of the employees involved has the authority to supervise, appoint, remove, or discipline the other employee.
- 4.2 Failure to report may subject the employee to disciplinary action.

204 Separation from Employment

1. Resignation

- 1.1 An employee desiring to leave Parish employment shall normally submit a written resignation to the employee's director or designee at least fourteen calendar days prior to the effective date of the employee's resignation.
- 1.2 Upon receipt of a notice of resignation, the department director shall forward a written notice to the employee acknowledging the notice of intent to resign and any terms or conditions that need to be satisfied prior to the employee's last day of employment. It is the prerogative of the Appointing Authority to accept a notice of resignation effective immediately without a two-week waiting period.
- 1.3 Human Resource, in the case of unclassified, executive staff, or department director, is responsible for timely completing an HR21 form documenting the date of resignation, and the Louisiana Workforce Commission (LWC) Separation Notice within 72 hours of separation.
- 1.4 For a classified employee, the department director or designee shall complete a DP11 form and the Louisiana Workforce Commission (LWC) Separation Notice within 72 hours of separation and shall also notify the department payroll clerk of separation.

2. Retirement

- 2.1 Upon receipt of a notice from an employee of the employee's intent to retire, the department director, in conjunction with Human Resource, shall forward written acknowledgment to the employee indicating Jefferson Parish's acknowledgment of the notice of intent to retire and any terms or conditions that need to be satisfied prior to the employee's last day of employment.
- 2.2 Human Resource, in the case of unclassified, executive staff or the department director, is responsible for timely completing an HR21 form documenting the date of retirement, and the Louisiana Workforce Commission (LWC) Separation Notice within 72 hours of retirement.
- 2.3 For a classified employee, the department director or designee shall complete a DP11 form and the Louisiana Workforce Commission (LWC) Separation Notice within 72 hours of retirement and shall also notify the department payroll clerk of separation.

3. Exit Interview

3.1 Establishment

It is the responsibility of each Appointing Authority or designee to schedule an exit interview with each employee who voluntarily separates from Parish employment.

3.2 Purpose

The interview shall be conducted for the purposes of (a) learning the circumstances and reason for which the employee leaves Parish employment except in circumstances involving disciplinary termination; (b) documenting via the departing employee's own words the reason that the employee is leaving Parish employment when separation is voluntary; (c) identifying conflicts, disputes, or problems which may require corrective action; (d) documenting positive or negative feedback relative to the employment experience; (e) providing for Parish employee security by providing the terminated employee with an opportunity to voice any complaints or identify any employee who may verbalize or otherwise indicate a threat of violence; (f)

answering any questions the employee may have regarding final pay, benefits, or insurance; and (a) informing the employee on employment restrictions post government service.

3.3 Procedure

- 3.3.1 The Appointing Authority or designee shall conduct the exit interview utilizing the form prescribed by Human Resource. (Exit Interview Form can be found on the intranet.) The form shall be retained by the department in the employee's personnel file. A copy of the form may be provided to the employee upon request and shall be forwarded to Human Resource and Personnel Department for review.
- 3.3.2 The exit interview shall be conducted in connection with signing any necessary payroll documents, DP-11's, retirement documents, and retrieval of all property in the employee's possession including but not limited to Parish identification, keys, parking card, tools, radios, computers, boots, gloves, raincoats, uniforms, beepers, and any other Parish items assigned to the employee.
- 3.3.3 At the conclusion of the exit interview, the employee shall receive and acknowledge in writing the receipt of a "Post Employment" information sheet published by the Louisiana Board of Ethics. (Post-Employment Information Sheet is found on the intranet.)
- 3.3.4 If exit interview is not practicable, the Appointing Authority or designee will provide the separating employee with the Exit Interview Form, to be completed and submitted at the employee's convenience, and a copy of the Code of Ethics Post Employment Restrictions (Exit Interview Form and Post Employment Information Sheet can be found on the intranet.)

4. Termination

A classified employee is subject to involuntary disciplinary termination from employment as provided by the Personnel Rules. An unclassified employee's term of employment is at the will of the Appointing Authority.

- 4.1 For a classified employee, the department director or designee shall complete a DP11 form and the Louisiana Workforce Commission (LWC) Separation Notice within 72 hours of termination and shall also notify the department payroll clerk of termination.
- 4.2 Human Resource, in the case of unclassified, executive staff or department director, is responsible for timely completing an HR21 form documenting the date of termination, and the Louisiana Workforce Commission (LWC) Separation Notice within 72 hours of termination.

205 Employee Files

1. Personnel File

- 1.1. An official personnel file shall be maintained for each Parish employee. Personnel files are the property of Jefferson Parish and shall be retained in accordance with local, state, and federal law. The file's contents include, but are not limited to, applications for employment, resume, legal name, mailing address, telephone number, date of birth, social security number, date of hire, job title, assigned work unit, assigned salary, job classification, payroll/personnel actions, commendations, performance appraisals, discipline documentation and actions, training and safety records, termination information, and exit interviews.
- 1.2. Payroll and attendance records shall be maintained on all classified employees in accordance with the Personnel Rules. ¹⁵
- 1.3. All employees have an affirmative obligation to keep the Parish informed of their current address, telephone numbers and name. All employees have an affirmative obligation to report any changes in address, telephone numbers and name to the employee's director or Human Resource in the case of unclassified, executive employees. The department director or Human Resource, as the case may be, is responsible for timely completing a DP11 or HR21 form documenting changes in address, telephone, or name (e.g. marital status).
- 1.4. All employees have an affirmative obligation to immediately report any changes in marital status or dependents to Human Resource.

¹⁵ Rule XI, Records.

- 1.5. An employee's personnel file is confidential. Only the employee, the employee's supervisors, Human Resource staff, Personnel, and Legal Department shall have access to personnel files. Personnel file materials will be disclosed to the extent required by law.
- 2. Appointing Authority/Departmental Personnel Files
 - 2.1. Appointing authorities and/or directors, as the case may be, shall maintain personnel records in accordance with Personnel Rules, Records.
 - 2.2. Appointing Authority and/or directors having questions or needing assistance with the implementation of this policy may contact Human Resource.
 - 2.3. Departmental personnel files are considered confidential and shall be maintained in a locked, secured file cabinet, and shall be accessible only by authorized staff.
 - 2.4. An employee may request to review the employee's own personnel file by appointment with an authorized staff person.
 - 2.5. Departmental files shall be considered a part of the employee's official personnel record.
- 3. Confidential Medical File
 - 3.1. Employee medical records include but are not limited to any information obtained from medical examinations, medical leave, and pre-placement physicals.
 - 3.2. Employee medical records are strictly confidential and shall be maintained in a separate, designated file. This file shall not include any records of pre-placement physicals which are separately maintained.
 - 3.3. Records of pre-placement physical examinations, inquiries, and substance use testing shall be maintained in the Human Resource Substance Use Office. Information obtained from records may be made available only under limited conditions outlined below.
 - 3.4. Information regarding an employee's medical condition or history shall be collected and maintained on separate forms and in separate medical files, and shall be treated as confidential except that:
 - 3.4.1. Supervisors and managers may be informed regarding necessary restrictions on the work or duties of the employees and necessary accommodations:
 - 3.4.2.First Aid and Safety personnel may be informed, when appropriate, if the disability might require emergency treatment; and
 - 3.4.3.Governmental officials investigating compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act Amendments Act (ADAAA), as amended, shall be provided relevant information upon request.
 - 3.5. Information obtained from "Request for DOT Drug and Alcohol Testing Information from Previous employer" will be maintained in the Human Resource-Substance Use Office, available only under limited conditions outlined above.

4. Access

- 4.1. Necessary steps must be taken to ensure that all employee personnel records do not contain medical information. Each employee must have a separate medical file which must be maintained in a locked, secured file cabinet separate and apart from personnel records.
- 4.2. Employees are entitled to review their own official personnel or confidential medical file while in the presence of the Appointing Authority or designated representative. Employee records may not be reproduced, removed, or altered without the consent of a Parish Attorney.
- 4.3. If an employee disagrees with the accuracy or content of the information contained in the employee's personnel file, the employee may file a statement explaining the employee's position regarding the disputed information and request that the statement be included in the employee's file.
- 5. Public Disclosure
 - 5.1. To protect the privacy of employees, no information (except for routine employment verifications as defined below under Employment Verification) from employee's personnel file shall be released to the public without written request for specific information.
 - 5.2. Information in personnel files will not be disclosed if doing so would violate an employee's right to privacy as defined by law, unless disclosure is required by law.
 - 5.3. The decision to release or not release information shall be made by the Legal Department in consultation with Human Resource as appropriate.
- 6. Parish Employment Verification

- 6.1. Department of Accounting Payroll and Human Resource are authorized to provide employment verification on current and former employees. Department of Accounting Payroll or Human Resource will verify employment of current or former employees upon request from a prospective employer or financial organization such as a bank, mortgage company or credit bureau.
- 6.2. Only the employee's name, dates of employment, job title, classification, pay rate and/or pay range will be released.
- 7. Records Collection and Retention
 - 7.1 Upon the separation of an employee for any reason, all departmental files shall be retained within the department.
 - 7.2 Personnel records shall be retained in accordance with State law. Actual retention practices may be modified by lawsuit, statute, complaint, or to further the orderly administration of Parish government.
 - 8. Personally Identifiable Information Protection (PII)
 - 8.1 Policy- This policy is applicable to all PII maintained by Jefferson Parish on employees, constituents, persons, and entities that are included within documents under the custody and/or control of Jefferson Parish Departments.
 - 8.2 Storing of Personally Identifiable Information
 - 8.2.1 All PII (electronic or physical) shall be stored in restricted access areas such as locked and secured file cabinets, vaults, or restricted electronic files, folders, and data systems.
 - 8.2.2 Only employees who require access to PII in order to perform their job functions shall be able to access the restricted areas or files where PII is stored. These functions include, but are not limited to Payroll, Human Resource, Personnel, and/or Grant Management (specifically eligibility and client data management) functions.
 - 8.3 Transmitting Personally Identifiable Information
 - 8.3.1 Documents containing PII shall be transmitted in the most secure way possible in any given situation.
 - 8.3.2 Transmittal of documents containing PII between departments shall be done through secured network shared folders, when possible.
 - 8.3.3 Transmittal of documents containing PII to outside parties e.g. Pension plans, benefit providers, creditors, etc. shall be done via facsimile, secured "drop box," file share websites, or other secure means as appropriate.
- 8.4 Public Records Request
 - 8.4.1 PII contained within Jefferson Parish documents which are subject to a public records request submitted to Jefferson Parish in accordance with Jefferson Parish Code of Ordinances Sect. 2-151 shall be redacted and/or segregated in accordance with applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations.

206 Employee Development

1. Establishment

Employee development is essential to furthering the mission of parish government to provide service, leadership, and vision for the improvement of the quality of life in Jefferson Parish. It is the policy of the Parish, through Human Resource, to provide for employee development programs. Human Resource shall be responsible for approving, planning, developing, scheduling, and coordinating all employee development programs. Development is to be achieved in a professional, cost-effective, non-discriminatory manner designed to serve and advance the parish's mission.

- 2. Purpose of Employee Development Programs
 - 2.1 To retain experienced employees by providing a workplace which supports and promotes employee development through training, education and enrichment opportunities;
 - 2.2 To ensure that employee development is offered and conducted in a fair, professional and non-discriminatory manner;

- 2.3 To ensure that established standards of conduct are met and maintained through mandatory training programs:
- 2.4 To ensure integrity of development programs without redundancy, duplication or inefficient use of resources:
- 2.5 To meet specialized training and development needs of departments and staff.
- 2.6 To ensure and record compliance with State and federally mandated training programs.

3. Scope

This policy shall not apply to job-related conferences, on-the-job training experience, enrolling in college courses or other continuing education courses, or mandatory continuing education to meet certification or licensing.

- 4. Directed or Approved Training and Development
 - 4.1 Human Resource shall be responsible for developing a procedure for approving, planning, developing, scheduling and coordinating training for parish employees;
 - 4.2 Training programs may be conducted live or on-line;
 - 4.3 Participation in employee training and development activities shall be as directed or approved by the employee's director or designee;
 - 4.4 Each employee has an affirmative obligation to request prior approval for non-directed training and development activities.
- 5. Mandatory Development Programs
 - 5.1 Documentation of participation

Human Resource will develop a procedure to document and maintain documentation of employee attendance and participation in all mandatory development programs as may be appropriate.

5.2 New employee orientation

Human Resource will conduct an orientation for all new employees on matters relating to: the values of Jefferson Parish government employees; the employee's responsibilities under local and state ethics laws; the employee's role in contributing to effective parish government; performance and evaluation standards; promotional opportunities; employee benefits; job safety; and any other matters pertinent to orienting the employee with parish government employment. 16

- 5.3 Department orientation program
 - 5.3.1 Each department is responsible for conducting an up-to-date formal departmental orientation program for all newly-hired employees beginning within the first week of employment. This orientation shall be in addition to New Employee Orientation.
 - 5.3.2 Procedures for developing and conducting departmental orientation programs are explained and detailed in on-line tutorial "Departmental Orientation Programs" prepared by Human Resource and accessible via intranet.
 - 5.3.3 The objective of the departmental orientation program is to (a) genuinely welcome all new employees and ensure that their introduction to parish employment is positive and informative; (b) to prepare and motivate all new employees to take pride in their employment, to take ownership of their responsibilities, and to provide excellence in public service; (c) to educate all new employees about their department's mission, goals, purpose, responsibilities, operations, and inter-departmental functional relationships to enhance their understanding of the department where they work and their role within their department; (d) to promote a positive picture of the department; (e) to provide important information/resources to help the new employee begin the job and become successful in his/her position; (f) to help new employees feel at ease; (g) to develop in new employees a sense of commitment to the Parish.
- 5.4 Executive leadership

Individuals appointed or promoted to a position of Chief Administrative Assistant, Director or Parish Attorney must attend executive leadership training. The training shall provide instruction and education on (a) leadership at every level, including time management; (b) discipline and

.

¹⁶ See Section 202 Employment Requirements.

documentation; (c) substance use policy; (d) harassment and discrimination; (e) classified performance review; and (f) basic finance and purchasing procedures.

5.5 Basic supervision

> All employees promoted or hired for a supervisory position must complete Basic Supervision training, where they receive an introduction to various aspects of workplace management and fair employment practices. Basic Supervision shall provide instruction and education on (a) role of supervisor; (b) supervisor's responsibility as trainer; (c) communication/motivation of employees: (d) discipline/documentation; (e) customer service; (f) drug awareness/substance use policy; (g) employee attendance/absenteeism; (h) workplace safety; (i) performance evaluation; (j) workplace harassment and discrimination. Human Resource may schedule and document attendance at Basic Supervision classes. It is the responsibility of individual departments to see that new supervisors are enrolled in and complete the series.

5.6 Annual ethics training

> All employees shall receive one hour of approved training on the Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics.¹⁷

5.7 Annual sexual harassment training

All employees shall receive one hour of sexual harassment education and training each year. 18

- Annual active shooter preparation and response training All employees shall view the on-line training class titled, "Active Shooter Preparation and Response."19
- 5.9 Training on selected employment law and policies Human Resource shall provide on-line courses and/or regular classroom instruction to all employees in supervisory positions on the following subjects: (a) substance use; (b) techniques of documentation; (c) Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), as amended; (d)Family Medical

Leave Act (FMLA); (e) Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO). 5.10 Biennial training workplace harassment

Human Resource shall offer training on workplace harassment on a regular basis. All employees in supervisory positions shall receive training on workplace harassment at least once every two years.

5.11 Specialized training

Specialized training shall be coordinated through Human Resource. The responsibility for assessing and identifying a need for specialized training rests with directors. When a need has been identified, the director shall make written request to Human Resource for specialized Human Resource assesses the need and means by which the training may be conducted using the following information which shall be set forth in the written request:

- Purpose for training: description of departmental responsibilities and objectives met by
- Participants: a list of employees who will participate in the training;
- •Content: description of the content and nature of training to be received:
- •Cost: expected or associated cost of training, including but not limited to purchase of materials, fees, and expenses;
- •Location: known or proposed location where specialized training will take place;
- •Method of delivery: a description of how the training can be conducted, whether live or via internet, and availability of alternatives.
- •Additional information: any additional information which the director feels is critical to assessing the need and means by which training can be accomplished.
- 5.12 Elective training

Optional training for employees may be made available through Human Resource as needed or requested. Elective training will be offered and participation will be subject to the following:

•Human Resource will announce and/or publish elective training opportunities on a parishwide basis through memos to directors, e-mail transmissions, notices on

¹⁸ La.R.S. 42:341-345.

¹⁹ Parish President's Directive dated 12/11/2018.

¹⁷ La.R.S. 42:1170.

department bulletin boards, and on the parish intranet site, Human Resource - Training.

- Participation is subject to director approval.
- •All employees wishing to participate must complete and submit to Human Resource Management a class registration form which has been approved by the employee's director to Human Resource.
- •Human Resource will confirm with the employee and director whether the employee is enrolled for the training course via e-mail.
- •Once enrollment has been confirmed, the employee is responsible for attending and participating in scheduled training.
- •Certificates of completion will be sent to each employee, the department, and Personnel.
- •Each department shall account for employees' participation in training and shall maintain a record of participation.
- 6. Compensation for Participation and Approved Training
 - Human Resource directed or approved training
 Human Resource shall provide training within the normal work day. No additional compensation or economic benefit will be given for participation in training conducted by or coordinated through Human Resource.
 - Other training (not directed or approved by Human Resource)
 An employee may be assigned or authorized to attend training which is not directed or approved by Human Resource but which is directly related to employee's position or the operation of the department. Employee shall be considered to be on duty and no leave shall be reported or charged against the employee in compliance with Rule IX, Section 4, Subsection 4.2 of the Personnel Rules of the Classified Service.²⁰
 - 6.2.1 All requirements of parish's Travel and Training Policy must be followed. Parish funded training or professional certification expenses costing \$1,000 or more may be subject to reimbursement. (see Travel and Training Policy on parish's intranet portal under On-Line Forms, Accounting.)

207 Job Related Injury or Illness

1. Transitional Work Assignments

Employees who experience on-the-job injury or job-related illness which results in their temporary inability to return to full range of duties in the employee's regular classification should accept transitional work assignments. 21

- 2. Transitional Work Assignments
 - 2.1 Transitional work assignments will consist of work which is within the restrictions outlined by the employee's health care provider. Such assignments may include, but are not necessarily limited to the following:
 - 2.1.1 Part-time or full-time, with a temporary waiver of certain regular duties (Reasonable Accommodation) in an employee's regular position classification;
 - 2.1.2 Part-time or full-time in another capacity.
 - 2.2 Implementation of transitional work assignments shall be governed by Personnel rules of the Classified Service.²² Employees assigned to transitional work assignments will receive their regular hourly rate of pay for the number of hours worked in the transitional work assignment approved by Appointing Authority. Transitional work assignment may not exceed 90 days, absent approval by Personnel Board.²³

²⁰ Rule IX, Section 4, Subsection 4.2 states that when an employee is authorized or assigned to attend a convention, conference, or training program directly related to his own position or to the functions and operations of his department he shall be considered to be on duty and no leave shall be reported for or charged against the employee.

²¹See also Jefferson Parish Personnel Rules of the Classified Service, Rule IX, Section 15.

²² Jefferson Parish Personnel rules of the Classified Service, Rule IX, Section 15.

²³ Jefferson Parish Personnel rules of the Classified Service, Rule IX, Section 15.

- 2.3 A transitional work assignment may be terminated by the Appointing Authority and/or director, as may be appropriate.
- 2.4 Refusal to accept transitional work assignments may result in loss of worker's compensation or affected benefits. ²⁴
- 2.5 The Appointing Authority reserves the right to determine the availability, appropriateness, and continuation of all transitional work assignments.

3. Workers' Compensation

- 3.1 When an employee suffers a job-related injury, which results in the employee's inability to perform the normal duties of his or her position, and which entitles him or her to be receive compensation under the State workers' compensation law; the employee shall be entitled to use their available leave or Leave without Pay in accordance with the Personnel Rules.
- 3.2 There is a three- day waiting period that is required before worker's compensation benefits can be authorized. Worker's compensation benefits are benefits in the amount of two-thirds of an employee's salary that is required to replace the regular wages of an employee.
- 3.3 During this three- day waiting period, employees will be provided the opportunity to select the type of leave they would like to use.
- 3.4 When the period of disability is of such duration that an employee becomes eligible for a worker's compensation payment for the initially uncompensated absence, the employee has the option to endorse their compensation check to the Parish and in return receive an equivalent credit to their accumulated Sick or Annual Leave whichever had been used to cover the period of absence and such leave maybe changed to Leave Without Pay.
- 3.5 Employees that are proven to have engaged in worker's compensation fraud will be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

4.Unrelated Injury or Illness

4.1 Employees who experience an off-the-job injury or illness which results in the inability to return to the full range of duties in the employee's regular classification may *not* be considered for transitional work assignments, but may be eligible to receive a reasonable accommodation in accordance with the ADAAA.

300 Equal Employment Opportunity – Non-Discrimination

301 Equal Employment Opportunity

1. Establishment and Purpose

- 1.1 Jefferson Parish Government is an equal employment opportunity employer. The parish is committed to hiring, training and promoting into all job levels qualified individuals without regard to race, color, religion, gender, marital status, familial status, national origin, age, mental or physical disability, sexual orientation, gender identity, genetic information or veteran status.
- 1.2 The purpose of this policy is to ensure equal opportunity for employment within the Parish to make clear that Parish employees and applicants for Parish employment have the right to work and pursue employment in a manner free from discriminatory conduct and retaliation, to define responsibilities for reporting violations of this policy and to establish reporting procedures.

2. Scope and Effect

- 2.1 Parish will not disadvantage employees or discriminate in compensation or other conditions of employment in violation of this policy and it will administer all aspects of employment in accordance herewith.
- 2.2 Physical capacity requirements relating to minimum standards for employment may be a reasonable selection factor. However, such standards must be reasonably necessary for the

²⁴ See Jefferson Parish Personnel Rules of the Classified Service, Rule IX, Section 15. Transitional work assignments for unclassified is at the discretion of the Appointing Authority.

- specific work to be performed and uniformly applied to all applicants for the particular job category, regardless of age or gender.
- 2.3 This policy is not intended to prohibit consideration of physical capacity requirements relating to minimum standards for employment. Age, gender or physical requirements may be considered if they constitute a bona fide occupational qualification (BFOQ) necessary for performance of the essential duties of the job.
- 2.4 Unlawful discrimination and/or discriminatory conduct are strictly prohibited in the workplace, by and among Parish employees, and in any work-related activity whether it be directed at another employee, member of the public, or person doing business with the Parish.
- 2.5 Equal employment opportunity as to age applies to persons who are age 40 or older. Federal and state law forbids employment discrimination on the basis of age. It is unlawful to fail or refuse to hire or to terminate an individual or otherwise discriminate against any individual with respect to compensation, terms, conditions or privileges of employment because of the individual's age.
- 2.6 Equal employment opportunity for persons with disabling conditions includes making reasonable accommodation for a qualified disabled applicant or employee with known disability who would be able to perform the essential duties of the job if such reasonable accommodation was made.
- 2.7 This policy and the principles of equal employment opportunity also apply to the selection and treatment of independent contractors, persons working within work setting who may be employees of temporary agencies and other persons or entities doing business for or with the parish.
- 3. Compliance and Responsibility
 - 3.1 Compliance
 - 3.1.1 All employees will be subject to corrective administrative or corrective disciplinary action up to and including termination for violation of this policy.
 - 3.1.2 Compliance with this policy shall be promoted through ongoing training and education of employees. This may be accomplished but is not limited to one of the following means (1) display of posters regarding equal opportunity in areas highly visible to employees; (2) Incorporating a statement "Equal Opportunity Employer --M/F/D/V" (Minority/Female/Disabled/Veteran on all advertisements for jobs.
 - 3.2 Department of Human Resource management

Human Resource is responsible for maintaining records of training and education of policy. Human Resource is responsible for maintaining records of claims for violations of policy by employees reported through the grievance process.

- 3.3 Employee responsibility
 - All employees have an affirmative obligation to refrain from conduct which is contrary to this policy. Each employee has an affirmative obligation to thoroughly, impartially and honestly assist in any investigation or complaint of discriminatory conduct. All employees have a right and a responsibility to report conduct which the employee believes to violate this policy. An Appointing Authority shall take appropriate action against an employee who is shown to have violated this policy. Retaliation against any individual who files a charge of discrimination, opposes a practice believed to be unlawful discrimination, reports harassment, assists in a Parish investigation thereof, or assists, testifies, or participates in an EEOC other governmental agency proceeding is strictly prohibited. Any employee who feels the subject of retaliation or reprisal should report this to employee's director or Human Resource.
- 3.4 Supervisor Responsibility
 - Each supervisor has an affirmative obligation to ensure that discrimination is not practiced in the workplace or in work-related settings and that there is full compliance with this policy by each employee subject to the supervisor's authority. Each supervisor has an affirmative obligation to thoroughly, impartially, and honestly assist in any investigation of complaints of discriminatory conduct. An Appointing Authority shall take appropriate action against any employee who is shown to have violated this policy.
- 4. Complaint and Reporting Procedure

- 4.1 Violations of local, state, or federal law or this policy will not be tolerated and will constitute just cause for disciplinary action. The Parish will promptly and thoroughly investigate every complaint of violation of this policy and appropriate action will be taken.
- 4.2 Employees may make a complaint to the employee's supervisor and/or to Human Resource through the grievance process.
- 4.3 Applicants for employment with the Parish who wish to file a complaint for violations of this policy may make complaint to the Personnel Department.

302 Employees and Applicants with Disabilities

1. Employees and Applicants with Disabilities

- 1.1 It is the policy of the parish to provide reasonable accommodation to persons, employees, or applicants for employment who qualify as individuals with disabilities under the Americans with Disability Act Amendments Act of 2008 (ADAAA) and Louisiana state law against discrimination.
- 1.2 This policy does not constitute an express or implied contract and is simply a statement of parish government's commitment to providing reasonable accommodation as appropriate to qualified persons with disabilities.
- 1.3 The ADAAA prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability against a qualified individual. The ADAAA defines a disability as a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities; a record (or past history) of such an impairment; or being regarded as having a disability.²⁵
- 1.4 Louisiana employment discrimination law defines disability in a like manner as the ADAAA. 26
- 1.5 A qualified individual is a person (a) who satisfies the job requirements by educational background, employment experience, skills, licenses or any other qualification standards that are job related; (b) who is able to perform all functions that are essential to the job, with or without reasonable accommodation; and (c) who is able to meet the production and performance standard(s) for the position.

2. Reasonable Accommodation

- 2.1 A reasonable accommodation is any change in the work environment (or in the way things are usually done) to help a person with a disability apply for a job, perform the duties of a job, and/or enjoy the benefits and privileges of employment. An employer is required to provide reasonable accommodation to an employee or job applicant with a disability who is qualified for a job, unless doing so would cause undue hardship to the employer.
- 2.2 Qualified individuals with disabilities have the right to request and receive reasonable accommodation in those aspects of employment that are considered necessary to perform the essential functions of the job.
- 2.3 An interactive process will be initiated when there is a request for an accommodation from an employee or applicant.
- 2.4 It is the responsibility of Human Resource or designated representative to receive requests for accommodation, participate in the interactive process with the employee or applicant and his or her director, and recommend an appropriate accommodation.
- 2.5 Directors shall document and forward to Human Resource any initial information received from an employee about a potential qualifying disability as well as any request for accommodation, or notification from an employee of the need for "light" or "restricted" duty.

3. Notice and Responsibility

3.1 It is the responsibility of the employee or applicant to provide timely notice and documentation on the nature of a disability, work-related restrictions, and if known, the accommodation needed. To comply with Title II of the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act (GINA), the parish asks that the employee or applicant not provide any genetic information when providing notice and

_

²⁵ 42 U.S.C. Section 12101 et seq, generally.

²⁶ La.R.S. 23:301-369.

- documentation on the nature of a disability, work-related restrictions, and requested accommodation.
- 3.2 Those who fail to provide such information necessary to make a determination concerning reasonable accommodation may forfeit their eligibility for reasonable accommodation.
- 3.3 Jefferson Parish assumes no obligation to create vacant positions; to offer reassignment to promotional positions; to waive job qualifications or essential functions in the accommodation process; to make any other non-reasonable accommodation; or to make any accommodation that would create undue hardship for the parish.

303 Reasonable Accommodations for Religious Observances and Practices

- 1. Establishment and Purpose
 - 1.1. The parish respects the religious beliefs and practices of all employees and will make, on request, an accommodation for such observances when a reasonable accommodation is available that does not create an undue hardship on the parish's business.
- 2. Requesting a Religious Accommodation
 - 2.1. An employee or applicant for employment whose religious beliefs or practices conflict with his or her job, work schedule, or with the parish's policy or practice on dress and appearance, or with any other aspects of employment or the hiring process, and who seeks a religious accommodation must submit a written request to the appropriate Human Resource Manager for the accommodation. The written request will include the type of religious conflict that exists and the accommodation suggested by the applicant or employee. The applicant or employee may need to explain the religious nature of the belief, observance, or practice, and the way in which it conflicts with a work requirement. If a director or supervisor receives any information or documentation from an employee about a potential qualifying religious accommodation they must forward the information received to Human Resource.

An interactive process will be initiated when there is a request for an accommodation from an employee or applicant.

It is the responsibility of Human Resource or designated representative to receive requests for accommodation, participate in the interactive process with the employee or applicant and his or her director, and recommend an appropriate accommodation.

- 3. Providing Religious Accommodation
 - 3.1. The Human Resource Manager will evaluate the request considering whether a work conflict exists due to a sincerely held religious belief or practice and whether an accommodation is available that is reasonable and that would not create an undue hardship on the parish's operations. An accommodation may be a change in job, using paid leave or leave without pay, allowing an exception to the dress and appearance code that does not affect safety or uniform requirements, that will allow the applicant or employee to comply with his or her deeply held religious beliefs. Depending on the type of conflict and suggested accommodation, the Human Resource Manager may confer with employee's Appointing Authority and with the Human Resource Director.
 - 3.2. The Human Resource Manager and employee may meet to discuss the request and decision on an accommodation. If employee accepts the proposed religious accommodation, the employee's immediate supervisor will implement the decision. If employee rejects the proposed accommodation, he or she may appeal following the parish's general grievance policy and procedure.
 - 3.3. Those who fail to provide such information necessary to make a determination concerning reasonable accommodation may forfeit their eligibility for religious accommodation.
 - 3.4. Jefferson Parish assumes no obligation to create vacant positions; to offer reassignment to promotional positions; to waive job qualifications or essential functions in the accommodation process; to make any other non-reasonable accommodation; or to make any accommodation that would create undue hardship for the parish.

400 Employment Compensation and Work Schedule

401 Compensation and Pay Plan

1. Establishment and Purpose

Compensation and pay plan for parish employees is as established by ordinance under the Executive Pay Plan for unclassified employees and under the Jefferson Parish Classified Service administered by the Department of Personnel under the direction of the Personnel Board for classified employees. This policy is established in furtherance of the functions of the chief administrative officer and to clarify terms and conditions of employment not otherwise provided by ordinance or law.²⁷

2. Scope; Employee Responsibility

All employees, and particularly payroll clerks, staff assigned accounting functions, directors and the like, have an affirmative obligation to ensure that employees are compensated accurately and that such compensation is accurately processed through the parish Financial Management System.

402 Hours of Work and Work Schedule

1. Establishment

Hours of work for classified employees are as provided by the Personnel Rules. Hours of work for unclassified employees are as provided by the Executive Pay Plan. The needs of the citizens of Jefferson are met by various work schedules in place throughout the parish which vary from department to department depending upon the responsibilities and duties undertaken. This policy is established to provide guidance on setting and keeping work schedules as well as accounting for employee time and absence from work.²⁸

2. Scope

This policy applies to classified employees. Unclassified employees work schedule is governed by the Executive Pay Plan which provides that employees are expected to work whenever and whatever hours are required to satisfy the needs of service but not less than thirty-five (35) hours per week. ²⁹ Full-time employees working in departments utilizing a flexible schedule shall be regularly scheduled at least seventy (70) working hours per pay period. A person employed to work on a regular schedule of less than thirty-five (35) hours per week shall be considered a part-time employee for purposes of pay administration.

3. Workweek

The standard workweek is seven (7) consecutive calendar days beginning at 12:01 a.m. on the first day and ending at 12:00 midnight on the seventh consecutive calendar day thereafter. Each department has an affirmative obligation to correctly and accurately report regular time.

4. Work Schedule(s)

- 4.1 Regular work schedule
 - 4.1.1 A normal work schedule for full-time employees consists of not less than thirty-five (35) hours each workweek exclusive of "lunch" period(s).
 - 4.1.2 A regular work schedule is Monday through Friday, 8:30 a.m. until 4:30 p.m.
 - 4.1.3 Departments may set work hours and hours may be rearranged, adjusted or staggered as needed to meet hours of operation, office hours, special project assignments, meeting requirements, operational concerns, and emergency situations.
- 4.2 Stand-by duty and on-call duty

²⁷ Jefferson Parish Personnel, Rule III and IX, JPCO 474; Jefferson Parish Executive Pay Plan, Section XVIII, JPCO 13709

²⁸ Jefferson Parish Charter Section 4.03

²⁹ Jefferson Parish Executive Pay Plan, Section XVIII, JPCO 13709.

- 4.2.1 All employees may be called back/called-in to work in situations as may be deemed appropriate.
- 4.2.2 The decision to call an employee back to work may be made by the director or supervisor, as the situation may dictate.
- 4.2.3 Employees in some departments may be required to render stand-by duty or be on-call outside of regular working hours; and while on stand-by or on-call, shall be available and ready for communication with the appropriate authority.³⁰
- 4.3 Emergency work schedule

All employees are subject to call 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, unless exempted, in case of a declared emergency. Employees are required to contact their department when a hurricane, bad storm, or emergency poses a threat to Jefferson Parish. Certain employees may be designated "Essential Duty Personnel." ("Designation as Essential Workforce Directive" can be found on the intranet.)

4.4 Make-up time

The parish is not obligated to allow provisions for make-up time. However, an employee, on occasion, may be permitted to work a different schedule due to an approved absence from the job in order to ensure completion of job duties. The schedule change must be approved by the employee's immediate supervisor. Moreover, permitting a schedule change for the purposes of completing job assignments due to an approved absence should not be a permanent change and should not take the place of the employee's normal regular work schedule.

4.5 Time Keeping and Reporting

In order to ensure compliance with the Fair Labor Standards Act, every department must accurately report employee time and attendance. It is further required that each employee maintain regular and reliable attendance and that all classified employees' time and attendance must be accurately reported and documented through a time clock (Kronos), time card or time sheet. All classified employees must accurately report time worked.

- 4.5.1 **Time clock**: If the department utilizes a time clock or time cards, hereafter referred to as UKG, the employee himself/herself must "punch-in" and "punch-out" each work day, and recording must accurately reflect actual hours worked. It is prohibited for anyone to report time worked or request time off in time clock/UKG for someone other than himself/herself.
- 4.5.2 **Employee Finger Scan Data**: As part of the timekeeping process, Jefferson Parish uses UKG's Touch *ID* technology to verify an employee's identity. The UKG 4500 terminals equipped with *Touch ID* scans the employee's finger, then converts the fingerprint image into an encrypted mathematical representation stored within the UKG system and are irresolvable by other government IAFIS technology. The employee finger scan data will only be used for the purposes and related activities set forth with time and attendance policies to ensure accountability. The data is destroyed following an employee's separation from Jefferson Parish.
- 4.5.3 **Time Sheet**: If the department does not have time clock, time cards or Kronos, employees must complete a Jefferson Parish Employee Time Report for each pay period. This form may be found on the Employee Intranet Portal, see Departmental Pages under Payroll. Time Report must be printed and signed by employee at the end of each pay period.
- 4.5.4 No other time keeping systems are permitted unless specifically used to meet particular needs of department and are approved by the Directors of Human Resource and Accounting (Payroll).
- 4.5.5 Unclassified employees may use the Jefferson Parish Payroll Attestation to report hours worked for each pay period.
- 5. Rest and Meal Periods
 - 5.1 Rest and meal periods shall be in accordance with applicable law and determined by each department.

³⁰ Personnel Rules 4, Section 5, 5.6.

- 5.2 Rest and meal periods shall be scheduled by the employee's supervisor, and employees shall abide by the schedule.
- 5.3 Employees shall be relieved of work duties while at lunch. If the employee is required to work or interrupt lunch break, the employee shall be compensated accordingly.
- 5.4 Meal periods are not provided on paid-time unless an on-duty meal period is provided or required as part of the employee's regular work schedule.

6. Overtime

- 6.1 Per the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), overtime pay is provided for "non-exempt" employees. Only hours actually worked count towards overtime; leave time taken and holiday paid time off does not count towards work time for overtime purposes.
- 6.2 Employees in positions defined as FLSA "exempt" may not be entitled to receive overtime pay. 31
- 6.3 Employees in positions defined as FLSA "non-exempt" are entitled to receive compensation at a premium rate of time and one-half for hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in a workweek. Employees may be compensated monetarily as provided by local ordinance or by compensatory time under such terms and conditions which are compliant with the FLSA.
- 6.4 No employee shall work overtime unless directed or as otherwise previously authorized and approved.
- 6.5 Overtime hours worked without approval and/or approval of overtime without proper authorization shall be regarded as a violation of this policy and may subject the violator(s) to disciplinary action.
- 6.6 Each department has an affirmative obligation to correctly and accurately report overtime hours.
- 6.7 "Non-exempt" employees who work overtime will record such hours on their time sheet or time record rounded to the nearest quarter of the hour.
- 6.8 Supervisors are required to verify overtime prior to information being submitted to payroll clerk. Compensatory Time
- 7.1 Establishment and purpose
 - This policy is established as a supplement to and to ensure compliance with FLSA and local ordinances governing overtime. The purpose of this policy is to provide standard for use of overtime compensation with paid time off.
- 7.2 Policy for non-exempt employees
 - It is the policy of the parish that non-exempt status employees who work in excess of 40 hours in the standard work week shall be compensated for such overtime at the rate of one-and one-half (1-1/2) times the regular hourly compensation for any and all work required and/or authorized in excess of forty (40) hours in any one work week, as required by the FLSA. Non-exempt employees may be compensated for overtime worked in the form of overtime wages or compensatory time at the rate of time and one-half.
- 7.3 Policy for exempt employees
 - It is the policy of this parish that exempt employees who work in excess of 40 hours in the standard work week shall not be entitled to compensation for such overtime except and unless the Appointing Authority may approve compensatory time. Exempt employees are expected to work whatever hours are required to satisfy the needs of service, but in times of declared emergency, the Parish President may prescribe other methods of overtime compensation for exempt employees.
- 7.4 Accrued compensatory time
 - Employees who have accrued compensatory time balances must use this compensatory time while in their current employing department. Accrued compensatory time is not transferable between different departments, offices, divisions or taxing districts. In the event an employee transfers from one department to another, all compensatory time must be used by or paid out to the transferring employee unless the Appointing Authority of the receiving department agrees to transfer of compensatory time.
- 7.5 Director responsibility

7.

³¹ Jefferson Parish Personnel Rule IV, Section 5.1.

- •The director is responsible for establishing a system to accurately authorize and record compensatory time. All authorized accrued compensatory time should be reported in the parish payroll system.
- •Directors should utilize compensatory time only when their budgets allow for it, and only if they can grant the employee's time to use the accrued compensatory time up to the maximum 10 workday carryover provision allowance (70 or 80 hours of compensatory time).
- •Department Appointing Authority must advise and receive consent from their supervising CAA, if applicable, prior to the acceptance of new budgetary obligations in the form of compensatory time brought into the department by the transferring employee.
- •Departments must notify employees if compensatory time is to be used in lieu of paid time.
- •Departments should look at alternative flexible methods of scheduling work, adjusting hours within work week in order to meet needs of service while controlling overtime.

7.6 Employee responsibility

- •All employees are responsible for working as directed in an efficient and effective manner to meet department service obligations.
- •If an employee has accrued compensatory time, it is the responsibility of the employee to request use of the compensatory time and receive approval for use of compensatory time before any time is taken away from work.
- •All use of compensatory time requires director approval.
- •Compensatory time should be used in the quarter it is earned.
- •In all cases in which compensatory time cannot be used in the quarter, employees may not carry more than 10 workdays of compensatory time from one calendar year to the next.
- •Employees will be paid for unused compensatory time in excess of 10 days at the end of a calendar year.

8. Remote Work Policy

8.1. The purpose of this policy to provide guidance and protocol relative to remote working assignments. An employee must be able to perform the essential functions of their positions to be considered to receive a remote work assignment. The granting of a remote working assignment is subject to the approval of the Appointing Authority. Prior to granting any employee permission to work remotely, the Appointing Authority must submit the request to their Chief Administrative Assistant for review and approval. Any request that is approved by the Chief Administrative Assistant must then be approved by the Deputy Chief Operating Officer or the Chief Operating Officer for final approval. This approval may be withdrawn at any time, at the discretion of the Appointing Authority to better fit the needs of the department. All request must have a start and end date included in the request and may not be open ended.

8.2. Supervisor Responsibility

- •Define the essential functions that an employee is expected to perform while engaging remote work
- •Ensure that employees are completing their timesheets or utilizing the appropriate method of time keeping as required.
- •Require that employees communicate regularly via Microsoft Teams or via e-mail.
- •Require employees to provide regular status reports to keep a record of job task completed.
- Identify and provide necessary resources to allow for completion of assignments while the employee is working remotely.

8.3 Employee Responsibility

- •Employees must be able to perform the same duties, assignments, and other work obligations at their remote location as they do when they are working on Parish premises.
- •Employees must be readily available by phone and e-mail to their supervisors and co-workers during normal business hours.
- Employees are required to record all hours of work on the weekly time sheet or required time keeping system.
- Employees are required to seek the approval from their Appointing Authority to work at another location other than their home address as listed on their employee record.

403 Attendance, Leave and Absence

1. Establishment

2. Scope

Personnel Rules govern the use of leave by classified employees. This includes but is not limited to use of Annual, Sick, Civil, Military, Funeral, Holiday, Leave Without Pay, Absence Without Leave (AWOL), Special Leave of Absence, Parental Leave, Voluntary Donated Leave, and Family and Medical Leave. Executive Pay Plan governs the use of leave by unclassified employees. This includes but is not be limited to use of Annual, Sick, Civil, Military, Funeral, Holiday, Leave Without Pay, Absence Without Leave (AWOL), Parental Leave, Voluntary Donated Leave, and Family and Medical Leave.

3. Attendance

- 3.1 Except as may be protected by applicable law, employees shall maintain a pattern of regular and reliable attendance.
- 3.2 Employees shall report to duty in accordance with the rules regarding hours of work, holidays and leaves of absence.
- 3.3 Employees shall report ready for work in a timely manner. Employees reporting to work are expected to be on the job site at the time designated by the employee's assigned work schedule, ready to begin work and shall normally remain on duty until the end of their shift or completion of their scheduled work day.

Full-time employees shall perform a full day's work every day of work.

4. Notification to Supervisor Required; Absence/Tardiness

- 4.1 No employee shall be late in reporting to or be absent from work for any reason other than those specified in these rules and regulations without making prior arrangements with the employee's supervisor. Unless such arrangements are made, an employee, who for any reason fails to report to work in a timely manner, or leaves the work site for any reason, shall immediately notify the employee's supervisor of the reason for the absence or tardiness per departmental protocol. Notification by another employee or other person is not considered proper procedure except in an emergency where the employee is physically unable to notify the supervisor.
- 4.2 All employees have affirmative obligation to report any tardiness or absence to the employee's immediate supervisor and, at that same time, provide an explanation as to the cause for the tardiness or absence. Communicating with co-employees or others does not relieve the employee of the affirmative obligation to report the tardiness or absence to the employee's supervisor and provide an explanation. Failure to report tardiness or absence may be construed as an unexcused absence and the time missed considered as absence without leave (AWOL).
- 4.3 All tardiness shall be documented.
- 4.4 Occasional tardiness may be unavoidable, ie. in cases of bad weather or other conditions beyond the employee's control, and may be excused but must be documented.
- 4.5 Continued or frequent tardiness or other irregularities is inexcusable and may lead to disciplinary action up to and including termination.
- 4.6 An Appointing Authority may deem an employee Absent Without Leave from duty in increments of 15 minutes for tardiness which shall be properly documented and reported.

5. Absence

- 5.1 Absence charges
 - Authorized absence shall be accounted and documented, whether sick or annual, etc.
- 5.2 Unauthorized Absence
 - An unauthorized absence from duty shall be considered an absence without leave approval. An absence from duty without leave approval shall normally be treated as Absent Without Leave (AWOL). Disciplinary action may be taken for any incident of Absence Without Leave.
- 6. Abandonment of Position

- 6.1 After five consecutive scheduled work days of unauthorized absence and/or the employee's failure to contact the employee's supervisor as provided herein, the employee shall be considered to have abandoned the employee's position. 32
- Abandonment of position shall be considered a constructive resignation from employment with parish.

7. Usage of Sick Leave

Usage of Sick Leave for classified employees is governed by Personnel Rule IX, Section 3.

- 7.1. In support of sick leave usage, employee shall furnish supervisor with notice of the need for and cause of absence from work and, where appropriate, a prognosis. Notice shall be in writing and shall be furnished in advance or, if advance notice is not possible, as soon as reasonably practical, but in no case later than ten (10) calendar days after the onset of sick leave.
 - If the amount of sick leave taken amounts to five (5) or more consecutive working days, the employee shall as soon as reasonably practical and in no case later than ten (10) calendar days after the onset of the sick leave, file with his supervisor a written statement by a registered physician or other acceptable authority certifying that the employee was ill and unable to work during the period of sick leave of absence, and/or;
 - If there is a reasonable doubt as to the validity of an employee's claim for consecutive sick leave, the Appointing Authority may require written evidence of illness by giving the employee written notice of the need therefore. See Personnel Rule IX, Section 3. Subsection 3.5 for full text of rule.

7.2. Unscheduled Absences and Occurrences

All employees will be allowed five (5) individual occurrences of unscheduled absences of no more than a total of thirteen (13) days of approved sick leave not verified by a doctor's certificate in a leave year. Any employee using unscheduled sick leave in excess of five (5) occurrences or approved sick leave over thirteen (13) days in a leave year shall submit a written statement by a registered physician or other acceptable authority certifying that the employee or the employee's immediate family member was ill and, therefore, the employee was unable to work during the period of sick leave of absence. Failure to provide a certificate from a registered physician or other acceptable authority shall result in the absence being an unauthorized leave of absence without pay and could result in other disciplinary actions. This does not apply to employees on approved Family Medical Leave.

7.2.1. Occurrence – defined

Any amount of time absent in a work day that was not previously scheduled and approved by supervisor and includes consecutive days pertaining to the same illness or event.

404 Unearned Compensation

1. Establishment

Jefferson Parish takes all reasonable steps to ensure that employees receive the correct amount of pay in each paycheck and that employees are paid promptly on the scheduled paydays. In the unlikely event that there is an error in the amount of pay, the employee should promptly bring the discrepancy to the attention of their Departmental Payroll Clerk or the Accounting Department so that corrections can be made as quickly as possible. Unearned compensation is a prohibited donation of public funds.³³ It is the policy of this parish to timely recover unearned compensation once discovered in a reasonable manner. Unearned compensation includes but is not limited to overpayment of wages, miscalculations of leave, and erroneous refunds of deductions.³⁴

³² Jefferson Parish Personnel Rule IX. Section 13.

³³ La.Const. Article VII, Section 14.

³⁴ While La.R.S. 42:460 concerning recoupment of overpayments pertains to state employees, the statutes are used as a guideline for local agencies to recover overpayments. La.R.S. 42:460 makes no reference to authorization by an employee. Recoupment of an overpayment is distinguishable from those

2. Purpose

The purpose of this policy is to mandate the establishment of internal controls designed to prevent overpayment and to establish procedures for the recoupment of overpayments.

3. Scope

This policy applies to all employees, whether the position is classified or unclassified, as well as all separated employees.

4. Definitions

For purposes of this policy, the following words shall have the following meaning:

"Deduction" any voluntary/involuntary reduction in gross pay (e.g. health insurance, taxes)

"Direct Deposit Reversal" a formal request to a financial institution which received compensation for an employee to return funds deposited into the employee's account

"Gaining department" the department to which the overpaid employee is transferring

"Losing department:" the department from which the overpaid employee is terminating/separating

"Net pay: the amount of compensation due to the employee after withholding all voluntary and involuntary deductions from his wage/compensation earned

"Overpayment" the amount of excess compensation paid to an employee in error

"Recoupment" the act of recovering unearned compensation paid to an employee in error

"Separated employee" an individual who was formerly an employee of the parish but who no longer is employed by the parish

"Wage" the payment to an employee for services rendered

5. Procedure

5.1. Verification of receipt of policy

All newly hired employees must sign a document verifying acknowledgement of the Parish Administrative Management Policies which explains the conditions to be met by employees. The applicant acknowledges his/her receipt and understanding of this policy, and that if he/she is overpaid, the parish will follow the process set forth herein for the recoupment of overpayments.

5.2. Notification

An employee (active and former) shall be notified immediately (verbally or in written or electronic form) if and when Accounting determines that an overpayment has been made. If the initial notification is verbal, it must be followed with a written confirmation. The written confirmation to the employee shall include the following:

- Pay date(s) on which the overpayment occurred;
- Amount of overpayment;
- •Date(s) that the overpayment occurred:
- •Reason that overpayment occurred:
- •Plan of action for recoupment of overpayment;
- •Employee options for reimbursement of overpayment, as appropriate;
- •Procedure employee should use if disputing any aspect of the overpayment; and
- •Instructions on how to locate this policy.

Prior to a deduction actually being made from the employee's future pay, the employee must agree that an overpayment occurred and agree to the plan for recoupment, either by express consent or implied consent. Express consent occurs when the employee responds to written notification, either verbally or in writing, and advises that he agrees that he has been overpaid and he agrees with the parish plan of action for the recoupment. Implied consent is when the employee does not respond to the written notification within 10 working days. This implies that the employee agrees that he has been overpaid and agrees with the plan of action for the recoupment, thus implying his/her consent to the recoupment of funds. If the employee disputes the claim of overpayment, deduction will not begin until a resolution to the dispute has been reached.

Correction to the employee's payroll record may occur prior to notifying the employee if such action is taken to prevent future overpayment errors.

5.3. Recoupment of overpayment

_

payroll deductions contemplated by La.R.S. 42:456 which do require prior authorization by an employee. Op.Atty.Gen. No. 7-0080 (Dec. 14, 2007).

The amount to be recouped from any one paycheck cannot cause the employee's bi-weekly gross hourly wage to fall below the federal minimum wage without specific written approval from the employee.

5.3.1.From current employees

Should an overpayment be discovered for a current parish employee, the procedures outlined above will be followed by the parish. Repayment options will include:

- •Direct deposit reversal; or
- •One-time deduction from a subsequent paycheck; or
- •Payment plan. Recurring deductions can be established for a period not to exceed 12 months. Any exceptions to the 12-month period must be approved by the Accounting Director or the Appointing Authority, if the recoupment is the result of a fine or restitution; or
- •Personal payment from employee (e.g. check or money order). Prior approval for this method of payment must be obtained from the Accounting Director.

If an employee who has been overpaid is separating from the parish, every effort shall be made to have the procedure completed such that the amount of the overpayment may be withheld from the employee's final paycheck. If the full amount is not recovered in the final payment, the parish shall follow the guidelines set forth below.

5.3.2. From separated employees

Employees separated from the parish will be notified by the Accounting Director of any overpayments according to the guidelines outlined above. Further, the written notice will include a demand for payment and should include the following repayment options:

- 5.3.2.1. One-time personal payment from employee (e.g. check or money order); Or
- 5.3.2.2. Payment plan. The employee may submit multiple payments as agreed upon and the period of recoupment may not exceed 12 months. Payment plans exceeding 12 months must have prior approval from the Accounting director. Should Accounting be unable to recover the overpayments from a separated employee and with the approval of the Appointing Authority, Accounting will turn the matter over to the Parish Attorney for legal action.

5.4. Dispute

The parish will make every effort to ensure that an employee's pay is correct. However, any employee who believes he/she has been improperly paid (overpaid or underpaid) or has had funds withheld from his paycheck inappropriately, should bring this to the attention of his supervisor and/or his Appointing Authority and the Accounting, Payroll Division immediately upon discovery of the error. It is recommended that employees review their pay statements as early as Thursday of the pay week to determine if pay is as expected. When overpayments have been identified, employees will work with Accounting to promptly repay the debt.

6. Responsibilities

6.1. Employees

Upon learning of an overpayment or possible overpayment, an employee has an obligation to take the following action:

- ·Notify employee's supervisor and/or director; and
- Notify Accounting; and
- Notify payroll clerk for employee's department; and
- •Cooperate with the parish to recoup the overpayment through a repayment plan.

6.2. Directors

Directors are responsible for ensuring compliance with the policy which shall extend but not be limited to the following:

- •Educate and train all employees on this policy;
- •Develop, maintain and follow internal procedures which ensure that an employee's time is entered and reported correctly;
- •Notify the Department of Accounting, Payroll Division and Human Resource in writing of any reported overpayment or possible overpayment;

- •Notify the Department of Accounting, Payroll Division and Human Resource in writing of pending separation, whether by termination or resignation, and/or transfers of employment;
- •Notify affected employee and employee's supervisor and coordinate with Accounting and Human Resource to establish a repayment plan as soon as practicable;
- •Hold all managers and supervisors responsible and accountable to this policy.

6.3. Managers/Supervisors

- Comply with policy as instructed by director;
- •Notify supervisor and/or Accounting and Human Resource when supervisor becomes aware of or suspects that an overpayment has been made;
- •Assist and cooperate in establishing repayment plan.

6.4. Payroll clerks

- •Follow all procedures to ensure the accurate input of employee's time;
- •Notify director and Accounting, Payroll Officer, when clerk believes that an employee has been paid incorrectly;
- •Notify director of any problem with timekeeping process.

6.5 Accounting department

- •Ensure that all personnel actions affecting pay are processed accurately and in accordance with pay rules for the various types of employees and officials served by the parish;
- •Notify an employee when the employee has been overpaid and explain how the overpayment occurred:
- •Work with the employee in establishing a repayment plan;
- •Provide written notice to employee when the employee was given verbal notice by department;
- •Ensure compliance with procedures as procedures relate to direct deposit reversals, transferring funds received between departments, and reporting of accounts receivables.

6.6 Parish attorney

Parish Attorney is responsible for taking appropriate legal action to recover overpayments when so requested by Accounting and/or upon recommendation of the Appointing Authority.

7. Requests for Exceptions

Requests from the employee for exceptions to this policy shall be submitted to the Appointing Authority and Accounting. All exceptions shall be approved by Chief Operating Officer and Appointing Authority. Written request for exception shall include:

- •Name and title of the employee making the request for exception;
- Department in which employee works;
- •Brief description of circumstances creating overpayments;
- •Explanation and supporting documentation of reasons the employee believes that some or all of the overpayment should not be recovered or why the money recovered should be repaid to the employee.

8. Questions

Questions regarding this policy should be directed to Human Resource.

Penalties

Any employee found to have violated this policy will be subject to disciplinary action as set forth in Section 502 Maintaining Standards of Effective Service. For purposes of this section, "any employee" shall include:

- •Any employee who benefited from an overpayment;
- •Any payroll clerk who knowingly failed to take corrective action upon notice of an overpayment, or who knew or should have known an overpayment occurred;
- •Any director who knowingly failed to take corrective action upon notice of an overpayment; or who knew or should have known an overpayment occurred:
- •Any Accounting employee who knowingly failed to take corrective action upon notice of an overpayment or who knew or should have known an overpayment occurred.

500 Employee Responsibilities, Performance and Conduct

501 General Provisions

1. Establishment and Purpose

- 1.1 It is essential to ensuring the orderly operation and effectiveness of parish government to maintain a clear description of duties, obligations and expectations that pertain to the desired conduct of all parish employees. Every employee has the right and obligation to know what is required of them as employees by way of their conduct, and whether such conduct it is expected, permissive, or prohibited, in the workplace or during off-hours should such conduct materially impose upon the integrity of parish government.
- 1.2 The purpose of this section is to establish guidelines and requirements for an employee to follow, the collective accomplishment of which (a) advances the mission of parish government, (b) provides for a work environment marked by cooperation and mutual respect, and (c) supports consistent and trustworthy decision making.

2. Scope

The provisions of this section are not intended to be definitive of every action or behavior required of an employee or, otherwise, of every undesirable act or failure to act that offends the provisions of this section. Each and every provision shall be given a genuine construction, with reference to the purpose of the provision.

3. Employee Information

- 3.1 All employees have an affirmative obligation to keep the parish informed of their current address, telephone numbers and name. All employees have an affirmative obligation to report any changes in address, telephone number, and name to the employee's director, or Human Resource in the case of unclassified, executive employees.
- 3.2 All employees have an affirmative obligation to report any changes in marital status or dependents to Human Resource.
- 3.3 All employees have an affirmative duty to update information referenced in a timely manner and as soon as practical, but in no case later than 30-days.

4. Employee Values

Employee values serve as a framework to guide our daily action and decisions. Shared values are commitments that guide our professional interactions, govern the way we treat others and inspire a dedication to superior public services, high ethical standards and indisputable integrity. The core values for all employees of parish government are:

Public First

We hold foremost that it is a high honor and distinct privilege to serve the citizens of Jefferson Parish, and recognize that the respect of the public can never be anticipated if not first earned.

Pursuit of Excellence

Our success will be measured by our productivity and getting the job done right the first time as cost-effectively as possible is our goal. Each day we strive to work smarter and more successfully.

Positive Response to Change

An effective government organization must evolve to meet continuing economic, social and institutional challenges. We welcome the developing demands and expectations of the public with creative thinking, innovation and more efficient processes.

Respect for the Individual

We honor the dignity, individuality and rights of all persons. Our interaction with others is marked by honest, direct and relevant communication, and we show respect for diversity and personal and professional differences.

Community Mindedness

Page 35

Administrative Management Policies- 6th Edition

We realize that our work impacts the community in which we reside, and many times, beyond such. Both as individuals and team members, we will strive to make our communities better places to live, work and learn.

5. Work-related Decisions

Work-related decisions made by an employee shall be void of any unfairness, unreasonableness and impropriety, or the appearance thereof. Accordingly, an employee shall strive at all times to make work-related decisions that are lawful, ethical and in compliance with relevant policies. Whenever appropriate, an employee should rely on the "STAR" method to make work-related decisions: Stop, Think & Act Responsibly. Employees are obligated to cooperate with regard to internal investigations; to advise their supervisors of progress or problems in their assigned duties; and to promptly communicate any occurrences that may change or alter the smooth and effective operations of the department.

6. Conformance to Law

An employee shall conform to and abide by the law of the United States of America and its sovereignties whenever present therein, and the State of Louisiana and its political subdivisions whenever present therein. Employee shall be truthful and accurate in conduct, both orally and in writing. As used in this Section, the term "law" shall mean each and every applicable code, regulation, statute, rule and ordinance whether it be federal, state or local.

7. Conduct Unbecoming an Employee

As an employee, one shall act dutifully, responsibly and professionally at all times as not to reflect unfavorably upon one's self or the parish. Unbecoming conduct refers to conduct by an employee which tends to:

- •bring parish government into disrepute or public embarrassment;
- discredit one's self in one's role as an employee;
- •impair the operational effectiveness of parish government or its staff;
- •adversely affect the morale of staff; or
- •reasonably be expected to damage the public's respect, confidence or trust of parish government.

8. Courtesy

- 8.1 All employees shall at all times be polite and forthcoming and maintain a temperate demeanor in the employee's interaction with others.
- 8.2 No employee shall make use of coarse, hostile, profane or insolent language, whether it is verbal, written or communicated by depiction, signal or gesture while acting in the course and scope of employment.
- 8.3 No employee shall communicate any biased, derogatory or prejudicial comment or personal opinion or belief that is related to race, color, gender, age, national origin, religion, politics, marital status, familial status, mental or physical disability, sexual orientation, gender identity, genetic information, veteran status, or any other personal characteristic while in the course and scope of employment or any other occasion or circumstance which may bring parish government into disrepute, public embarrassment or may otherwise reflect poorly upon the individual as a parish government employee.
- 8.4 All employees shall demonstrate by their words and actions their commitment to excellent customer service. Employees are to serve all customers, both internal and external, in a positive and respectful manner.

9. Use of Official Title/Position

9.1 "Official title/position" may include but is not limited to the identification card, badge, insignia, patch, official title or position, or any other tangible or intangible thing by which it can be construed that the parish government is being interjected. It is the purpose of this Section to limit the use of an employee's official title/position to matters within the course and scope of employment.

- 9.2 No employee shall directly or indirectly participate in or allow any form of solicitation or demand wherein use is made of an official title/position without proper approval and authorization.
- 9.3 No employee shall use or permit use of an official title/position for personal or financial gain or the benefit of an individual or group of individuals.³⁵

³⁵ See La.R.S. 42:1116 and 42:1117.

- 9.4 No employee shall seek or receive any form of reward, remuneration, compensation, or privilege whether tangible or intangible for the performance of the duties and responsibilities associated with or arising out of parish employment.³⁶
- 9.5 No employee shall use or attempt to use an official title/position for the purpose of avoiding the consequence of an unlawful act.
- 9.6 No employee may use any parish government office, building, facility or property as the employee's address for personal reasons, including by way of example employee's driver's license, vehicle registration, other personal papers or legal instruments.

10. Parish Identification Card

- 10.1 All employees shall possess and display on a daily basis the parish identification card issued by parish government whenever the employee is in the course, scope or performance of assigned duties, tasks and responsibilities, except when the display of such may be adverse to the conduct of a specific duty or task or may pose a risk to the safety of an employee.
- 10.2 Identification cards shall be displayed in a manner which facilitates easy viewing and ready recognition, especially during the course, scope and performance of duty which necessitates the interaction with any non-employee of parish government.
- 11. Recommending Person Who Performs Services for Compensation
 An employee, in his capacity as an employee, shall not furnish or recommend to anyone the
 name of a person or business offering to furnish any product or service for profit, and shall not furnish
 or recommend to anyone the name of a person or entity desiring to purchase a product or service.
 Employees may serve on technical evaluation committees, financial advisory committees, or other
 authorized review committees, and make recommendations relative to contracted services.

502 Maintaining Standards of Effective Service

1. Establishment

The parish is committed to enforcing a system of corrective discipline that is critical to the overall enforcement of policies, rules and regulations. Corrective disciplinary action will be taken when an employee is unwilling or unable to perform the duties of the employee's position in a satisfactory manner, has engaged in prohibited conduct, violated the provisions of this manual, neglected to perform any action, or has otherwise become subject to corrective action. The parish hereby provides notice to all employees that discipline may be imposed for substandard performance, unacceptable or prohibited conduct or as otherwise appropriate. "Corrective action" is defined to include but not be limited to an oral warning, written reprimand, fine or restitution, suspension, denial of salary increase, demotion (reduction in pay) and termination.

2. Purpose

The purpose of this policy is to address serious incidents of misconduct, wrongful acts, repeated violations of policies, regulations, rules, or unacceptable performance of any employee and to provide a procedure for corrective disciplinary action, including suspensions.

2.1 Supervisors are to counsel or critique in a private setting whenever possible. Under urgent circumstances that require immediate action, a supervisor may need to publicly correct performance or behavior; this should be followed up with a private meeting. In every situation possible, counselling and criticism should remain positive in an attempt to redirect the employee's behavior.

3. Scope

This policy applies to all appointed, classified, unclassified, full-time, and part-time employees under the administrative authority of the Parish President. The authority to administer corrective action resides with the appointing authorities. This policy is not intended to create or confer any interest in employment of position beyond that which is established pursuant to the parish home rule charter and the Personnel Rules of the Classified Service.

4. Fines or Restitution

4.1 Establishment

³⁶ See La.R.S. 42:1111, Payment from nonpublic source.

All employees who are entrusted with or charged with the use of parish property and equipment have an affirmative obligation to use, maintain, and protect the equipment from loss or damage. Employees will be held responsible for damage to or loss of parish property. If damage or loss occurs, the employee(s) entrusted with the care and custody of the property may be required to pay restitution for the repair or replacement of the damaged property, or alternatively, may be fined whether such damage or loss is the result of willful neglect, recklessness, negligence or accident.

4.2 Purpose

The purpose of this policy is to provide a uniform, corrective policy as it relates to damage to all parish vehicles, equipment and property; to provide a fair, reasonable policy which encourages employees to be cautious and protective of parish property and equipment; and to provide a reasonable measure by which the parish may recover for the damage or loss to parish property and equipment by employees.

4.3 Scope

This policy applies to all employees of the classified service. This policy does not preclude the parish from pursuing any other remedy available by law to recover for property loss or damage from an individual who ceases to be in the classified service. This policy does not preclude seeking recovery whether by way of fine or restitution, or other appropriate action, against an un-classified employee of the parish.

4.4 Definition

"Vehicles" includes by way of example only any parish owned car, van, sports-utility, truck, trailer.

"Heavy-equipment" includes but is not limited to tractors, fork-lifts, riding lawn mowers, cranes, and all attachments and accessories essential or related to use.

"Small motorized equipment" includes motorized or push lawn mowers, weed-eaters, ground tillers, power-washers, post-hole diggers, jack hammers, disk-sanders, and all attachments and accessories essential or related to use.

"Power tools" includes any tool powered by electricity or battery such as saws of all kind, drills, hand-held sanders, compressors, and all attachments and accessories related to use.

"Hand-held tools" includes any hand-held tool which is not powered by electricity or battery, such as hammers, saws, drills, and the like.

"Electronics" includes but is not limited to computers, projectors, radio, cell-phones, and cameras.

4.5 Supervisor responsibility

Each supervisor has an affirmative obligation to ensure that parish equipment is only used by employees in furtherance of their job duties. Further, each supervisor has an affirmative obligation to ensure that property which is entrusted to and used by employees in the furtherance of the employee's job duties is returned and its use unimpaired by damage. Any loss or damage to parish property by an employee shall be documented and reported to the Appointing Authority before the end of the current shift for appropriate action.

4.6 Appointing Authority responsibility

Appointing Authority shall receive any reports of damage or loss to parish property and shall take appropriate action in accordance with this policy.

4.7 Procedure

Disciplinary action will be determined by the Appointing Authority who shall consider the information provided by and recommendations of the employee's supervisor. A pre-disciplinary meeting shall be scheduled and conducted in accordance with this policy prior to reaching a final decision regarding disciplinary action. An order to pay a fine or restitution is considered disciplinary action under the Personnel Rules of the Classified Service. Any order to pay a fine or restitution must comply with this policy and the Personnel Rules of the Classified Service.³⁷

4.8 Determining Amount - Fines or restitution

4.8.1 Fines

³⁷ Jefferson Parish Personnel, Rule X, Section 1.

•For damage or loss of property the replacement or repair of which exceeds \$1000 but is less than \$5000, the employee may be ordered to pay a fine up to 50% the value of the property or repair or \$1000.

•For damage or loss of property the replacement or repair of which exceeds \$5000, the employee may be ordered to pay a fine up to 25% the value of the property or repair or \$2500.

4.8.2 Restitution

For damage or loss of property the replacement or repair of which is less than \$1000, the employee shall be ordered to pay reasonable restitution. In determining restitution, the value of the property or the cost of repair shall be considered but is not determinative. In the case of repair, restitution shall not exceed the actual cost of repair. In case of replacement, the cost of replacement shall be considered. Other factors which may be considered are date property was first acquired, wear-tear on property prior to being lost or damaged, whether equipment technology is considered obsolete.

4.9 Payment of fine or restitution

The procedure for payment of fines or restitution shall be the same procedure specified for Recoupment of Overpayment. No action shall be made to secure payment of fine or restitution until all delays for appeal to the Personnel Board have expired, and the disciplinary action is considered final.

5. Pre-Disciplinary Meeting

5.1 Establishment; definition

It is the policy of the parish to afford employees a "Pre-Disciplinary" meeting before formal action is taken for violations of policy, rule or regulation; substandard performance; unacceptable or prohibited conduct; or commission of some act to the prejudice of service. "Pre-disciplinary meeting is defined as a meeting between the Appointing Authority and a subordinate employee who is alleged to have violated a policy, regulation, rule, performance standard or has otherwise acted or failed to act in a manner to the prejudice of parish employment. The Human Resource Manager assigned to the department along with the supervisor(s) of the employee may also be in attendance.

5.2 Purpose

The purpose of "Pre-Disciplinary" meeting is to provide notice to an employee of allegations of violations of policy, rule, regulation or performance standard by the Appointing Authority before disciplinary action, as defined by the Personnel rules of the Classified Services, is taken.

5.3 Scope

This policy applies only to parish employees in classified service. Every employee of the classified service shall be offered the opportunity to participate in a pre-disciplinary meeting before an employee is (1) terminated; (2) suspended; (3) subjected to a reduction in pay; (4) demoted; (5) involuntary retirement; (6) fined or ordered to pay restitution. This policy does not apply to un-classified employees whose term of employment is at-the-will of the Appointing Authority.

5.4 Appointing Authority responsibility

- 5.4.1 Pre-disciplinary meeting may only be conducted by an Appointing Authority or representative designated by the Appointing Authority.
- 5.4.2 It is the primary responsibility of the Appointing Authority to conduct a pre-disciplinary meeting with an employee prior to taking any formal disciplinary action which may give rise to an appeal under the parish Personnel Rules of the Classified Service.
- 5.4.3 Appointing Authority is responsible for preparing and providing written notice to the employee of the pre-disciplinary meeting.
- 5.4.4 Human Resource shall be contacted and assist in conducting a pre-disciplinary meeting-for the employee upon a determination that formal disciplinary action may be warranted.

5.5 Human Resource responsibility

5.5.1 Human Resource shall attend all pre-disciplinary meetings for the purpose of facilitating and verifying that the department has adhered to this policy and that the

- employee is given an opportunity to present information in favor of employment or opposition to any disciplinary action.
- 5.5.2 Human Resource shall assist the Appointing Authority in preparing notice of predisciplinary meeting to the employee.

5.6 Procedures

5.6.1 Pre-Disciplinary Notice

The employee shall be given notice of the pre-disciplinary meeting reasonably in advance of the scheduled meeting; either; (1) by hand in writing, except in exigent circumstances notice may then be oral; or (2) by mail, U.S. mail, postmarked five (5) calendar days in advance of scheduled hearing.

5.6.2 The notice shall include (1) the date, time and place of pre-disciplinary meeting; (2) the cause, which gives rise to the pre-disciplinary meeting (3) the circumstances or facts which relate to the cause; (4) reference to the policy, law, regulation, rule or performance standard which has been violated; (5) notice to the employee of the opportunity to respond to the circumstances and facts presented, the opportunity to present evidence or information at the meeting, and for a period of time following the conclusion of the meeting; and; (6) notice to the employee that formal disciplinary action may be taken based upon information provided and findings reached following the pre-disciplinary meeting.

5.7 Pre-disciplinary Meeting

The pre-disciplinary meeting shall be documented:

- 5.7.1 The pre-disciplinary meeting shall be documented. The documentation shall include but is not limited to the following:
 - •Date, time, place and list those in attendance of meeting;
 - •Reference of the notice of pre-disciplinary meeting;
 - •Description facts and/or copy of evidence presented during the meeting that tend to establish the conduct, action or inaction, on the part of the employee which is a violation of a policy, law, regulation, rule or performance standard which has been violated;
 - •Description of facts and/or copy of evidence presented during the meeting by the employee that tend to establish the employee did not engage in conduct, action or inaction, which is a violation of a policy, law, regulation, rule or-performance standard; •Verification that the employee was provided an uninterrupted opportunity to present any facts or evidence which tend to establish that the employee did not engage in conduct, action or inaction, which is a violation of a policy, law, regulation, rule or performance standard, and that the employee can have a minimum of 24 hours after the conclusion of the meeting to submit additional evidence or information.
- 5.7.2 A digital recorder is preferred but not required for purposes of documenting the meeting. If a digital recorder is used, the employee must be notified and the recording must begin with a statement that the meeting is being taped.
- 5.7.3 Notice of Meeting Outcome

The employee shall be notified in writing of the determination made following the meeting by the Appointing Authority. The notification should include the date of the pre-disciplinary meeting, the reason for the meeting, evidence of the violations, information and evidence provided to the employee, the rules violated, the disciplinary action taken, and the right to appeal the disciplinary action.

6. Suspensions

A suspension is an enforced leave of absence without pay of an employee for disciplinary purposes. Serious incidents of misconduct, wrongful acts, or repeated violations of rules or regulations by an employee may result in corrective disciplinary action, including suspension. However, no suspensions of less than one (1) day shall be initiated.

7. Suspension Pending Investigation

An employee may be verbally suspended pending investigation when the Appointing Authority has reason to believe the employee has engaged in conduct which, if confirmed, would warrant disciplinary action and employee's continued presence at work during an investigation would be

Page 40

Administrative Management Policies- 6th Edition

contrary to the best interests of the Parish. A suspension pending investigation is not a disciplinary action.³⁸ The verbal notification will be followed-up with written confirmation.

503 Reporting and Performance of Duty

1. Reporting for Duty

- 1.1. An employee shall report for duty at the time and place specified by the employee's supervisor, and be physically and mentally fit to accomplish assigned duties, tasks and responsibilities in a manner consistent with this section.
- 1.2. An employee shall report for duty attired, groomed and giving an appearance that is consistent with the provisions herein, and as per department protocol.

2. Performance of Duty

2.1. Licensure and proficiency

An employee shall maintain licensure, if applicable. An employee shall maintain a proficiency level sufficient to properly perform assigned duties, tasks and responsibilities as set forth in or contemplated by the position. Accordingly, an employee shall perform such assigned duties, tasks and responsibilities properly. Unsatisfactory performance by an employee may be evidenced by non-exclusive identifiers:

- •Unwillingness or inability to perform any assigned duty, task or responsibility;
- •Failure to maintain licensure or conform to work standards established for the employee's position;
- Absence from the workplace without proper authorization;
- Repeated poor performance evaluations:
- •Repeated disciplinary actions or documented counseling sessions;
- Insubordinate behavior;
- •Refusing to follow or ignoring proper instructions or directives of supervisor;
- •Failing to notify proper authority of any irregular or improper acts that may discredit the service of the parish:
- Making false records or statements of any kind;
- •Disruptive or other inappropriate behavior or conduct in the workplace.

2.2. Appropriate action

An employee shall be responsible for action taken and/or action which was not taken as may be appropriate under the circumstances. An employee cannot avoid responsibility by attempting to shift the burden of such responsibility to another.

2.3. Carrying out assigned duties

An employee shall carry out assigned duties, tasks and responsibilities in a prudent manner void of negligence. Negligence exists whenever the conduct of an employee amounts to a gross deviation below the standard of care expected to be maintained by a reasonably prudent person under like circumstances.

2.4. Compliance with policies

An employee shall adhere strictly to the policies, directives, procedures, practices, and standards of service for parish government employees.

3. Neglect of Duty

- 3.1. An employee, without proper authorization, shall not be absent from the assigned workplace or fail to perform assigned duties, tasks and responsibilities.
- 3.2. An employee shall remain awake and alert while on-duty or, if unable to do so, shall report promptly to the employee's supervisor, who shall determine the proper course of action.
- 3.3. An employee with supervisory responsibility is in neglect of duty whenever he fails to properly supervise subordinates, or when his action relating to discipline fails to conform with these or other applicable rules.
- 3.4. The following acts or omissions of acts, although not complete, are considered neglect of duty:

.

³⁸ See Personnel Rule X, Section 3.

- 3.4.1.Failing to recommend or take proper and necessary action against employee violating these rules.
- 3.4.2 Failing to make a written report in cases of violation.
- 3.4.3 Failing to comply with instructions, oral or written, from supervisor or other proper source.
- 3.4.4 Failing to take necessary safety precautions so as to ensure that injury to self or others, or to property, equipment or vehicles, shall not occur through carelessness or neglect.
- 4. Notification of Illness, Injury, Failure to Report or Leave of Work Site
 - 4.1. Illness, injury, failure to report or leave of work site, notification
 - 4.1.1.An employee is obliged to notify the employee's supervisor, or otherwise ensure the supervisor is apprised, that the employee will be unable to report for duty for any reason, particularly due to illness, injury, or if leaving off the work site. The employee shall reasonably apprise the supervisor of the nature of the illness/injury, where the employee will be recovering, and when the employee expects to return to work.
 - 4.1.2. Any changes in situation shall be reported to the supervisor by the employee as soon as possible, but no later than the end of the current shift.
 - 4.2. An employee taken ill or injured while on-duty shall immediately report such to the employee's supervisor and comply with the provisions of other relevant policies, directives and plans. All injuries regardless of severity, shall be reported.
 - 4.2.1. Any employee who is injured on the job during the course and scope of their employment maybe subject to post-accident drug testing.
 - 4.3. An employee shall not feign or attempt to perpetrate deception of illness or injury to another person relative to the genuine nature of the employee's physical condition.
 - 4.4. When an employee is required to undergo a medical examination by a Parish physician at Parish expense, as provided in Personnel Rule IX, Section 14, the Appointing Authority or designee shall be responsible for the transportation of employee from the worksite to and from the Parish physician's clinic.
- 5. Off-Duty Conduct
 - 5.1 Certain types of off-duty conduct and/or activities by employees, which may reasonably be expected to damage the public's respect, confidence or trust of the parish government, represents the potential of material concern to the parish.
 - 5.2 Employees who engage in or are associated with illegal, harmful or destructive conduct, which by its very nature discredits one's self in one's role as a parish government employee or brings parish government into disrepute or public embarrassment, may be subject to disciplinary action.³⁹

504 Media Communications Policy

1. Establishment

An employee shall not publicly publish, or allow to be published his or her statement concerning official parish business without direction from the Office of Public Information. An employee shall not knowingly appear in the employee's official capacity or give the appearance of acting in the employee's official capacity, for example appearing in parish uniform, before cameras without prior approval.

2. Purpose

The purpose of this policy is to set forth guidelines and procedures for responding to inquiries and requests for information or interviews from members of the media and/or for public appearances of employees acting in their official capacity.

3. Scope

This policy applies to all administrative officers and employees of the parish responsible to the Parish President, whether they are unclassified or classified employees.

³⁹ An employee convicted of a misdemeanor may be terminated, in accordance with civil service rules and other applicable law, after considering the facts and circumstances surrounding the offense and it's relation to the nature of the employee's job. La. Atty. Gen. Op. No. 11-0218 (Feb. 7, 2012).

4. Policy

Jefferson Parish has an established Office of Public Information which operates under direction of an appointed Public Information Officer who is authorized by the Parish President to receive and respond to requests for information and interviews from members of the media and to communicate directly with members of the media. Requests for information, interviews or public appearances by employees shall be directed to the Office of Public Information for response and/or direction. No press releases are to be issued unless reviewed and approved by the Office of Public Information.

5. Procedure

- 5.1 Receipt of request for information, interview or public appearance
 - Upon receipt of a request for information, interview or public appearance by media or upon being contacted by a member of the media, the parish employee shall inform the media representative that requests for information, interviews or public appearances are answered by the Office of Public Information. At that time, the employee shall provide the name and contact number of the Public Information Officer.
- 5.2 Public information officer, responsibilities
 - •Be available to respond to requests by media and keep local media informed of contact information.
 - •Assess and determine whether an inquiry or request for information is one of particular importance, such as one involving a potential controversy or legal dispute. If the inquiry or request is one of particular importance, then the Public Information Officer is to notify the Parish President, Parish Attorney, affected department and supervising chief administrative officer before releasing information or responding to inquiry.
 - •Once a decision is made by the Public Information Officer as to the appropriate response and course of action, the Public Information Officer shall contact the departmental director and supervising chief administrative officer and notify or instruct individuals how the request or inquiry will be answered.
 - •If an on camera appearance is requested in connection with an interview, the Public Information Officer will determine the appropriate parish representative to appear on camera in consultation with the Parish President or designated representative. Unless otherwise instructed by the Public Information Officer, the time and place for the interview shall be coordinated through the Public Information Officer.
- 5.3 Director responsibilities
 - •Direct requests to Public Information Officer and provide contact information for Public Information Officer upon receiving requests, including but not limited to incidents where the media may appear without prior notice at a particular work site or job.
 - •Seek to obtain contact information from media representative, if available, and subject of requests. Promptly provide information to Public Information Officer for response and direction.
 •Alert the Public Information Officer if the requests may involve a matter of particular importance and the relevant history or facts.
 - •Be available to Public Information Officer before, during and after regular work hours by telephone or other means of communication to assist in coordinating response and providing answers to request.
 - •Refrain from making any public statement or appearance unless expressly authorized.
- 5.4 Employee responsibilities
 - •Inform media that all requests for information, interview or public appearance are received and answered by Public Information Office.
 - •Direct requests to immediate supervisor who shall immediately direct requests to department director.
 - •Seek to obtain contact information from media representative, if available, and subject of requests. Promptly provide information to immediate supervisor.
 - •Refrain from making any public statement or appearance unless expressly authorized.

505 Secondary Employment

1. Establishment

An employee's full-time or part-time position and job duties to the parish shall be considered the employee's primary occupation, taking precedence over all other occupations.

Purpose

The purpose of this policy is to provide guidelines and boundaries to ensure that secondary or supplemental employment outside of the parish does not interfere with the full-time or part-time employee's obligations to the parish and performance of duties. Further, it is the purpose of this policy to ensure that secondary or supplemental employment does not conflict with the full-time or part-time employee's position with the parish, obligations to the parish, or performance of duties associated with parish employment.

3. Scope

This policy applies to all full-time and part-time administrative officers and full-time and part-time employees of the parish responsible to the Parish President, whether they are unclassified or classified employees.

- 4. For the purposes of this policy, secondary employment means other employment in addition to full-time or part-time Jefferson Parish Government employment; in which work is performed for pay as a result of a person's labor, trade or skill.
- 5. Limitations on Secondary or Supplemental Employment
 - 5.1. No full-time or part-time employee shall engage in secondary or supplemental employment or otherwise receive compensation from any person or business entity that is a prohibited source under the Code of Governmental Ethics.^[1]
 - 5.2. No full-time or part-time employee shall utilize parish property or equipment in furtherance of or in connection with secondary or supplemental employment, including but not limited to vehicles, office space, computer/data processing, hardware, software, terminals, telecommunications equipment and services.)
 - 5.3. No full-time or part-time employee shall engage in secondary or supplemental employment activities while on duty in his/her primary employment with the parish.
 - 5.4. No full-time or part-time employee shall represent himself/herself as a parish employee while engaged in outside employment.
 - 5.5. Unclassified employees

Secondary or supplemental employment of unclassified persons is as set forth in the Executive Pay Plan, Article XX, except as otherwise provided by the Parish President for those unclassified persons who are under the administrative supervision of the Parish President.^[2]

5.6. Classified employees

Classified full-time or part-time employees may not have secondary or supplemental employment outside of the parish in the following cases:

- It is the opinion of the department director or chief administrative assistant that outside employment by one or all full-time or part-time employees directly or indirectly impairs operational efficiency or effectiveness of department.
- Secondary or supplemental employment work schedule conflicts with or interferes with full-time or part-time employee's ability to comply with parish work schedule, including regular, on-call, stand-by or emergency schedule.
- Secondary or supplemental employment otherwise impairs a full-time or part-time employee's ability to safely and effectively perform duties of parish employment.

^[1] La.R.S. 42:1111 et seq.

^[2] Executive Pay Plan, Ordinance 13709, as amended, Article XX.

• Secondary or supplemental employment compromises or tends to compromise full-time or parttime employee's judgment or actions relative to employee's obligations to the parish or otherwise casts the parish in an unfavorable light.

6. Procedure

- 6.1. An employee has affirmative obligation to disclose secondary or supplemental employment annually to the employee's director on the form prescribed by Human Resource. (Secondary Employment, Notice and Request for Approval Form, can be found on the intranet). All employees are required to complete the Secondary Employment, Notice and Request Approval Form annually whether holding a second job or not.
- 6.2. If in the exercise of supervisory discretion, a director instructs an employee that no secondary or supplemental employment is permitted, then the employee is obliged to discontinue engaging in secondary or supplemental employment as a condition of continued employment with the parish.
- 6.3. The department director shall review and recommend approval or denial of secondary employment request. The chief administrative assistant for the respective department shall make the final decision regarding the request.
- 6.4. The director may advise employees by departmental policy or by copy to employee(s) of Secondary Employment, Notice and Request for Approval Form indicating status of "APPROVED" or "DECLINED." (Secondary Employment, Notice and Request for Approval Form, can be found on the intranet.)
- 6.5. In the case of notice to an affected employee, the employee shall confirm receipt of decision by signing form where indicated. (Secondary Employment, Notice and Request for Approval Form, can be found on the intranet.) A copy of which shall become part of personnel file maintained within the department.

506 Attire, Appearance and Grooming

1. Establishment

Every parish government employee shall meet and keep fundamental standards for work attire, professional appearance and suitable grooming appropriate to personal interaction with the public and in order to reflect and ensure the operational effectiveness of parish government.

- 2. Purpose
 - It is the purpose of this section to define standards that guide and direct employees with respect to acceptable and prohibited workplace attire, appearance and grooming.
- 3. Interpretation and Application of Provisions
 - 3.1 The provisions of this Section are not intended to be definitive of all modes of dress, material expressions of individuality, forms of attire, appearance and grooming. Rather, the provisions shall be applied to ensure that the attire, appearance and grooming of an employee does not contribute to an unsafe, unhealthy, nonproductive, unprofessional, or disruptive work environment.
 - 3.2 These provisions are subject to reasonable interpretation by supervisory staff who may affix the relevance of any provision herein with respect to any circumstance, condition or situation whenever essential to ensuring operational effectiveness for parish government employees.
- 4. Compliance with Provisions
 - Each director shall be responsible for the enforcement of the provisions of this Section with respect to the attire, appearance and grooming of employees with the departments under their supervision. Any action taken by a director under this Section shall be solely for the purpose of preserving a work environment that is safe, healthy, professional, and productive while, at the same time, reasonably accommodating diversity, individuality and personal differences. To ensure fairness and consistency throughout parish government, a director may consult Human Resource on questions relating to the appropriateness of an employee's attire, appearance or grooming. Human Resource should also be consulted if an employee requests an exception to a policy in the form of an accommodation due to a disability or sincerely held religious belief so that the appropriate interactive process can begin.
- 5. General Provisions

- 5.1 Chief administrative assistants shall monitor departments for the purpose of assessing respective compliance with the provisions of this Section.
- 5.2 Human Resource shall notify the appropriate director whenever an incident or breach of policy is detected. The director, in consultation with the director's chief administrative assistant, shall take such action to resolve the matter within the department.
- 5.3 A director may rely upon Human Resource or employee's supervisory staff to take necessary, informal action with respect to the inappropriateness of the employee's attire, appearance or grooming.
 - 5.3.1 "Informal action" refers to the conduct and documentation of any action intended to correct the subject deficiency which does not constitute formal disciplinary action under Jefferson Parish Classified Service; e.g., counseling or letter of instruction.
 - 5.3.2 "Preferred voluntary action" refers to immediate action on the part of the employee which, in the sole opinion of the supervisory staff, sufficiently resolves issue, ie. covering body ink, removing piercing, adding, covering or removing questionable articles of clothing.
 - 5.3.3 "Patently offensive" refers to the visual or olfactory properties of an item or substance that (1) an average person applying contemporary community standards would find such to be extraordinarily objectionable, derogatory or repulsive, and (2) may contribute to an unsafe, unhealthy, nonproductive or disruptive work environment. An odor or scent is patently offensive whenever it tends to adversely impact the health of any person in the workplace (e.g., triggering an ailment relating to (1) respiration, such as allergic asthma, non-allergic asthma, reactive airway dysfunction syndrome (RADS); (2) neurology, such as headaches, migraine headaches, nausea, dizziness and mental confusion; (3) skin, such as hives, irritation and sensitization; or (4) eyes, such as irritation, tearing and inflammation). Departmental managers may require employees to limit or eliminate natural or artificial scents that could be distracting, annoying, or unhealthy to others.
 - 5.3.4 An employee whose absence from the workplace is necessitated in order for the employee to comply with this policy shall take leave. A failure to comply which necessitates an employee's absence is present whenever the employee's attire, appearance or grooming likely will contribute to an unsafe, unhealthy, nonproductive, unprofessional or disruptive work environment if the employee remains in the workplace.
- 5.4 An employee shall always be neat and clean in person and dress, and while on duty, shall be attired and equipped according to the nature of the employee's duties and job conditions. Clothing shall fit properly and be free of tears, rips or stains. Employees shall not be permitted to work with visible clothing, jewelry or other accessories, or tattoos or other forms of body art containing words, messages, or pictures that are patently offensive or harassing in any way.
- 5.5 It is the policy of the parish that the clothing and overall appearance of employees must be appropriate business attire. Employees who work around machinery and equipment must observe sound safety regulations, including the wearing of appropriate articles of clothing (shoes, goggles, hard-hats, and so forth). Employees are required to follow departmental regulations concerning uniforms.
- 5.6 It is the responsibility of each department through its director to develop a uniform and/or dress code appropriate to job descriptions and parish issued directives relative to uniforms.

507 Ethics and Professional Standards

1. Establishment and Purpose

As trusted stewards of the parish's future, all employees shall put the public first and strive to provide the highest level of service across all aspects of our government. This policy is established in furtherance of local and state law relating to ethics standards of conduct, to ensure that public employment is not used for private gain, and to ensure that parish business is conducted in a manner that is free from any conflicts of interest, improper influence, favor, partiality or bias. The purpose of

this section is to identify Jefferson Parish Standards of Ethical Conduct, to address actual and potential conflicts of interest that may arise, to establish guidelines and requirements for an employee to follow and to provide related responsibilities and procedures to ensure public confidence in the integrity of parish government.

2. Definitions

"Agency" means any department, division, office, agency, authority, commission, board, committee or other instrumentality of the parish.

"Agency Head" means the executive or administrative officer of any agency.

"Conflict of Interest" means any matter, relationship or circumstance that creates a risk that professional judgment, conduct or actions may be compromised due to competing interests.

"Controlling Interest" means any ownership interest or beneficial interest in a trust held by or on behalf of an employee or an immediate family member, individually or collectively, that exceeds 25%.

"Immediate Family" means an employee's spouse, child (step-children), child's spouse, sibling, sibling's spouse, parents (step-parents), grandparents, spouse's parents and other blood relatives living or relatives by marriage living in the same household.

"Participate" means to take part in, to have or share responsibility for any action within the parish organization, through approval, disapproval, decision, recommendation, rendering advice, investigation or the failure to act or perform.

"Political Activity" means an effort to support or oppose the election of a candidate for political office. "Prohibited Source" means (1) a vendor or any other person, business or other entity that has or is seeking to obtain a contractual, business or other financial relationship with the employee's agency; (2) a person, business or other entity that conducts operations or activities that are regulated by the employee's agency; (3) a person, business or other entity with a substantial economic interest that may be affected by the performance or nonperformance of the employee's official duties; or (4) a person, business or other entity seeking, for compensation, to influence legislation by the employee's agency.

"Service" means the performance of work, duties, or responsibilities, or the leasing, rental, or sale of movable or immovable property.

"Substantial Economic Interest" means an economic interest which is of greater benefit to an employee or other person than to a general class or group of persons except: (1) his salary/compensation, position or rank associated with public employment; (2) his interest as a member of the general public.

"Thing of Economic Value" means money or any other thing, tangible or intangible, having economic value

"Transaction" means any proceeding, application, submission, request for a ruling or other determination, contract, claim, case or other such matter.

3. Generally

All parish employees are required to comply with the provisions of local and state law concerning ethics and professional standards for public employees. Employees of Jefferson Parish are required to adhere to the Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics, contained in Louisiana Revised Statutes Annotated, R.S. 42:1101 et seq. Violation of the Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics may result in discipline up to and including termination, as outlined in the governing law, as well as the imposition of fines and penalties as outlined in the Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics. For questions or to report potential violations, please contact the Compliance and Ethics Officer for the Parish of Jefferson.

3.1 Ethics training compliance

Public servants are required to complete a one (1) hour ethics education/training course no later than December 31 of each year of public service. The ethics training requirement may be met by completing an on-line training module offered by the Louisiana Board of Ethics Administration or by attending an approved training session (DVD or live presentation). The annual ethics training requirement is mandatory. It is the individual responsibility of every parish employee to comply with the annual ethics training requirement.

3.2 Ethics training coordinators

Each Department Director shall designate at least one staff member to serve as the Ethics Training Coordinator for department employees. The Ethics Training Coordinator shall be the employee liaison for the Department of Governmental Ethics and Compliance and shall ensure that all notices, reminders and other communications related to ethics training compliance be distributed to all department employees. The Ethics Training Coordinator shall register department employees for scheduled training sessions, as necessary. The Ethics Training Coordinator shall collect a Certificate of Completion issued by the Louisiana Board of Ethics from each department employee who completes the online training module throughout each year. The Ethics Training Coordinator shall keep records of attendance and completion and provide compliance documentation to the Department of Governmental Ethics and Compliance on a regular basis.

3.3 Ethics training compliance records

A Certificate of Completion issued by the Louisiana Board of Ethics is provided to each individual who completes the online training module on the Louisiana Board of Ethics Administration website (www.ethics.la.gov). A copy of the Certificate of Completion shall be documentation of compliance with the annual ethics training requirement. Certificates of Completion must be provided to the Ethics Training Coordinator who shall provide copies of all Ethics certificates to the Department of Governmental and Compliance (ethics4jp@jeffparish.net) on or before December 31 of each year. The Department of Governmental and Ethics Compliance shall track, monitor and maintain ethics training compliance records and provide annual compliance reports to the Administration. The failure of any employee to comply with the mandatory ethics training requirement is a violation of this Section and the Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics.

3.4 Personal financial disclosure

Unclassified employees are required to disclose personal financial disclosure information on a prescribed form to be submitted to the Parish Attorney during each year of public service.⁴⁰

4. Standards

The minimum standards set forth below apply to all parish employees. All employees are expected to adhere to high ethical standards and to demonstrate honesty, integrity and a good faith effort to uphold the spirit and intent of the core values of *Public First, Pursuit of Excellence, Positive Response to Change, Respect for the Individual* and *Community Mindedness*. These core values serve as a framework to guide our daily action and decisions.

4.1 Abuse of office

No public employee shall use the power of his office or position, directly or indirectly, in a manner intended to induce or coerce any person to provide himself or any other person with anything of economic value.⁴¹

No public servant may use the authority of his office to compel or coerce any person to engage in political activity. 42

4.2 Economic interests

The personal economic interests of employees must be kept separate and apart from the public interests of parish business, to the extent possible, to prevent conflicts of interest, whether actual or apparent, or the appearance of any other impropriety.

4.2.1. Prohibited compensation for services to the parish

An employee may not receive anything of economic value, other than his normal compensation and benefits provided by the parish, for the performance of his official job duties and responsibilities or any service rendered to the parish. No gift, tip, gratuity, bonus or any other thing of economic value offered by any one may be accepted or received by a parish employee for the performance or nonperformance of his job duties or because of his status as a public employee. ⁴³

4.2.2 Prohibited compensation for services to others

⁴¹ JPCO, Sec. 23-113; La. R.S. 42: 1116

⁴⁰ JPCO Sec. 23-145 et. seg.

⁴² JPCO, Sec. 23-113; La. R.S. 42: 1116

⁴³ JPCO, Sec. 23-110(a); La. R.S. 42: 1111A

- 4.2.2.1 An employee may not receive compensation or any other thing of economic value for secondary employment or other services rendered to any person or business entity that is considered a prohibited source under the Code of Governmental Ethics. 44
- 4.2.2.2 An employee may not receive compensation or any other thing of economic value for secondary employment or services performed for any nonpublic source if such services are also within the course of his official duties. 45
- 4.2.3 Prohibited financial interests and transactions

No employee nor his immediate family member or any business or other legal entity in which he has a controlling interest shall bid on or enter into any contract, subcontract or other transaction under the supervision or jurisdiction of the employee's agency.⁴⁶

4.2.4 Prohibited participation in certain transactions

An employee must perform his job duties and conduct all official business free from any personal interest in economic gain or favor.

- 4.2.4.1 An employee shall not participate in any transaction involving the parish in which he has a personal substantial economic interest that he may reasonably be expected to know.⁴⁷
- 4.2.4.2 An employee shall not participate in any transaction involving the parish in which his immediate family member or a legal entity in which he serves as an officer, director, trustee, partner, or employee has a substantial economic interest that he may reasonably be expected to know or when otherwise prohibited under the Code of Governmental Ethics. 48

4.2.5 Gifts

No employee may solicit or receive, directly or indirectly, anything of economic value as a gift or gratuity from any person, business, entity or officer, director, agent or employee of any person, business or entity if the employee knows or reasonably should know the person, business or entity: (1) has or is seeking to obtain contractual or other business or financial relationships with the employee's agency; (2) is seeking, for compensation, to influence the passage or defeat of legislation by the employee's agency; (3) conducts operations or activities that are regulated by the employee's agency; or (4) has substantial economic interests which may be substantially affected by the performance or nonperformance of the public employee's official duty.⁴⁹

- 4.2.6 Gifts exceptions
 - 4.2.6.1 *Promotional Items:* An employee may accept a small item that is permanently marked with a company or business logo and has no substantial resale value.
 - 4.2.6.2 Food, Drink and Entertainment: An employee may receive food, drink, reasonable transportation and entertainment that is incident thereto if the employee is the personal guest of the giver, the food and drink is consumed in the presence of the giver and the maximum monetary value of the food and drink shall be established by the Louisiana State Board of Ethics. For the year 2021, that amount cannot exceed \$63 per employee on any occasion.

⁴⁷ JPCO, Sec. 23-109(a); La. R.S. 42: 1112 ⁴⁸ JPCO, Sec. 23-109(a); La. R.S. 42: 1112

⁴⁴ JPCO, Sec. 23-110; La. R.S. 42:1111(C)

⁴⁵ JPCO, Sec. 23-110; La. R.S. 42:1111(C)

⁴⁶ La. R.S. 42: 1113

⁴⁹ JPCO, Sec. 23-112; La. R.S. 42:1115

4.2.6.3 Personal Gifts Exchanged by Coworkers: An employee may voluntarily give or receive a personal gift having minimal value to or from another employee to honor a birthday, holiday, retirement or other special occasion.

4.2.7 Post-Employment restrictions

- 4.2.7.1 No employee serving as an agency head or in a supervisory position⁵⁰, for a period of two years following termination of service, shall assist any person, business or other entity for compensation in any transaction or in any appearance in connection with any transaction involving his former agency.⁵¹
- 4.2.7.2 No employee serving as an agency head or in a supervisory position⁵², for a period of two years following termination of service, shall render any contractual services to or for their former agency.⁵³
- 4.2.7.3 No employee, for a period of two years following termination of service, shall assist any person, business or other entity for compensation in any transaction involving his former agency and in which he participated during his parish employment.⁵⁴
- 4.2.7.4 No employee, for a period of two years following termination of service, shall render any service on a contractual basis that he performed during his parish employment.⁵⁵

5. Reporting and Disclosure – Freedom from Reprisal

Any employee who reports information which the employee reasonably believes is a violation of this section or any ordinance, statute, policy or other ethics standards provision shall be free from discipline or reprisal for reporting any such acts of alleged impropriety. ⁵⁶ Any agency head with knowledge of any facts or circumstances of a possible ethics code violation under the jurisdiction of the Louisiana Board of Ethics Administration has an affirmative duty to provide a confidential report to the Louisiana Board of Ethics Administration. ⁵⁷

508 Workplace Violence

1. Establishment and Purpose

Violence in the workplace will not be tolerated in any form. The purpose of this policy is to establish guidelines and procedures, which support a safe and secure workplace.

2. Scope

- 2.1 This policy applies to all parish employees, whether classified or unclassified.
- 2.2 Workplace violence includes any physical or verbal behavior that endangers or harms another employee, contractor, vendor or citizen or that a reasonable person would perceive to constitute threat of harm.
- 2.3 Acts of violence may occur between fellow employees.
- 2.4 Acts of violence may also occur between employees and others while the employees are in the course and scope of their parish employment, which includes, but is not limited to, citizens,

⁵⁰ JPCO Sec. 23-114(a)

⁵¹ La. R.S. 42:1121A

⁵² JPCO Sec. 23-114(a)

⁵³ La. R.S. 42:1121A

⁵⁴ La. R.S. 42:1121B

⁵⁵ La. R.S. 42:1121B

⁵⁶ La. R.S. 42:1169

⁵⁷ La. R.S. 42:1161

contractors and vendors. This policy, by extension, also applies to interaction between employees and these persons.

3. Definitions

- 3.1 "Assault" means a demonstrated intent to attack someone physically or verbally, causing bodily or emotional injury, pain or distress.
- 3.2 "Battery" means the intentional use of force or violence upon the person of another; or the intentional administration of a poison or other noxious liquid or substance to another.
- 3.3 "Credible threat" means a statement or action made with the intent and the apparent ability to carry out the threat so as to cause a reasonable person to fear for the person's safety or the safety of another and does, in fact, cause such fear.
- 3.4 "Dangerous weapon" means any device, instrument or substance capable of inflicting death or serious bodily injury, including, but not limited to, knives, any fixed blade knife, switch blade knife; guns of any kind; metal knuckles; biological contaminants; explosives; or any other object not designed as a weapon but used to inflict or threaten bodily harm.
- 3.5 "Domestic violence" means acts of physical, sexual, psychological or economic violence, including harassing or intimidating behavior, that occur as part of personal relationships.

4. Prohibited Conduct

The following is a non-exclusive list of prohibited conduct:

- •Actions or behavior resulting in physical assault or battery against a person or property which may or may not include the use of a dangerous weapon;
- •No employee shall be permitted to carry a gun or other dangerous weapon on Jefferson Parish property, or in a Jefferson Parish owned vehicle, with the exception of law enforcement/security staff who are Louisiana Post Certified Law Enforcement Officers.
- •Threatening behavior or verbal abuse including offensive, profane and vulgar language that occurs in the work setting;
- •Any physical altercation, hitting, pushing, shoving, holding/restraining, spitting on, blocking movement of another person, coercion, horseplay, intimidation, stalking, distracting, shouting or in any way interfering with another employee, contractor, vendor or citizen;
- •Verbal or written threats communicated directly or indirectly that a reasonable person would perceive as intimidation or that otherwise cause fear of physical or emotional harm;
- •Use of parish e-mail, telephones or radios to communicate threats or engage in intimidating behavior:
- •Inappropriate verbal or physical behavior that would cause a reasonable person to feel unsafe, such as obscene phone calls, angry outbursts, throwing objects, or oral or written expressions of hostility, including discussion of the use of dangerous weapons, even in a joking manner;
- •Intimidating presence and/or harassment of any kind:
- •Behavior that suggests a propensity toward violence, including aggressive speech or action, actions which damage, destroy or sabotage property or threats of sabotage, or repeated refusal to follow policies or procedures;
- •Domestic violence introduced into the workplace in the form of assaults, threats or other actions by outside parties with whom employees have relationships and that occur at the workplace.

5. Employee Responsibility

- 5.1 Every employee is responsible for conducting himself in a courteous, civil and respectful manner toward all persons.
- 5.2 All employees have an obligation to adhere to this policy by refraining from any conduct that violates this policy;
- 5.3 Every employee has an affirmative obligation to assist the parish in ensuring a violence-free work environment:
- 5.4 Any parish employee who reasonably believes the words or actions of another employee, contractor, vendor or citizen constitutes a violation of this policy and has the responsibility to immediately report such behavior to immediate supervisor, director of department or Human Resource Manager.
- 5.5 In the event of an immediate threat or danger, employees should not confront the threatening party. In such case, employees should immediately retreat and call 9-1-1 if appropriate. Any use of force by an employee to protect person or parish property should be reported to their immediate supervisor and Human Resource as soon as possible.

- 6. Threats of Domestic Violence at Work
 - 6.1 Any employee who is a victim of domestic violence shall report behavior that threatens the employee at work, including restraining or protective court orders related to domestic situations.
 - 6.2 Reports may be made to the employee's supervisor, director, or Human Resource. The parish will work with the employee through the employee's supervisor and/or director to implement reasonable measures designed to enhance the employee's safety and security at work while endeavoring to maintain the employee's privacy, but the parish cannot guarantee privacy.
 - 6.3 Any employee who is a victim of domestic violence is encouraged to seek counseling through the Employee Assistance Program.
- 7. Supervisor Responsibility
 - 7.1 Each supervisor has a responsibility to assist in maintaining a workplace that is free from workplace violence and to promptly address any problems encountered in an appropriate manner. This includes being aware of situations that have the potential to produce violent behavior and promptly addressing them with all concerned parties, and encouraging employees who show signs of stress or evidence of possible domestic violence to seek assistance through the Employee Assistance Program.
 - 7.2 Supervisors must discuss this policy with current and new employees and ensure that employees are informed of this policy, have an opportunity to ask questions regarding this policy, and are aware that they are not to engage in or endure violence in the workplace.
 - 7.3 Supervisors have the responsibility to promptly address issues of workplace violence; to thoroughly and impartially assist in investigating complaints of workplace violence; and to take, recommend or carry out appropriate action against any employee who is proven to be in violation of this policy. Supervisors are to report all complaints of workplace violence to their Human Resource Manager; to take all complaints of workplace violence seriously; and to treat these matters confidentially.
 - 7.4 Supervisors who allow or tolerate workplace violence are considered to be in violation of this policy.
- 8. Investigation of Reports of Workplace Violence
 - 8.1 All threats of violence must be taken seriously.
 - 8.2 Supervisors, directors and Human Resource personnel and other parish staff who may receive reports of workplace violence or observe such behavior directly have the responsibility to take prompt action to see that an investigation is initiated.
 - 8.3 An employee who has been threatened or assaulted by another employee or citizen at the workplace, or in course and scope of performing their job duties shall immediately report the situation to the employee's immediate supervisor.
 - 8.4 Upon receipt of a report of workplace violence, the supervisor to whom the incident is reported will immediately notify Human Resource and the Appointing Authority.
 - 8.5 Incidents which present no immediate danger should be promptly handled by supervisors as follows:
 - •Employees involved in incident should be separated and isolated until the employees are interviewed or statements taken;
 - •Employees who witnessed incident should be identified and separated from incident until such time as their statements are taken;
 - •All actions should be documented and statements taken;
 - •The director should be notified.
 - 8.6 Incidents which present an immediate danger should be promptly handled by supervisors as follows:
 - Contact building security or local police (9-1-1);
 - •Take reasonable measures to warn others or secure the area to protect other employees from danger:
 - Order those presenting an immediate danger to leave;
 - •Do not attempt to physically remove an individual;
 - Document all conduct, actions and statements;
 - •Notify supervisor or director as soon as practicable.
- 9. Reprisal and Retaliation

- 9.1 Any employee, who, in good faith, reports an alleged incident of workplace violence will not be subject to reprisal or retaliation of any kind.
- 9.2 Retaliation against employees who report acts of workplace violence is strictly prohibited. Instances of retaliation will be investigated and appropriate disciplinary action taken against the actor, which may include termination and/or referral to the appropriate civil or criminal authorities.
- 9.3 Any employee who feels they are the subject of retaliation or reprisal should report this to employee's director or Human Resource.
- 9.4 Any employee who is found to have knowingly made false accusation of workplace violence or retaliation may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

509 Prohibition against Harassment

1. Establishment

It is the intent of the parish to provide and maintain a workplace free from all types and forms of harassment, including but not limited to initiating, directing, engaging or participating in verbal or physical conduct that denigrates, shows hostility, insults, or involves offending acts such as epithets, slurs, negative stereotyping, humiliation, or posting, distributing, creating, or displaying written or graphic materials which serve to offend or harass an individual or group of individuals based upon age, race, color, religion, national origin, mental or physical ability, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, genetic information, pregnancy, or veteran status. Further, it is the intent of the parish to treat all employees equally and fairly regardless of their marital status, sexual orientation or gender identity. Through enforcement of this policy and by education of employees, Jefferson Parish will strive to prevent and correct behavior that violates this policy.

2. Purpose

The purpose of this policy is to ensure parish employees do not have to endure harassment by any other parish employee, or non-employee engaged in business with the parish, and to provide for a workplace which is conducive to efficient, productive public service free from any harassing conduct or behavior. The purpose is also to provide corrective consequences where employees may seek relief from all forms of workplace harassment.

3. Scope

- 3.1 The scope of this policy extends to behavior which may violate state, federal or local law, but is not limited to such behavior and extends to any harassing behavior as defined below.
- 3.2 Workplace harassment may manifest itself in the form of conduct which violates state, federal and/or local law;
- 3.3 Workplace harassment may also manifest itself in the form of conduct which is not conducive to creating a work environment marked by courtesy, civility and respect.

4. Definitions

- 4.1 "Harassment" is defined as unwelcome verbal, physical or other conduct that is derogatory or shows hostility toward an individual for any reason, including the individual's race, color, religion, gender, marital status, familial status, national origin, age, mental or physical ability, sexual orientation, gender identity, genetic information, pregnancy, or veteran status and which has the purpose or effect:
 - •of creating an intimidating, hostile, abusive or offensive work environment;
 - •of unreasonably interfering with an individual's work performance; or
 - •otherwise adversely affects an individual's employment and employment-related opportunities.
- 4.2 "Sexual harassment" is defined as unwanted sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other sexually oriented verbal, visual or physical conduct where and when:
 - •submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment; or
 - •submission to or rejection of such conduct is used as a basis for employment decisions affecting such individual; or

•such conduct has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's work performance, or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive work environment.

5. Prohibited Conduct

5.1 Verbal or physical conduct

The following represents a non-exclusive list of conduct which is prohibited by this policy:

- •The use of insults, innuendos, repeated requests for dates, suggestive comments, sexual propositions, threats or slurs for any reason, including an individual's race, color, religion, gender, marital status, familial status, national origin, age, mental or physical disability, sexual orientation, gender identity, genetic information, pregnancy, or veteran status;
- •Humor, jokes, pranks or other banter about sex, anatomy or gender-specific traits, suggestive or insulting sounds ("catcalls" or "kissing" noises), leering, obscene gestures, and sexually suggestive body gestures, including negative stereotyping, which relates to or is derogatory or shows hostility based on an individual's race, color, religion, gender, marital status, familial status, national origin, age, mental or physical disability, sexual orientation, gender identity, genetic information, pregnancy, or veteran status;
- •Unwelcome physical touching or contact, such as pinching, kissing, grabbing, patting, hugging, brushing the body, or any coerced sexual act or actual assault.
- 5.2 Written or graphic material

The following represents a non-exclusive list of conduct which is prohibited by this policy:

- •Text/Electronic electronically sending messages with sexual content, including pictures and video, the use of sexually explicit language, harassment, cyber stalking and threats via all forms of electronic communication (e-mail, text/picture/video messages, internet/on-line postings, blogs, instant messages and social network sites). Sending, displaying or disseminating inappropriate jokes or other written or graphic material via e mail, the internet or by fax, or downloading this material from the internet.
- •Material including but not limited to posters, signs, pin-ups or slogans, viewing pornographic materials or websites, that is disparaging or displays hostility on the basis of a race, color, religion, gender, marital status, familial status, national origin, age, mental or physical disability, sexual orientation, gender identity, genetic information, pregnancy, or veteran status and is placed on walls or elsewhere in the employer's premises or circulated in the workplace;
- •Material that is reasonably deemed to be sexually provocative or stimulating and is placed on walls or elsewhere in the employer's premises or circulated in the workplace;
- 5.3 Although severe and overt forms of sexual harassment may be readily apparent, some sexual harassment is subtle and varies depending on interpretation and perception. Review of sexual harassment allegations are subject to the standard of what offends a "reasonable person."

6. Employee Responsibility

- 6.1 Every employee is responsible for conducting himself in a courteous, civil and respectful manner toward all persons.
- 6.2 All employees have an obligation to adhere to this policy by refraining from any conduct that violates this policy, including interactions on social media.
- 6.3 Every employee is required to assist the parish in ensuring a work environment free of harassment.
- 6.4 Any parish employee who reasonably believes the words or actions of another employee violates this policy has the responsibility to immediately report such behavior to his or her immediate supervisor, department director or Human Resource Manager.
- 6.5 Any affected employee may respond to the harassment in the following manner:
 - •Politely but firmly tell the offending individual to stop the harassing conduct, and report the conduct to the employee's supervisor;
 - •Report the matter to the director of the department or to Human Resource;
 - •File a grievance report.

7. Supervisor Responsibility

7.1 Each supervisor has a responsibility to assist in maintaining a workplace that is free from workplace harassment and needs to promptly address any problems encountered in an appropriate manner:

- •Supervisors must take immediate action to stop and prevent harassment where they know or have reason to know that it is occurring:
- •Tacit approval of harassment is prohibited; for example, treating a situation as a joke, failing to take action, or advising an employee not to complain;
- •Supervisors are responsible for ensuring that notes, comments, posters and other materials on walls, bulletin boards or elsewhere in the workplace that are derogatory or show hostility are removed.
- 7.2 Supervisors must discuss this policy with current and new employees and assure that employees are informed of this policy, have an opportunity to ask questions regarding this policy, and are aware that they are not to engage in or endure harassment in the workplace.
- 7.3 Supervisors have the responsibility to promptly address issues of harassment; to thoroughly and impartially assist in investigating complaints of harassment; and to take, recommend or carry out appropriate action against any employee who is proven to be in violation of this policy. Supervisors are to report all complaints of harassment to their Human Resource Manager and to take all complaints of harassment seriously.
- 7.4 Every effort should be made to treat matters as confidential. However, supervisors must inform complainant that strict confidentiality may not be feasible.
- 7.5 Managers and supervisors who knowingly allow or tolerate discrimination, harassment, or retaliation, including the failure to immediately report such misconduct to Human Resources, are in violation of this policy and subject to discipline.
- 7.6 If during the course of investigation, the investigator determines that the allegation or complaint of sexual harassment was reported to a management/supervisory level employee, and that management/supervisory employee failed to promptly report the allegation or complaint to their Human Resource Manager or Appointing Authority, the Appointing Authority shall investigate and take appropriate action against the management/supervisory employee, to include disciplinary action.

8. Procedure

- 8.1 All threats of harassment must be taken seriously when received.
- 8.2 Supervisors, directors and Human Resource personnel and other parish staff who may receive reports of workplace harassment or observe such behavior directly have the responsibility to take prompt action to see that an investigation is initiated.
- 8.3 An employee who has been harassed by another at the workplace shall immediately report the situation to the employee's immediate supervisor. If the employee has a legitimate reason for not reporting the incident to the employee's supervisor, the incident shall be reported to the employee's director and Human Resource.
- 8.4 Upon receipt of a report of workplace harassment, the supervisor to whom the incident is reported will notify director and Human Resource.
- 8.5 Incidents should be promptly handled by supervisors as follows:
 - 8.5.1 Affected or involved employees should be counseled as appropriate.
 - 8.5.2 Counseling should be documented;
 - 8.5.3 Notify director and Human Resource.
 - 8.5.4 All reasonable measures shall be undertaken to ensure privacy and confidentiality of corrective action.

9. Review of Complaint

- 9.1 All complaints must be thoroughly and promptly investigated.
- 9.2 Human Resource shall be responsible for conducting the investigation and submitting a report and recommended action to the Appointing Authority and/or director.
- 9.3 The Human Resource Manager or Parish Attorney, or his designee, shall initiate a fair, complete and impartial investigation of the complaint as promptly as possible. The objective is to ensure that the investigation is conducted discreetly preserving confidentiality to the extent that the needs of the investigation will permit. It shall be the Parish's objective to complete all investigations within sixty (60) days unless compelling circumstances require additional time. A written statement of the complaint which is to include date(s) the incident(s) occurred, name(s) of individual(s) involved, name(s) of witnesses and a detailed description of the incident(s) constitutes the initiation of the sixty (60) day investigative period. Employees also have the right to file a complaint with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC),

- the Louisiana Human Rights Commission, or pursue other legal action in addition to their rights hereunder. The EEOC provides employees three hundred (300) days to file an official complaint.
- 9.4 Individual making the complaint and the accused shall be notified of the results of the investigation.
- 9.5 In the event the person making the complaint is not satisfied with the report or results of the investigation, the person making the complaint may request the issue be addressed by Appointing Authority or chief administrative assistant.
- 9.6 The chief administrative assistant shall review the report and action to be taken and shall issue a determination in response to the person making the complaint. The chief administrative assistant may affirm the report and action or make amendments to the report or the action to be taken.
- 9.7 The chief administrative assistant's review shall be a final determination of the recommended responsive or corrective action.

10. Retaliation

- 10.1 Any employee who, in good faith, reports harassing conduct or participates in an investigation will not be subject to reprisal or retaliation of any kind.
- 10.2 Retaliation against an employee who brings a complaint of harassment, reports an allegation of sexual harassment on behalf of another, or participates in an investigation of a harassment complaint is prohibited and may result in disciplinary action. Similarly, allegations or complaints of sexual harassment that have been determined to be fabricated, knowingly false, or otherwise baseless shall require the Appointing Authority to impose disciplinary action against the complainant found to have filed the improper complaint, as well as any other employees that participated in the false allegation or complaint.
- 10.3 Any employee who feels to be the subject of retaliation or reprisal should report this to the employee's director or Human Resource.

510 Political Activity

- 1. Prohibited Conduct
 - 1.1 All employees shall abide by Part II of the Code of Ordinances, Section 23-17, Political activities of parish employees.
 - 1.2 All employees whose term of employment is governed by "Personnel Administration" (Classified Service) Jefferson Parish Department of Personnel shall abide by and are responsible for knowing the Personnel Rules of the Classified Service, Rule XV, Prohibitions Against Political Activity.
- 2. Candidates for Public Office
 - An employee shall immediately resign or forfeit employment with the Parish upon qualifying as a candidate for any public elective office *or* engaging in fund raising, directly or indirectly, to support a candidacy for public elective office, whichever of the two events occurs first.
- 3. Use of Parish Property and Resources Prohibited
 Use of Parish owned-properties or facilities or Parish owned equipment or supplies for factional political purposes, meetings, or furtherance of factional political interests, is prohibited. Any employee violating this policy is subject to the appropriate disciplinary action.

511 Drugs, Alcohol and Tobacco

1. Jefferson Parish is committed to provide a safe work environment that is drug-free. In accordance with the Drug Free Workplace Act of 1988, there exist a Substance Use Policy which applies to Jefferson Parish employees and adopted by the Jefferson Parish Council.

- 2. "Drugs" refers to any controlled dangerous substance as defined in R.S. 40:961(7), or controlled substance analogue as defined in R.S. 40:961(8).
- 3. "Alcohol" refers to any alcoholic beverages as defined in R.S. 26:241(1).
- 4. No employee shall use, consume or be under the influence of any drugs while in the workplace, while on-duty, or otherwise in the course and scope of employment except and unless such is a medication prescribed by a licensed medical practitioner pursuant to the employee's treatment by said licensed medical practitioner and used in a manner consistent with said prescription.
- 5. No employee shall report to work under the influence of any medication, prescribed or over-the-counter, which may impair the employee's ability to safely perform employee's duties as per the parish *Substance Use Policy Manual*.
- 6. An employee's use of drugs other than in the dosage prescribed by his licensed medical practitioner may subject the employee to all applicable provisions of the Jefferson Parish Substance Use Policy.
- 7. No employee shall use, possess, distribute, or be under the influence of alcohol at any level of blood alcohol content in the workplace, while on-duty, otherwise in the course and scope of employment and/or prior to or during the operation of a parish owned motor vehicle or motorized equipment.
- 8. An employee shall promptly notify the Appointing Authority of any citation, arrest and/or conviction related to alcohol or drug use.
- 9. No employee shall frequent or visit any bar, lounge, pub, saloon or tavern which is permitted to sell and serve alcohol during the work day and/or while acting in the course and scope of assigned duties except and unless such is within the course and scope of the employee's job description and assigned duties. An employee is not prohibited from purchasing food, absent any purchase or consumption of alcohol, during the employee's authorized lunch break from an establishment which is permitted to sell alcohol to patrons.
- 10. The use of any tobacco product in the workplace by an employee is prohibited except in any area designated for such use.
- 11. The parish is a smoke-free workplace and as such the use of electronic cigarettes is prohibited in parish facilities.
- 12. The Parish encourages any employee who has a problem with alcohol or drug abuse to voluntarily seek help in overcoming this problem. It is the responsibility of each employee to seek assistance before alcohol and drug problems lead to disciplinary action. An employee should seek the advice of his/her medical provider or substance abuse professional (SAP). Additionally, an employee may seek assistance through the Parish's Employee Assistance Program (EAP).

512 Gambling

- 1. Gambling or using work-related resources—including e-mail, phone, or internet—to gamble is not an appropriate use of work time. The parish does not permit gambling in any form by its employees during work days. This policy includes the selling of lottery tickets, forming lottery/Powerball pools, fantasy football sports pools, dice, and other games of chance.
- 2. A work day is defined herein as regular and overtime working hours, including lunch periods, cleanup time, and other breaks.
- 3. No employee shall frequent or visit any casino, racetrack, or off-track wagering facility during the work day and/or while acting in the course and scope of assigned duties except and unless such is within the course and scope of the employee's job description and assigned duties.
- 4. Where lawful and appropriate, participation in games of chance which support charitable organizations may be permitted only after receiving written approval by the Parish President or the Parish President's designee.
- 5. Violation of this policy will be just cause for disciplinary action.

513 Conviction and Arrests for Certain Crimes – Duty to Report

Conviction and Arrests of Certain Crimes

- 1.1 Conviction and arrests of certain crimes may have a direct effect on an employee's ability to perform the employee's regular assigned duties.
- The degree to which the arrest or conviction of a crime has on an employee's ability to perform the employee's regular duties would include but not be limited to (a) the nexus between the type of crime and the employee's regular duties; (b) the impact of any conditions of release, diversion, conviction, post-conviction orders placed on the employee's ability to fully perform job duties.
- 1.3 A determination of whether an employee's ability to perform job duties has been impaired by an arrest or conviction for certain crimes shall be made by the Appointing Authority in consultation with Human Resource.
- 1.4 Employees who are no longer able to perform job duties because of an arrest or conviction of certain crimes may be subject to disciplinary action.
- 2. Duty to Report
 - 2.1 All employees have a duty to report certain arrest and convictions to the employees' Appointing Authority immediately or as soon as reasonably practicable, but in no event later than 24 hours.
 - 2.2 Any arrest for a felony offense shall be reported.
 - 2.3 Any arrest for battery or Driving While Intoxicated (DWI) shall be reported.
- 3. Failure to Report

Any employee who fails to comply with the reporting requirements of this policy may be subject to disciplinary action. 58

514 Use of Property, Equipment, Vehicles and Information/Communication Resources

- 1. Use of Property, Equipment or Vehicles
 - 1.1. Employees are expected to provide for the care and safekeeping of parish property and to use parish property, equipment and vehicles for the primary purpose of performing their job duties. Parish property includes, but is not limited to vehicles, phones, fax machines, computers, cameras, copiers, keys, shop tools, pagers, equipment, buildings, facilities and miscellaneous office supplies.
 - 1.2. The purpose of this policy is to ensure that all property, equipment and vehicles maintained by the parish are kept in the best possible working condition and to ensure proper use of such property, equipment and vehicles.
 - 1.3. All employees must maintain their work environment in an orderly fashion and follow all parish rules to ensure property, equipment and vehicles are used and maintained properly. The Department of Central Garage may establish additional policies and procedures regarding the purchase, maintenance and repair of parish owned equipment or vehicles.
 - 1.4. Employee must immediately report any damage to property, equipment or vehicles to supervisor or department director by no later than the end of the current shift.
 - 1.5. Any employee who has been found to have neglected or misused parish property, equipment or vehicles will be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination. If an employee's action or inaction or misuse of parish property, equipment or vehicle results in damage to the item, the parish reserves the right to require the employee to pay all or part of the cost to repair or replace as set forth under Section 502 Maintaining Standards of Effective Service, subsection 4. Fines or Restitution. Misappropriation of parish property is grounds for immediate termination and possible criminal action.
 - 1.6. Employees who are issued keys and/or combinations have the responsibility to insure the integrity of the parish's key and lock system. This system includes, but is not limited to: buildings, facilities, vehicles, safes, vaults, keys, access cards, and combinations.
 - 1.6.1. In order to maintain the safety and security of all parish property, vehicles, buildings and equipment, any lost keys or access cards must be reported immediately to the department director.

-

⁵⁸ Jefferson Parish Personnel, Rule X, Section 2, Termination for conviction of a felony

- 1.7. Employees who are issued fuel cards have the responsibility to insure the integrity of the card. In order to maintain the safety and security of parish fuel cards, any lost or stolen cards must be reported immediately to the department director.
- 1.8. Upon separation from employment, employees are to return all parish property, equipment and vehicles no later than their last working day.
- 1.9. Parish property, equipment and vehicles are not to be used for private purposes or other business purposes not related to the business affairs of the parish.
- 1.10 Pursuant to state law (La R.S. 49:121), all parish vehicles, except those of elected officials must be properly marked and identified. Any employee assigned a vehicle that is not properly marked will be required to bring the vehicle to the Department of Central Garage for a decal and vehicle assignment number.

2. Use of Parish Owned Vehicles

- 2.1 Only parish employees receiving written authorization from Appointing Authority shall be allowed to operate or travel in a parish owned vehicle. Each department is responsible for establishing an internal procedure for recordkeeping of each vehicle to be done on a daily basis, including driver's name and must keep this record on file and readily accessible.
- 2.2 Parish owned vehicles are to be operated in accord with federal, state and local laws as well as the parish safety manual and the parish substance use policy.
- 2.3 It shall be the responsibility of Appointing Authority to determine which employees, if any, shall have take-home privileges of parish owned vehicle, as dictated by business necessity. Employees assigned a vehicle to take home are not to use vehicle for private purposes other than transportation to and from work. Employees who reside outside of Jefferson Parish are not permitted to use a parish owned vehicle to travel to and from their residence.
- 2.4 Picking up hitchhikers and giving rides to strangers are prohibited when operating a parish owned vehicle. Only authorized personnel and those on official parish business are permitted to ride in parish vehicles, except in cases of emergency.
- 2.5 Employees receiving a monthly car allowance are not eligible to use a parish owned vehicle.
- 2.6 In addition to requirements set forth herein, all safety, maintenance, and licensing requirements are to be strictly adhered to.
- 2.7 Licensing requirements
 - 2.7.1 No employee may operate a parish owned vehicle without having in his possession the appropriate state driver's license required in performance of his duties.
 - 2.7.2 No parish vehicle will be driven by an employee on a hardship license resulting from a Driving While Intoxicated (DWI), or similar, violation. Employees are required to immediately report this type of situation to their Appointing Authority. Employees must immediately notify their Appointing Authority if their license is suspended, revoked, or cancelled, or if they are disqualified from driving.
 - 2.7.3 Employees operating parish owned vehicles must immediately notify their Appointing Authority if they are involved in an accident or receive a law enforcement ticket.
 - 2.7.3.1 Any tickets, violations, citations, or any other fines incurred by a Driver in the operation of a Parish vehicle is the sole responsibility of the employee who incurred the violation. The employee should handle the fines promptly and notify their supervisor once they have done so.
 - 2.7.4 If a valid driver's license is required in performance of required job duties, the parish will verify employees driving record annually. This requirement applies to all departments, offices and agencies under the administration of the Parish President, whether the position is classified or unclassified.
 - 2.7.4.1 Procedure for verification of annual driving record Human Resource, Safety Division, shall perform the annual driving records verification with the Louisiana Office of Motor Vehicles for all classified and unclassified employees. Human Resource, Safety Division, shall follow the instructions established by the Louisiana Office of Motor Vehicles to perform annual driving records checks including the use of the Office of Motor Vehicle Driver History Record Request Application Form.

- 2.7.5 If employee's driving history record is returned showing a suspension, revocation, disqualification of driving privileges, DWI conviction, or at-fault accidents which have not been previously disclosed to the parish and addressed by the Appointing Authority, then the unacceptable driving history may be cause for disciplinary action including termination.
- 2.8 Post-accident drug and alcohol testing
 - 2.8.1 Any employee who is involved in an accident during the course and scope of their employment is subject to post-accident testing. An employee is subject to substance testing following an accident if he is in a safety sensitive position or if the employee is party to an accident which results in damage to property or equipment, or personal injury to the employee or others involved in the accident where such injury requires the attention of a physician or other licensed medical specialist. See the Jefferson Parish Substance Use Policy for specific information.
- 2.9 Parish owned vehicles may be used for out of state travel only if authorized by the COO, or designee, prior to departure. If a parish owned vehicle is to be used to travel to a destination more than 500 miles from its usual location, documentation that this is the most cost-effective means of travel must be readily available.
- 2.10 Security of parish owned vehicles
 - 2.10.1 All vehicles shall be kept in a secure place when not in use.
 - 2.10.2 Parish is not responsible for articles or personal items of the employee left in a parish owned vehicle.
 - 2.10.3 All safeguards should be taken to protect parish owned vehicles; *i.e.*, locking of doors, securing equipment, etc.
- 2.11 Required documents

Documents which must be kept in parish owned vehicles include: proof of insurance; memorandum regarding automobile liability self-insurance coverage; registration; and copy of parish's accident report form to be completed after an accident.

- 3. Use of Technologies and Communication Systems
 - 3.1. Establishment

This standard is established to govern access and usage of Jefferson Parish technology and communications systems administered by, or under supervision of, the Electronic Information Systems Department ("EIS"), including but not limited to Parish-owned computers, servers, networks, applications, software, electronic mail system (E-mail), Intranet, Internet access, voice systems, mobile devices, and related services.

- 3.1.1.This standard also defines expectations regarding usage and/or access to Jefferson Parish technology and communication systems. It further defines the roles and responsibilities of Parish personnel with regards to appropriate operation and use of the above-mentioned resources.
- 3.1.2.Information Technology resources are limited, and shall be used judiciously and with consideration for the rights and needs of others. Activities that jeopardize the integrity of the system, consume an unreasonable share of resources, infringe upon the privacy of other users, threaten the actual or perceived safety of others, or that are illegal are PROHIBITED. Violations of this standard may result in disciplinary action up to and including termination.
- 3.2. Purpose

Unauthorized use of Parish systems could cause the Parish a loss of competitive advantage, could place the Parish and its employees in legal or physical jeopardy, and/or embarrass its employees, citizens, and/or elected representatives. Unauthorized use could result in the disclosure of sensitive data and/or introduce malware into the Parish's network environment, which could result in data loss or the loss of availability of the Parish's network resources. By ensuring that only approved hardware and software are used exclusively for approved business purposes, we are attempting to reduce these risks. This section identifies some of the more well-known security concerns associated with the use of Parish technology in hopes that the reader will gain an appreciation for our security standards and their importance. These standards define mechanisms

(e.g., user- IDs and passwords, firewalls, etc.) which reduce security risks to Jefferson Parish and provide a means to identify and recover from an actual attack.

The purpose of this policy is twofold:

- 1. To provide strict guidelines regarding the use of Parish technology and communication systems,
- 2. To provide strict guidelines regarding computers, storage devices and/or mobile devices, which may be used to access the Parish network or are otherwise supported by the Parish network.

3.3. Scope

The scope of this policy extends to the access and usage of Parish technology and communication systems, whether through Parish-owned equipment (on or off the Parish network) or through personal devices which access our network.

3.4. Definitions

For purposes of this policy, the following words shall have the following meaning: "Application" means a software program that carries out some useful task. Database managers, spreadsheets, communications packages, graphics programs and word processors are all applications.

"Assets" means property of all sorts belonging to a person, association, government, or corporation.

"Breach" means unauthorized access to systems and/or data by an outside party.

"Business-Critical Information" means information which is critical to sustain an operating unit and requires protection from disclosure.

"Business Impact Analysis" means a management-level assessment technique used to determine the potential exposures and impacts associated with a major disruption, and the value to the Parish of a function, department, operation, or information.

"Business Owner" means the manager of an operating unit who is responsible for the unit's functions and operation. This individual is also responsible for identifying and establishing the information objectives and requirements for his or her organization.

"Compromise" means (v) to cause harm or negative impact. (n) The unintentional or unauthorized loss or release of information.

"Computer Networks" means the connection of computers and computer-related devices (terminals, printers, modems, door entry sensors, temperatures monitors, etc.)

"Confidential Information" means information which, if disclosed, could cause potential harm to an organization or to an individual.

"Confidentiality" means a level of privacy and secrecy associated with information.

"Custodians" means individuals to whom ownership roles and/or responsibilities have been delegated.

"Electronic mail (E-mail)" means any message or communication which is sent or received though the Parish network or by Parish Internet access and includes any electronic data, images, or attachments to the message or communication.

"Information" means processed data. Something told or factual; the communication or reception of knowledge or intelligence.

"Information Classification" means the process of identifying the importance or sensitivity of information to an organization and categorizing the information based on a predefined organizational classification policy or standard.

"Information Owner" means the party within an organization who is responsible for an operating unit and who may sponsor and authorize the development of automated processes for his/her operating unit.

"Integrity" is defined as being concerned with the improper modification of information regardless of whether such modification is accidental or intentional.

"Internal Use Only Information" means information which is intended to be used within an organization and requires protection from disclosure or alteration by unauthorized persons.

"Internet" means an open computer network which connects computers and other computer networks and organizational computer facilities world-wide through which communications may be made and resources gathered and shared.

"IT Security" means the organization responsible for securing the information assets of Jefferson Parish and its customers.

"Laws, Codes, and Regulation Information" means information which is stipulated as confidential by State or Federal laws, Government codes or regulations.

"Mobile devices" means small, hand-held computing devices typically having a display screen with touch input and/or a miniature keyboard with an operating system which has the capability to run certain software applications.

"Owner(s)" a term used to describe a party or parties with ownership responsibilities for information in the Jefferson Parish government's network environment.

"Parish network" means the computers and computing hardware devices that are linked together through communication channels maintained by the Parish to facilitate communication and resource-sharing within Parish government and includes the Parish E-mail system and Parish Intranet.

"Parish Intranet" means the restricted network accessible by Parish computers through which certain information and resources are shared within Parish government.

"Parish technology and communication system" means: the Jefferson Parish network and the computer hardware and software acquired and maintained by the Parish which supports use of technology by the Parish through computers, mobile computing devices, printers, scanners and other supported equipment.

"Public Information" means information prepared with the intent to be shared with the general public (e.g., press releases, and brochures).

"Regulatory Agencies" means government agencies which mandate regulations unique to industries and organizations.

"Restricted Information" means highly-sensitive information whose improper disclosure could decrease an organization's advantage or compromise the organization's reputation.

"Retention Requirements" means requirements which are established by law, regulation, contract, or policy concerning the required period of time for keeping or retaining information on storage media.

"Risk of Loss" means the potential or probability of a loss.

"Roles and Responsibilities" means the functions and obligations of an individual and for which the individual is accountable.

"Safeguards" means controls or preventive mechanisms which are put in place to protect assets.

"Sensitivity" means having the capacity or ability to cause harm to an individual or organization.

"User" a term used to describe individuals (such as Parish employees) who use computers and systems.

"Value" means usefulness, importance or general worth.

4. Acceptable Use

4.1. Ownership and access to technology and communication

Employees have no expectation of privacy on Parish systems. Parish technology and communications systems are for facilitating and conducting government business and other uses related to Parish employment. All forms of data created, entered, shared, transmitted, received or stored using Parish technology and communication systems are considered Parish property and are subject to being monitored, viewed, or released - except as may otherwise be prohibited by state or federal privacy laws. Employees should assume that all forms of data created, entered, shared, transmitted, received or stored using Parish technology communication system will be monitored and viewed.

4.1.1.Employees using Parish technology and communication systems to create, access, share, transmit or receive data or information that would otherwise be subject to any claim of

- confidentiality or privilege from disclosure hereby waive the right to assert such claim of confidentiality or privilege from disclosure.
- 4.1.2.The Parish has licensed the use of certain commercial software application programs for Parish business purposes. Third parties retain the ownership and distribution rights to such software. No employee may create, use or distribute copies of such software in a manner which does not comply with applicable licensing agreement or otherwise violates the terms of the license agreement.
- 4.2. Electronic mail and electronic mail tampering
 - Parish E-mail is to be used solely for work-related communications and for responding to inquiries related to the efficient and effective operation of government and job-related duties. E-mail systems are provided for business use, and messages sent or received through the Parish's E-Mail system are the property of the Parish. E-mail should be treated as a document which you intend to publish. It should be drafted with care. Legitimate E-mail use includes communications between Jefferson Parish employees, citizens, contractors, vendors, and business partners.
 - 4.2.1.Exercise prudence when sending large files. Large volumes of mail can negatively impact Parish mail systems. Be careful when replying to distribution lists or using 'reply all' to avoid sending to the entire original mailing list unintentionally.
 - 4.2.2. All E-mails shall conform to the prescribed Parish format:
 - Background shall be stark white with black or blue lettering throughout;
 - Font size shall not exceed 14pt;
 - Electronic signatures must adhere to the Style Guide and Logo Policy maintained by the Public Information Office;
 - Personalized stationary and colored backgrounds are not allowed, nor are logos, emoticons, images, philosophies, personal message statements, or quotations.
 - 4.2.3. Transmission or receipt of E-mails which are strictly for personal reasons is considered a misuse and abuse of the Parish technology and communication system. Employees shall refrain from using non-Jefferson Parish E-mail accounts to conduct Parish business.
 - 4.2.4.E-mail messages received shall not be altered without the sender's permission, nor shall messages be altered and forwarded to another user and/or unauthorized attachments placed on another's E-mail without the individual's permission.
 - 4.2.5. Auto-Forwarding of E-mail messages to accounts outside of the Jefferson Parish network is prohibited.
- 4.3. Internet usage and browsing
 - 4.3.1.Internet access is a Parish resource which is provided as a tool for employees to engage in necessary research, professional development and work-related communications. An Internet Access account is restricted to the individual for which the account was granted.
 - 4.3.2.Internet access is restricted to uses which further effective and efficient operation of government, to provide enhanced service of the highest quality, and to support other directly job-related purposes. Employees should comply with corporate encryption standards and obtain management approval to transmit information which is classified as "Internal Use Only" or "Confidential" across the Internet.
 - 4.3.3.Internet access for personal purposes or reasons unrelated to Parish employment and job duties shall be minimal and only with supervisory approval.
- 4.4. Intranet Usage
 - As with the Internet, use of the Employee Intranet, JeffConnect, is reserved for Jefferson Parish employees and non-employee contractors to facilitate the exchange of information consistent with business purposes and goals of the Parish. All users are expected to be familiar with and adhere to this standard. Controls governing access are not as restrictive as those imposed on connections to the Internet. Employees are encouraged to use the Intranet for research, education, and learning more about Jefferson Parish government and its services.
- 4.5. Remote Desktop Protocol

The use of Remote Desktop Protocol, "remoting to computers," is reserved for EIS staff only. Employees shall only have one computer, therefore, eliminating the need for RDP in most instances.

4.6. Prohibited Activities

The following is a non-exclusive list of **prohibited** uses of the Parish technology and communication systems:

- •Revealing passwords or otherwise permitting the use by others (by intent or negligence) of personal accounts for computer and network access;
- •Using or accessing restricted Parish computer resources or systems without or beyond one's level of authorization;
- •Attempting to access, or accessing another user's accounts, private files, e-mail messages, or intercepting network communication without the owner's permission except as appropriate to your job duties and in accordance with legitimate Parish purposes:
- •Downloading files from the Internet or other devices receiving, or sending, files as attachments to E-mails which are unrelated to the efficient and effective operation of Parish or job duties;
- •Creating, or participating in, communications with derogatory or inflammatory remarks about an individual's race, age, gender, disability, religion, national origin, physical attributes, sexual preferences, and/or political beliefs;
- Causing congestion, disruption, disablement, alteration, or impairment through misuse of Parish technology and communication systems;
- •Circumventing, violating, or subverting system security or network security measures, or exploiting flaws in same, or attempting to do so;
- •Attaching any device to the Parish network without the express permission of EIS staff. This includes (but is not limited to) wireless access points such as hubs, switches, routers, printers, protocol analyzers, personal computers & tablets;
- •Installing and/or distributing software on Parish computer without a verifiable license;
- •Installing and/or distributing software on Parish computers that is legally or illegally licensed to user but not licensed to Jefferson Parish;
- •Installing or reconfiguring hardware or software on Parish computers or network without proper authorization from EIS;
- •Using systems to solicit or sell products or services that are unrelated to Parish business:
- •Accessing networks, servers, drives, folders, other user accounts, or files to which the employee has not been granted access or authorization from the appropriate authority;
- •Making unauthorized copies of Parish files, information or data in any format, whether photographic, audio, etc.;
- •Destroying, deleting, erasing or concealing Parish files or other data, or otherwise making such files or data unavailable or inaccessible to the Parish or to another authorized user of the Parish system;
- •Misrepresenting oneself or the Parish through use of Parish technology and communication systems;
- •Propagating any virus, worm, Trojan horse, or other program or code designed to disrupt, disable, impair, or otherwise harm either Parish technology and communication systems or those of any individual computer;
- •Using abusive, profane, threatening, discriminatory or otherwise objectionable language through use of Parish technology and communication systems;
- •Accessing personal E-mail accounts or non-jeffparish.net E-mail accounts (gmail.com, yahoo.com etc);
- •Sending chain letters or participating in any way in the creation or transmission of unsolicited commercial E-mail ("spam");
- •Sending, receiving (without reporting) or accessing offensive materials, including but not limited to sexually explicit materials or materials whose content would otherwise be considered discriminatory or harassing;

- Engaging in unlawful or malicious activities;
- •Engaging in recreational games, gambling or wagering activity through use of Parish technology and communication systems;
- •Defeating or attempting to defeat security restrictions governing use of Parish technology and communication systems;
- Engaging in political or partisan activity;
- •Maintaining, organizing, or participating in non-work-related Web logs ("blogs"), Web journals, "chat rooms", or social media sites. Accessing social media sites inconsistent with Section 515, Social Media Policy;
- •Sharing, displaying, distributing, releasing, or otherwise providing access to Parish data to individuals not authorized to access it by the data owner

4.7. Streaming Media

- 4.7.1. Streaming media permitted for business purposes is defined as "content deemed necessary to fulfill employee job duties and responsibilities." EIS maintains the right at any time to block access to streaming media/programs (on a per-individual or Parish-wide basis) that do not involve legitimate business purposes.
- 4.7.2.Reasonable recreational access to streaming media is permitted so long as it does not interfere with employee productivity (as defined by employee supervisors and these Administrative Policies), distract or impede the productivity of others, or consume an inordinate amount of system or network resources. Where possible, employees should use headphones when accessing streaming audio to avoid creating undue noise burdens upon coworkers.
- 4.7.3.Access to offensive or inappropriate streaming media content (any published or broadcast content that is likely to be upsetting, insulting, or objectionable to some or most people) is prohibited on all Parish systems/networks at all times.

4.8. Network File Services and Storage

The EIS Department provides centralized network file storage, sharing and backup services to individuals, groups and departments across the Parish. The file servers are designed to provide users with secure, backed-up redundant storage for data and files.

- 4.8.1. Storing files and data on a computer's local hard drive or desktop is prohibited. Loss of data on non-network storage is the employee's responsibility and likely unrecoverable.
- 4.8.2.Use of Parish resources for the storage of personal files, photos, music, and/or videos is prohibited and such files will be deleted immediately by EIS staff upon discovery and not returned to the employee.

4.9. Wireless Networking (Wi-Fi)

Depending on availability of bandwidth, EIS provides Wi-Fi access at several Parish facilities. There is no expectation of privacy while connected to any Jefferson Parish wired or wireless network. All usage can be monitored by EIS.

- 4.9.1.Use of personal and/or consumer Wi-Fi hardware on the Parish network is prohibited. No employee shall establish any ad-hoc or departmental Wi-Fi network for use by Parish personnel or resources.
- 4.9.2. Attachment to the Parish network of any Wi-Fi hardware (1) not approved by IT or (2) not procured through approved Parish procurement channels or (3) not installed, and configured by IT is prohibited.
- 4.9.3. There are two primary Wi-Fi networks described below.
 - 4.9.3.1. JeffParish-Secure Network

This network can only be accessed by Parish-owned computers, laptops and tablets that are on our jeffparish.net domain. Users will select JeffParish-Secure and their devices will automatically authenticate to the Wi-Fi network. Users will have the same level of access as if they are physically connected to the network.

4.9.3.2. JeffParish-Public – This will be for employees and guests. It will give users access to Internet only. To authenticate, users will select JeffParish-Public from the list of available wireless networks and enter the published password. Next, users will agree

to the terms to finalize their connection. The password can be shared with anyone who wants to join JeffParish-Public. By policy, domain computers will not be able to join this network

5. Acquisition and Disposal

Acquisition of resources

- 5.1. EIS maintains a list of approved hardware and software on the JP Technology Store found on the Employee Intranet. EIS does not and will not support unapproved software or hardware, and unapproved hardware and software may not be installed or used within the Parish environment. All approved hardware and software must be acquired with the proper Technology Store approval through authorized procurement channels and from approved vendors.
 - 5.1.1.Employees who require a computer are allowed only one device, which must be portable. Laptops and/or tablets can be configured with external monitors, mouse, keyboard, and a docking station. Traditional tower computers will only be purchased for special-use cases approved by the Director of EIS.

5.2. Resources inventory

Hardware and software are assets. An inventory shall be maintained of all hardware and software assets. All hardware and software must be added to inventory upon receipt, and an owner assigned. Hardware and software assets will be tracked throughout their life cycles, and only removed from inventory upon disposition.

5.3. Installation by authorized personnel

At no time shall any unauthorized employee install software or hardware on Parish Information Technology resources or devices. Installation of or altering of Parish software or hardware shall only be done by EIS or with EIS approval. No personal hardware or software shall be installed by EIS or employees.

5.4. Secure retirement of obsolete systems

When a hardware, software, or Parish Information Technology asset is determined to have reached the end of its useful life, it shall be retired and disposed of according to established Parish policies and procedures. All Parish software and data – including the operating system - must be securely deleted from a retired asset by EIS prior to disposal.

6. Roles & Responsibilities

It should be noted that the roles and responsibilities described in this standard are functional in nature, and are not intended to represent individuals. Several functions described in this standard can, and may, be performed by the same person. It is the responsibility of local management and the information owner to decide how these roles and responsibilities will be implemented within their business unit.

6.1. EIS Responsibilities

EIS continuously monitors usage and access to Parish technology and communication systems, including but not limited to accessing and monitoring departmental and individual employees' use of computer equipment, IP voice telephony systems, E-mail, and Internet access. EIS is responsible for:

- •Determining and maintaining a list of approved hardware and software, and a list of approved vendors from whom it can be sourced;
- Maintaining an inventory of hardware and software assets;
- •Installing and maintaining approved hardware and software;
- Maintaining approved data recovery vendor(s):
- •Secure decommissioning of end-of-life assets, and the secure destruction of failed assets

6.2. Supervisor and Manager Responsibilities

Supervisors are responsible for:

- Monitoring and ensuring compliance by employees;
- •Determine, approve or deny requests for use and access to Parish technology and communication systems based upon departmental needs, needs for services, employee job-duties, potential for misuse or abuse of systems;

- •Review employee authorization and access to Parish technology and communication systems upon change of employee classification or position;
- •Notify and confirm with EIS that employee access to Parish technology and communication systems is terminated upon termination of employment or altered pending employee transfer, promotion or demotion;
- •Receiving reports from employees of abuse or misuse of Parish technology and communication systems;
- •Receiving information from employees that systems' security has been breached or otherwise compromised, including reports of viruses and computer crashes;
- •Reporting abuse or misuse of Parish technology and communication systems, breaches or compromises in systems security to EIS;
- Taking appropriate disciplinary action.

6.3. Employee Responsibilities

All Parish employees are responsible for:

- •Reading, understanding, and abiding by this policy and its provisions;
- •Using Parish technology and communication in a manner consistent with this policy. Employees shall refrain from engaging in any conduct which compromises the integrity of Parish technology and communication systems or otherwise violates this Administrative Management Policy;
- •Verify the proper content of all text, audio, or images that they write, store, retrieve, or transmit through the Parish's electronic systems;
- •Choosing a secure password and changing the password in accordance with the password policy;
- Protecting and preserving security by keeping confidential passwords in accordance with the password policy;
- •Logging off, or locking any Parish computer and/or network device each time it is unattended:
- •Refraining from powering down a computer, unless told to do so by EIS;
- •Reporting abuse of Parish technology and communication systems to appropriate supervisor:
- •Reporting information which indicates systems security has been breached or compromised or the integrity of the system is otherwise compromised; including by way of example only a misappropriated password, incident computer viruses, and malicious campaigns targeting Parish employees, or equipment intended to unlawfully access or damage the network.
- •Successfully completing all required IT related training assigned by EIS.

515 Social Media Policy

1. Establishment

- 1.1. The parish understands that social media can be a fun and rewarding way to share your life and opinions with family, friends and co-workers around the world. However, use of social media also presents certain risks and carries with it certain responsibilities. To assist you in making responsible decisions about your use of social media, we have established these guidelines for appropriate use of social media.
- 1.2. An employee shall not create a social media page to represent Jefferson Parish departments/programs or publicly publish to social media on behalf of the parish without approval and direction from the Office of Public Information. This requirement applies to all departments, offices and agencies under the administration of the Parish President, whether the position is classified or unclassified.

2. Policy

Jefferson Parish has a Public Information Office which operates under direction of an appointed Public Information Officer who is authorized by the Parish President to create and maintain official social media channels for Jefferson Parish (including but not limited to Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, LinkedIn, and

YouTube). Directors interested in creating a social media page for their department or related programming should reach out to the Office of Public Information for direction. No Jefferson Parish social media pages are to be created unless reviewed and approved by the Office of Public Information.

3. Guidelines

In the rapidly expanding world of electronic communication, social media can mean many things. Social media includes all means of communicating or posting information or content of any sort on the Internet, including to your own or someone else's web log or blog, journal or diary, personal website, social networking or affinity Web site, Web bulletin board or a chat room, whether or not associated or affiliated with the parish, as well as any other form of electronic communication including but not limited to Facebook, Twitter, Tumblr, Flicker, Instagram, etc. The same principles and guidelines found in Jefferson Parish's Administrative Management Policies manual and the Values of Jefferson Parish Government Employees apply to your activities online. Ultimately, you are solely responsible for what you post online. Before creating online content, consider some of the risks and rewards that are involved. Keep in mind that any of your conduct that adversely affects your job performance, the performance of fellow employees or otherwise adversely affects citizens, suppliers, people who work on behalf of Jefferson Parish or Jefferson Parish's legitimate business interests may result in disciplinary action up to and including termination.

4. Know and Follow the Rules

Carefully read these guidelines as well as the Administrative Management Policies manual including but not limited to the sections on Workplace Violence and Prohibition against Harassment, and ensure your postings are consistent with these policies. Inappropriate postings that may include discriminatory remarks, harassment, and threats of violence or similar inappropriate or unlawful conduct will not be tolerated and may subject you to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

5. Be Respectful and Considerate

Always be fair and courteous to fellow employees, members of the public, suppliers or people who work on behalf of parish. Also, keep in mind that you are more likely to resolve work—related complaints by speaking directly with your co-workers or supervisor or by utilizing our Grievance Policy than by posting complaints to a social media outlet. Nevertheless, if you decide to post complaints or criticism, avoid using statements, photographs, video or audio that reasonably could be viewed as malicious, obscene, threatening or intimidating, that disparage employees, members of the public, suppliers or people who work on behalf of parish, or that might constitute harassment or bullying. Examples of such conduct might include offensive posts meant to intentionally harm someone's reputation or posts that could contribute to a hostile work environment on the basis of age, disability, equal pay, genetic information, harassment, national origin, race, religion, retaliation, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, and sexual harassment or any other status protected by law or parish policy.

6. Be Honest and Accurate

Make sure you are always honest and accurate when posting information or news, and if you make a mistake, correct it quickly. Be open about any previous posts you have altered. Remember that the Internet archives almost everything; therefore, even deleted postings can be searched. Never post any information or rumors that you know to be false about parish, fellow employees, members of the public, suppliers or people working on behalf of parish.

7. Post Only Appropriate and Respectful Content

- 7.1. Maintain the confidentiality of private or confidential information. Do not post internal reports, policies, procedures or other internal business-related confidential communications.
- 7.2. Do not create a link from your blog, website or other social networking site to a parish website without identifying yourself as a parish employee.
- 7.3. Make clear that you are speaking for yourself and expressing your personal opinions only. Never represent yourself as a spokesperson for parish. If parish is a subject of the content you are creating, be clear and open about the fact that you are an employee and make it clear that your views do not represent those of parish, fellow employees, members of the public, suppliers or people working on behalf of parish. If you do publish a blog or post online related to the work you do or subjects associated with parish, make it clear that you are not speaking on behalf of parish. It is best to include a disclaimer such as "The postings on this site are my own and do not necessarily reflect the views of Jefferson Parish."

- 8. Using Social Media at Work
 - Do not use social media while on work time or on equipment provided by parish, unless it is work-related as authorized by your manager or consistent with the Use of Property, Equipment, Vehicles and Information/Communication Resources Policy. Do not use Jefferson Parish email addresses to register on social networks, blogs or other online tools utilized for personal use.
- 9. Retaliation is Prohibited
 - Parish prohibits taking negative action against any employee for reporting a possible deviation from this policy or for cooperating in an investigation. Any employee who retaliates against another employee for reporting a possible deviation from this policy or for cooperating in an investigation will be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination.
- 10. Media Contacts
 - Employees should not speak to the media on parish's behalf without contacting the Office of Public Information. All media inquiries should be directed to them as stated in Administrative Management Policy 504 Media Communications Policy.
- 11. For more information, if you have questions or need further guidance, please contact your Human Resource Manager.

600 Employee Evaluation and Protection

601 Employee Evaluation

- 1. Establishment
 - 1.1 A uniform performance evaluation system is established for all departments, classified and unclassified employees; which will provide for an evaluation of each employee's on-the-job performance. The Jefferson Parish Personnel Department shall prescribe the form on which performance evaluations are to be made for classified employees, and the Department of Human Resource shall prescribe the form on which performance evaluation are to be made for unclassified employees.
- 2. Classified Employees
 - 2.1 The rules prescribed for evaluation procedures are contained in the Jefferson Parish Personnel Rules for classified employees.
 - 2.2 Each employee serving in a Probationary period shall be evaluated at least once during the Probationary period. The evaluation may be made at any time deemed most appropriate by the Appointing Authority; but preferably in conjunction with consideration of granting employee Permanent status.
 - 2.2.1 A Probationary period last for six (6) months unless the Appointing Authority request an extension not later than ten (10) work days prior to the expiration of a Probationary period. The Appointing Authority may request the Director to extend the duration of the Probationary Period provide that the Appointing Authority shall submit the request in writing and, at the time of submission, send a copy to the employee. No extension shall be allowed which would cause the test period to be longer than one (1) year. Failure by the Appointing Authority to give the ten (10) working days' notice to the Director and a copy thereof to the employee shall have the same force and effect as a satisfactory report.
 - 2.2.2 An employee evaluated Below Expectations or Needs Improvement during Probation shall not be granted Permanent civil service status until and unless a reevaluation of Meets Expectations or higher is made. However, the employee shall be deemed as satisfactory and granted Permanent civil service status if the probationary period is not properly extended or the one (1) year period elapses.
 - 2.3 Each employee serving in a permanent status civil service appointment shall be evaluated at least once in each calendar year, in conjunction with consideration of the employee's annual pay raise eligibility. This shall be the employee's Annual Performance Evaluation. An employee evaluated as Below Expectations shall not be eligible for the annual pay

increase. An employee evaluated as Needs Improvement shall not be eligible for a pay raise until and unless a reevaluation of Meets Expectations or higher is made. An employee evaluated as Needs Improvement or Below Expectations on the Annual Performance Evaluation are ineligible to receive the Domenic A. Albano Tenure Award in the next budget year.

- 2.4. An employee who has been absent from work on any type of leave of absence, paid or unpaid, or Absence Without Leave for the equivalent of one hundred thirty (130) or more working days shall not be evaluated due to insufficient opportunity for observation.
- 2.5 Discussion of an evaluation with the employee is mandatory if the evaluation is Below Expectations or Needs Improvement in any category, or if the employee is on Probation. Discussion of other evaluations of Permanent status employees is not required, but is recommended to reinforce desirable performance.
- A performance discussion meeting must take place with a representative from the Department of Human Resource for employees whose overall performance evaluation is rated as Below Expectations or Needs Improvement. A copy of the evaluation shall be provided to the employee. Any employee who receives an overall evaluation of Needs Improvement or Below Expectations on an annual evaluation shall be reevaluated not sooner than two (2) months nor later than six (6) months after the effective date of that evaluation. Any employee who receives an overall evaluation of Needs Improvement on an annual evaluation and receives a reevaluation of Meets Expectations or higher, shall be granted a pay increase at that time. Any employee who is reevaluated as required under the Personnel Rules and receives an overall evaluation of Needs Improvement shall not be eligible for an annual pay increase. It shall be the duty of the Appointing Authority to reassign, demote, or dismiss any employee who receives two successive overall evaluations of Below Expectations on an annual performance evaluation or a reevaluation.

3. Unclassified Employees

- 3.1 The rules prescribed for evaluation procedures are contained in the Jefferson Parish Executive Pay Plan for unclassified employees.
- 3.2 Even though serving at-will, every person appointed to an unclassified position shall serve an Introductory Period while occupying the position. Unless otherwise stated, the Introductory Period shall be six (6) months. Each employee serving in an Introductory Period shall be evaluated at least once during the Introductory Period.
- 3.3 Each employee shall be evaluated at least once in each calendar year, in conjunction with consideration of the employee's annual pay raise eligibility.
- 3.4 The performance evaluation of each employee shall be made by the appropriate supervisor and/or the Appointing Authority, and shall be reviewed by the Appointing Authority or his/her designated agent. Both the evaluator and reviewer shall sign the rating form.
- 3.5 A satisfactory annual performance evaluation rating for the previous year shall be the basis for qualification for the current year's Tenure Award.
- 3.6 Discussion of an evaluation with the employee is recommended.

602 Grievance Policy Procedures

1. Establishment

The Administration of Jefferson Parish Government is committed to providing an employee forum through which all classified employees may voice dissatisfaction and complaints relative to their work with the parish. Further, it is the policy of the parish that no employee will be penalized or discriminated against for using the Grievance Program or should they fear any form of retaliation.

2. Purpose

- 2.1 To establish a fair and consistent manner for handling employee complaints;
- 2.2 To provide all classified employees with a means of recourse when they feel they have not been treated fairly or in accordance with parish or departmental policy.
- 3. Scope

- 3.1 This policy applies to all classified probationary and permanent status employees of parish government. It is the responsibility of each Appointing Authority and all supervisory personnel to ensure that employee grievances are handled within the parameters set forth in this policy. Failure by supervisory personnel to comply with this program negatively reflects on job performance and may result in corrective disciplinary action taken against the supervisor.
- 3.2 It should be noted that matters pertaining to the rights and discretion of the Parish Administration and the Parish Council concerning departmental reorganization and employees therein are not grievable.
- 3.3 Under no circumstances will an employee's job security, status, working conditions, or relationship with management be jeopardized because a complaint has been appealed to a higher level of management. Any employee who files a grievance is expected to comply with all work rules and policies pending the resolution of a grievance, unless they are unlawful or present imminent danger.
- 3.4 If any doubt exists as to whether a particular dispute or complaint is grievable, the grievance/complaint may be taken up through the Grievance Program in order to resolve doubt. However, the filing of a grievance will not interrupt or suspend the timelines of filing an appeal with the Jefferson Parish Personnel Board. In order to avoid losing his/her right to appeal, the employee must file an appeal within thirty (30) days of the action taken against him/her.

4. Definitions

Since classified employees of the parish also have a right to appeal certain actions to the Jefferson Parish Personnel Board, it will be necessary to begin by differentiating between those matters that are grievable through the Grievance Program and those that are appealable to the Personnel Board.

- 4.1 A "Grievance" is a complaint or dissatisfaction expressed by an employee when he/she believes, rightly or wrongly, that he/she has not been treated fairly or in accordance with parish or departmental policy. The following is a list of examples and is not all inclusive:
 - 1) Working conditions;
 - 2) Safety hazards or concerns;
 - 3) Sexual harassment or other forms of harassment;
 - 4) Alleged violations of department and/or parish policy;
 - 5) Abuse of discretion by supervisor;
 - 6) Work-related disputes with fellow employees;
 - 7) All forms of discrimination which may not be directly related to employee actions.
- 4.2 The following is a list of actions which are <u>Appealable</u> to the Personnel Board and are <u>not</u> grievable through this Grievance Program:
 - 1.) Suspension;
 - 2.) Dismissal;
 - 3.) Lay-off;
 - 4.) Reduction in pay;
 - 5.) Demotion:
 - 6.) Fine:
 - 7.) Matters of specific allegations of discrimination directly related to merit employment actions;
 - 8.) Unsatisfactory service ratings resulting in appealable actions;
 - 9.) Untimely service ratings;
 - 10.) Involuntary leave;
 - 11.) Absence Without Leave (AWOL):
 - 12.) Actions taken by the Personnel Department, such as job reclassification.

5. Procedure

NOTE: The following is an exception to the 6 Step process. Under certain specific circumstances a grievance/complaint may be brought directly to the Department of Human Resource. When cases involve allegations of illegal or prohibited acts or activities, such as sexual harassment, discriminatory employment practices, theft, or threats of physical harm, an employee may contact their Department's Human Resource Manager or the Director of Human Resource at 736-6175. The Human Resource Manager will make a determination concerning the best method to resolve the complaint no later than 24 hours following receipt of the complaint.

(See also Section 5.6.8 of this policy if the grievance is directed toward a department director or Appointing Authority.)

Other than those specific circumstances that involve illegal or prohibited activities as described above, the following list briefly outlines the six steps that must be followed in the grievance process until the step at which grievance is resolved:

- STEP 1: Employee discusses grievance/complaint with supervisor.
- STEP 2: Employee fills out Employee Grievance Form and returns it to supervisor for a response and emails a copy to Human Resources at JPHumanResources@jeffparish.net. (Grievance Form may be accessed via the Parish's intranet portal.) If the immediate supervisor is the object of the grievance, the employee may present the EGF to the next higher-level supervisor or the department director.
- STEP 3: Supervisor offers solution to grievance/complaint in writing and discusses with the employee.
- STEP 4: The employee indicates in writing whether he accepts, in which case the process stops as the grievance is resolved, or does not accept the supervisor's solution.
- STEP 5: The director discusses the grievance/complaint and provides a written solution.
- STEP 6: The employee indicates in writing whether he accepts, in which case the process stops as the grievance is resolved, or does not accept the director's solution.

A detailed explanation of the steps in the Grievance Process follows:

5.1. Step One: Oral Discussion

- 5.1.1 Step 1: Employee discusses grievance/complaint with supervisor, within (10) ten working days from the occurrence of the action which prompted the problem/complaint.
- 5.1.2 The immediate supervisor must conduct a meeting with the complaining employee within (5) five working days from his/her notification of grievance/complaint. At this meeting the immediate supervisor should allow enough time and privacy to facilitate an open and frank discussion. The employee should be provided the opportunity to present grievance/complaint. A sincere attempt should be made by both parties to resolve the grievance/complaint at this level.
- 5.1.3 At the conclusion of the meeting between the employee and immediate supervisor, if the grievance/complaint has been resolved, the matter is concluded.
 - If complaint/ problem is resolved, process stops.
 - If complaint/problem is not resolved, proceed to Step 2.

5.2. <u>Step Two: Employee Grievance Form – Top Section</u> (Grievance Form may be accessed via the Parish's intranet portal.)

- 5.2.1 If the grievance/complaint has not been resolved to the mutual satisfaction of both parties at the Step 1 meeting, the employee may formalize the grievance/complaint in writing and continue the process by completing the Employee Grievance Form (EGF).
- 5.2.2 Employee completes top section of the EGF, which must include a specific suggested solution, and gives it to supervisor for a response. This form must be completed and submitted within (5) five working days from the conclusion of the initial Step 1 meeting where the grievance/complaint was verbally discussed with supervisor.
 - 5.2.2.1 If, at any step in the process, the deadline for a response has passed and no response or explanation has been issued, the grieving employee, the immediate supervisor, or the department director should contact the Department of Human Resource to request that someone check on its

- progress. Time periods specified may be amended based upon mutual consent from all parties.
- 5.2.3. In completing the form, the employee should include sufficient facts, times, dates, and details in order to clearly describe the grievance/complaint. This will assist in identifying the issues to be addressed.
- 5.2.4 The relief or solution sought by the employee must be limited to conditions which directly affect the employee. (For example, the employee "may not" request that some form of disciplinary action be taken against a co-worker or supervisor. The employee "may," for example, request that a particular practice that is offensive be discontinued or amended.) Employees who have the same grievance/complaint (i.e., a problem working condition, etc.), may file a grievance jointly by having the employees who wish to be parties to the grievance sign the grievance form.
- 5.2.5 The only matters that may be introduced at any step in the grievance process will be those contained on EGF.
- 5.2.6 When grievances are directed toward an Appointing Authority or department director, the Director of the Department of Human Resource may be a fact finder along with a designated Human Resource Manager to facilitate discussion and resolve the grievance/complaint. If grievance/complaint is not resolved, the Director of Human Resource will conduct interviews with the particular Appointing Authority or department director. In the case of a grievance directed toward a member of the Executive Staff, the Parish Attorney, or designee, will act as Fact Finder and handle the investigation. Accordingly, in such cases, the final resolution will be signed and issued by the Parish Chief Operating Officer or Deputy Chief Operating Officer.

5.3. Step Three: Supervisor Solution

5.3.1 When the immediate supervisor receives the completed EGF, the supervisor must review it and complete the <u>Supervisory Response</u> section of the form, indicating proposed resolution. The immediate supervisor must provide a written solution in response and review it with the employee <u>within (5) five working days</u> of receipt of the EGF. During this review, the grieving employee must complete the <u>Employee's Response</u> section of the EGF.

5.4. Step Four: Employee Accepts/Does Not Accept Solution

- 5.4.1 During the review with the supervisor, the employee indicates in writing whether he accepts or does not accept the supervisor's solution.
 - If solution accepted, process stops and copies of grievance form (Form EGF) are distributed.
 - If solution not accepted, proceed to Step 5.
- 5.4.2 If the grievance is resolved at Step 4, this concludes the grievance process, and the EGF paperwork is immediately disbursed by the immediate supervisor who provided the resolution as follows:
 - The original remains in the department;
 - One copy goes to the employee;
 - One copy goes to Human Resource;
 - One copy goes to the Director of the department where the grievance originated.
- 5.4.3 When the grieving employee does not accept the written resolution offered at Step 3 and signs the "Employee's Response" section of the EGF requesting the grievance to be continued to the department director, the immediate supervisor involved in Step 3 has (1) one working day to deliver the original EGF to department director.

5.5. Step Five: Director's Solution

5.5.1 The supervisor has (1) one working day to deliver the original Form EGF to the Director. The Director discusses the grievance/complaint with the employee and investigates within (10) ten working days from receipt of the Form EGF. The Director, or designee, provides a written solution and meets with the employee to discuss.

- 5.5.2 The department director, or designee, should investigate the matter, gather all facts, and make a sincere attempt to resolve the grievance to mutual satisfaction.
- 5.5.3 The department director, or designee, is responsible for completion of the <u>Directors</u> <u>Response</u> section of the EGF, and for providing this response to the grieving employee.
- 5.5.4 The grieving employee has (5) five working days to accept the solution offered, or to request the grievance be continued to the sixth step of the process. The grieving employee must complete the "Employee's Response" section and return the EGF to the department director, or designee, within this (5) five-day period.

5.6. Step Six: Employee Accepts/Does Not Accept Director's Solution

- 5.6.1: The employee indicates in writing whether he accepts or does not accept the Director's solution.
 - If solution accepted, process stops and copies of grievance form distributed.
 - If solution not accepted, Director immediately forwards grievance to Human Resource for review and possible investigation.
- 5.6.2 If the employee accepts the department director's or designee's resolution, this concludes the grievance process, and the EGF paperwork is immediately disbursed as follows:
 - The original remains in the department;
 - One copy goes to the employee;
 - One copy goes to Human Resource;
 - One copy goes to the Director of the department where the grievance originated.
- 5.6.3 If the grievance is not resolved, the department director or designee is responsible for forwarding the original EGF to the Department of Human Resource. This task must be completed within (1) one working day from date department director receives EGF back from the grieving employee.
- 5.6.4 Upon receipt of the EGF from the department director, the Human Resource Director will have the grievance logged-in; review the grievance/complaint for subject matter and completeness; assign a Fact Finder; and an investigation into the matter will begin.
- 5.6.5 The Fact Finder may meet with the grieving employee, the supervisor, witnesses, (and/or others who have some knowledge of the circumstances which are being grieved), and, if necessary, the department director. After the Fact Finder determines that all relevant information has been gathered, a concise report of the facts and findings of the case will be prepared and submitted to the Director of Human Resource.
- 5.6.6 A formal binding resolution will be issued by the Director of Human Resource within five (5) working days after the completion of the fact-finding inquiries. All affected parties will take necessary action to ensure the resolution is implemented and adhered to.
- 5.6.7 The Department of Human Resource reserves the right to suspend the grievance process at any step if the grievant simultaneously seeks a resolution through other means (i.e., EEOC, appeal, notice of intent to file a lawsuit, or filing of a lawsuit).
- 5.6.8 The Administration is committed to this grievance resolution program, and therefore it is expected that supervisory and managerial personnel will be supportive and responsive.

Supplemental Policies & Forms

Supplemental Policies

A. Substance Use Policy Manual

<u>SubstanceUsePolicyManual10212151.pdf (jeffparish.net)</u>

B. Employee Safety Manual

HRM Safety (jeffparish.net)

C. Jefferson Parish Employee Benefits PostEmploymentRev2-09.pdf (la.gov)

Supplemental Forms

The following forms referenced in the Administrative Management Policies can be accessed using the following links or obtained via the Intranet Human Resource Management (jeffparish.net).

- A. Exit Interview Form Online Forms (jeffparish.net)
- B. Post-Employment Information PostEmploymentRev2-09.pdf (la.gov)
- C. Request for DOT Drug & Alcohol ReleaseOfInformationForm.pdf (jeffparish.net)
- D. Essential Duty Workforce Policy Essential Workforce Directive & Forms (jeffparish.net)
- E. Secondary Employment Secondary Employment Form 01072218.pdf (jeffparish.net)
- F. Employee Grievance Form EmployeeGrievanceForm042419.pdf (jeffparish.net)
- G. Unclassified Employee Evaluation Form Microsoft Word Unclassified Evaluation Revised 5 20 11.docx (jeffparish.net)

Revisions to the Administrative Management Policies Manual

Section 101: Definitions

Amended 8/11/2017; Pre-disciplinary Hearing.

Added 8/11/2017; Suspension Pending Investigation.

Amended 3/13/2019; Substance Use Office.

Policy 104: Development and Review of Policies

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 3. Review of policies.

Added 4/30/2014; Section 4. Revisions of policies.

Policy 106: Implementation and Compliance with Policies

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 2. Appointment to Position/Notification of Selection; Subsection 2.2 Candidates selected for employment.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 2. Appointment to Position/Notification of Selection; Subsection 2.3. Candidates not selected for employment.

Policy 201: Recruitment/Selection

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1. Interview Procedures; Subsection 1.1 Establishment.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1.4. Procedure, Section 1.4.1.

Added 7/31/2015; Section 1.4. Procedure, Section 1.4.11.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Appointment to Position/Notification of Selection, Subsection 2.3. Candidates not selected for employment.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Interview Procedures; Subsection 1.4 Procedure; 1.4.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Interview Procedures; Subsection 1.4 Procedure; 1.4.8.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Interview Procedures; Subsection.2. Appointment to Position/Notification of Selection; 2.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Interview Procedures; Subsection 2. Appointment to Position/Notification of Selection; 2.3.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Interview Procedures; Subsection 3. Background Checks; 3.6.

Policy 202: Employment Requirements

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 1. Medical Examinations/Drug Screening; Subsection 1.4. Procedure for Unclassified Employees; 1.4.4.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 1. Medical Examinations/Drug Screening; Subsection 1.5. Procedure for Classified Employees; 1.5.4.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 2. Department of Transportation (DOT) Safety sensitive positions.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1. Medical Examinations/Drug Screening; Subsection 1.1 Establishment.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1. Medical Examinations/Drug Screening; Subsection 1.4. Procedure for Unclassified Employees; Subsection 1.4.1.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1. Medical Examinations/Drug Screening; Subsection 1.5 Procedure for Classified Employees.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Driver's License Requirements.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Medical Examinations/Drug Screening; Subsection 1.2 Purpose.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Medical Examinations/Drug Screening; Subsection 1.5 Procedure for classified employees; 1.5.1.

Policy 203: Nepotism and Fraternization

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Duty to report.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Establishment and purpose; Subsection 1.3.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 1. Medical Examinations/Drug Screening; Subsection 1.2

Amended 9/1/2021; Section, 2. Department of Transportation (DOT) Safety Sensitive Positions, Subsection 2.2

Policy 204: Separation from Employment

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 1.2.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Registration; Subsection 1.3.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Registration; Subsection 1.4.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 2. Retirement; Subsection 2.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 2. Retirement; Subsection 2.3.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 4. Termination; Subsection 4.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 4. Termination; Subsection 4.2.

Policy 205: Employee Files

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Confidential Medical File, Subsection 3.3.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Confidential Medical File, Subsection 3.4.3.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Confidential Medical File, Subsection 3.5.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 4. Access; Subsection 4.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 6. Parish Employment Verification; Subsection 6.1.

Added 9/1/2021; Section 8. Personally Identifiable Information (PII)

Amended 4/26/2023; Section 5. Public Disclosure, Removed Subsection 5.4

Policy 206: Employee Development

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 5. Mandatory Development Programs, Subsection 5.4 Executive Leadership.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 5. Mandatory Development Programs, Subsection 5.11 Elective Training.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 6. Compensation for Participation and approved training, Subsection 6.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 5. Mandatory Development Programs; Subsection 5.8.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 5. Mandatory Development Programs; Subsection 5.11.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 6. Compensation for Participation and Approved Training; Subsection 6.2.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Mandatory Development Programs; Subsection 5.5 Basic Supervision.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Mandatory Development Programs; Subsection 5.11 Specialized Training.

Added 9/1/2021; Section 1. Establishment; Subsection 2.6

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 5. Mandatory Development Programs; Subsection 5.5

Policy 207: Transitional Work Assignments

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Unrelated injury or illness.

Added 7/31/2015; Section 3. Transitional work assignments, Subsection 3.5.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Job Related Injury or Illness.

Page 77

Administrative Management Policies- 6th Edition

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 3. Transitional Work Assignments; Subsection 3.2.

Amended 9/1/2021; 207 Transitional Work Assignments (name change to Job Related Injury or Illness)

Added 9/1/2021; Section 3. Workmen's Compensation

Policy 301: Equal Employment Opportunity

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1. Establishment and purpose; Subsection 1.2.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Scope and effect; Subsection 2.4.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Scope and effect; Subsection 2.5.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Scope and effect; Subsection 2.6.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Compliance and responsibility; Subsection 3.1. Compliance, 3.1.2.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Compliance and responsibility; Subsection 3.2.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Compliance and responsibility; Subsection 3.3. Employee responsibility.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Compliance and responsibility; Subsection 3.4. Supervisor responsibility.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Complaint and reporting procedure; Subsection 4.2.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Complaint and reporting procedure; Subsection 4.3.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 1. Establishment and Purpose; Subsection 2.4

Policy 302: Employees and Applicants with Disabilities

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1. Employees and applicants with disabilities; Subsection 1.3.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1. Employees and applicants with disabilities; Subsection 1.5.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Reasonable accommodation; Subsection 2.1.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Notice and responsibility; Subsection 3.1.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Notice and responsibility; Subsection 3.2.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Notice and responsibility; Subsection 3.3.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1 Employees and applicants with disabilities; Subsection 2.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1 Employees and applicants with disabilities; Subsection 2.4.

Policy 303: Reasonable Accommodations for Religious Observances and Practices

Added 8/11/2017; Policy 303 Reasonable Accommodations for Religious Observances and Practices; Sections 1 through 3.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 2. Requesting Religious Accommodation; Subsection 2.1 through 3.1.

Policy 402: Hours of Work and Work Schedule

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Scope.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 7. Compensatory Time; Subsection 7.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 4. Work Schedule(s); Subsection 4.4.

Added 8/11/2017; Section 4. Work Schedule(s); Subsection 4.5.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 2. Scope.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 4. Work Schedule(s); Subsection 4.5.1.

Added 9/1/2021; Section 4. Work Schedule(s); Subsection 4.5.2.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 4. Work Schedule(s); Subsection 6.1.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 4. Work Schedule (s); Subsection 7.3

Added 9/1/2021; Section 8. Remote Work Policy

Amended 3/8/2023, Section 8. Remote Work Policy

Policy 403: Attendance, Leave and Absence

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 4. Notification to Supervisor Required; Tardiness; Subsection 4.1.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 6. Abandonment of Position; Subsection 6.2.

Page 78

Administrative Management Policies- 6th Edition

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 7. Tardiness Usage of Sick Leave.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 4. Notification to Supervisor Required; Subsections 4.1, 4.2, and 4.5.

Policy 404: Unearned Compensation

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 9. Penalties.

Added 9/1/2021; Section 1 Establishment.

Amended 9/1/2021, Section 5. Procedure; Subsections 5.2 through 5.4.

Policy 500: Employee Responsibilities, Performance and Conduct

Amended Section 3. Employee Information; Subsection 3.3.

Policy 501: General Provisions

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 5. Work-related decisions.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 6. Conformance to law.

Added 4/30/2014; Section 8. Courtesy; Subsection 8.4.

Added 7/31/2015; Section 11. Recommending Person Who Performs Services for Compensation.

Policy 502: Maintaining Standards of Effective Service

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 3. Scope.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 4. Fines or Restitution; Subsection 4.5.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Hearings; Subsection 5.1. Establishment; definition.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Hearings; Subsection 5.2. Purpose.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Hearings; Subsection 5.4. Appointing authority responsibility; 5.4.1.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Hearings; Subsection 5.6. Notice: 5.6.1.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Hearings; Subsection 5.7. Procedure; 5.7.1

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 1. Establishment.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Fines or Restitution; Subsection 4.3. Scope.

Added 7/31/2015; Section 6. Disciplinary Suspensions.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 2. Purpose.

Added 8/11/2017; Section 2. Purpose; Subsection 2.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 3. Scope.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 4.8. Determining Amount – Fines or restitution.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 6. Suspensions.

Added 8/11/2017; Section 7. Suspension Pending Investigation.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 3. Scope.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 4. Fines or Restitution; Subsection 4.5 Supervisors Responsibility.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Hearings; Subsection 5.1 Establishment; definition.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Hearings; Subsection 5.2 Purpose.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Meeting; Subsections 5.1 through 5.7.2.

Added 9/1/2021; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Meeting; Subsection 5.7.3

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 5. Pre-Disciplinary Meeting; Subsection 7.

Policy 503: Reporting and Performance of Duty

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 2. Performance of duty; Subsection 2.1.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 4. Notification of illness, injury, failure to report or leave of work site; Subsection 4.1.1

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Performance of duty; Subsection 2.1.

Added 7/31/2015; Section 3. Neglect of duty; Subsection 3.3.

Added 7/31/2015; Section 3. Neglect of duty; Subsection 3.4.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Notification of illness, injury, failure to report or leave of work site; Subsection 4.2.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 4. Notification of Illness, Injury, Failure to Report or Leave of Work Site; Subsection 4.1.2.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 4. Notification of Illness, Injury, Failure to Report or Leave of Work Site; Subsection 4.4.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 2. Performance of Duty; Subsection 2.1.

Added 9/1/2021; Section 4. Notification of Illness, Injury, Failure to Report or Leave Work Site; Subsection 4.2.1.

Policy 505: Secondary Employment

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 4. Limitations on Secondary or Supplemental Employment; Subsection 4.1.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 4. Limitations on Secondary or Supplemental Employment; Subsection 4.6. Classified Employees.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Limitations on Secondary or Supplemental Employment; Subsection 4.6. Classified Employees.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 6. Penalty (deleted).

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Procedure; Subsection 5.1.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Procedure; Subsection 5.3.

Added 12/14/2021; #4

Amended 12/14/2021; Section 6. Procedure.

Policy 506: Attire, Appearance and Grooming

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 5. General Provisions; Subsection 5.6.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 3. Interpretation and Application of Provisions; Subsection 3.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 4. Compliance with Provisions.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 5. General Provisions; Subsection 5.3.3.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 5. General Provisions; Subsection 5.3.4.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 5. General Provisions; Subsection 5.4.

Policy 507: Ethics and Professional Standards

Added 8/11/2017; Policy 507 Ethics and Professional Standards, Sections 1 through 5.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 3. Generally.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 4. Standards; Subsection 4.2.6.

Policy 508: Workplace Violence

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Prohibited conduct.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 2. Scope; Subsection 2.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 2. Scope; Subsection 2.3.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 3. Definitions; Subsection 3.1.

```
Amended 8/11/2017; Section 3. Definitions; Subsection 3.2.
```

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 3. Definitions; Subsection 3.3.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 4. Prohibited Conduct.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 6. Threats of Domestic Violence at Work; Subsection 6.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 7. Supervisory Responsibility; Subsection 7.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 7. Supervisory Responsibility; Subsection 7.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 7. Supervisory Responsibility; Subsection 7.4.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 8. Investigation of Reports of Workplace Violence; Subsection 8.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 8. Investigation of Reports of Workplace Violence; Subsection 8.5.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 4. Prohibited Conduct.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 3. Definitions; Subsections 3.1 through 3.5.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 4. Prohibited Conduct; Subsections 5 through 9.3.

Policy 509: Prohibition against Harassment

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Definitions, Subsection 4.1.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 4. Definitions, Subsection 5.1 Verbal or physical conduct.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 1. Establishment.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 2. Purpose.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 4. Definitions; Subsection 4.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 5. Prohibited Conduct; Subsection 5.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 5. Prohibited Conduct; Subsection 5.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 6. Employee Responsibility; Subsection 6.2.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 7. Supervisor Responsibility; Subsection 7.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 8. Procedures; Subsection 8.1.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 8. Procedures; Subsection 8.3.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 10. Reprisal; Subsection 10.1.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 4. Definitions.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Prohibited Conduct; Subsection 5.1 Verbal or physical conduct.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Prohibited Conduct; Subsection 5.2 Written or graphic material.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Prohibited Conduct; Subsection 5.3.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 7. Supervisor Responsibility; Subsection 7.1.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 7. Supervisor Responsibility; Subsection 7.6.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 8. Procedure; Subsection 8.4.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 8. Procedure; Subsection 8.5.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 9. Review of Complaint; Subsection 9.3.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 9. Review of Complaint; Subsection 9.5.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 10. Retaliation; Subsection 10.2.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 10. Retaliation; Subsection 10.3.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 10. Retaliation; Subsection 10.4.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 1. Establishment.

Amended /1/2021; Section 7. Supervisor Responsibility; Subsection 7.5.

Policy 510: Political Activity

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 3. Use of property.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 3. Use of Parish Property and Resources Prohibited; Subsection 3.

Policy 511: Drugs, Alcohol and Tobacco

Added 4/30/2014; Subsection 9.

Page 81 nt Policies- 6th Edition

Policy 512.: Gambling

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 1.

Policy 513: Conviction and Arrests for Certain Crimes – Duty to Report

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Duty to report; Subsection 2.1.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 2. Duty to report; Subsection 2.3.

Policy 514: Use of Equipment, Vehicles and Information/Communication Resources

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 2. Duty to report; Subsection 2.6. Electronic Mail and Electronic Mail Tampering.

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 2. Duty to report; Subsection 2.8.

Amended 10/17/2014; Section 2. Use Technologies and Communication Systems; Subsection 2.1. Establishment.

Added 7/31/2015; Section 1. Use of Property, Equipment or Vehicles.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Use of Technologies and Communications Systems; Subsection 3.8.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 3. Use of Technologies and Communications Systems; Subsection 3.9.2.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 1. Use of Property, Equipment or Vehicles; Subsection 1.1.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 1. Use of Property, Equipment or Vehicles; Subsection 1.4.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 1. Use of Property, Equipment or Vehicles; Subsection 1.5.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 2. Use of Parish Owned Vehicles; Subsection 2.8 Post-accident drug and alcohol testing.

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 3. Use of Technologies and Communication Systems.

Added 9/1/2021; Section 2.7. Licensing requirements; Subsection 7.3.1.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 3. Use of Technologies and Communication Systems.

Added 9/1/2021; Section 4 through 7.

Policy 515: Social Media Policy

Added 7/31/2015; Policy 514 Social Media Policy, Sections 1 through 10.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 2. Guidelines.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 3. Know and Follow the Rules.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 4. Be Respectful and Considerate.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 6. Post Only Appropriate and Respectful Content; Subsection 6.3.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 9. Media Contacts.

Amended 9/1/2021; Section 1; Establishment

Added 9/1/2021; Section 2; Policy.

Policy 601: Employee Evaluation

Added 9/1/2021; Section 601

Policy 602: Grievance Policy Procedures

Amended 4/30/2014; Section 4. Definitions; Subsection 4.1.

Amended 7/31/2015; Section 5. Procedure.

Amended 8/11/2017; Section 5. Procedure; Subsection 5.2.2.1 (moved from former number 5.6.7).

Amended 3/13/2019; Section 5. Procedure.